POLYDIMETHYLSILOXANE RELEASING MATRIX METALLOPROTEASE INHIBITORS AS MODEL INTRAOCULAR LENS MATERIALS FOR MITIGATING POSTERIOR CAPSULE OPACIFICATION

By

DIANA MORARESCU, M.SC.

A Thesis

Submitted to the school of Graduate Studies

in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree

Doctor of Philosophy

McMaster University

© by Diana Morarescu, September 2009

PhD Thesis – D. Morarescu

McMaster University - Biomedical Engineering

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (2009)

McMaster University

(Biomedical Engineering)

Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE: Polydimethylsiloxane Releasing Matrix Metalloprotease Inhibitors, as Model Intraocular Lens Materials, for Mitigating Posterior Capsule Opacification

AUTHOR: Diana Morarescu, M.Sc.

SUPERVISORS: Professors Heather Sheardown and Judith A. West-Mays

NUMBER OF PAGES: xi, 176

Abstract

Improved materials for implantation as intraocular lens (IOL) devices are needed to minimize the occurrence of posterior capsule opacification (PCO). In this work, novel polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) loaded with matrix metalloprotease inhibitors (MMPI) were developed as model IOL materials.

PDMS was chosen as silicones are currently used successfully as IOLs. Inhibitor release rates and amount of initial burst of drug-loaded PDMS could be controlled by changing solvent when loading into elastomer base, as well as drug loading method, and release buffer.

Two lens epithelial cell lines were characterized for *in vitro* tests: FHL124 and HLE B3. These cell lines produce different combinations of extracellular matrix proteins when grown on various biomaterial surfaces. Significant differences between the two cell lines were observed both in collagen I/III and α -smooth muscle actin levels, both when cells were unstimulated, and as a result of epithelial to mesenchymal transition induced by treatment with transforming growth factor β 2. FHL124 cells were selected in further tests due to their consistent expression of extracellular matrix components when exposed to different materials.

Solutions of synthetic MMPI GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II, known to mitigate anterior subcataract formation, were released from PDMS and found to protect in a modest but significant way against protein profile changes and to delay migration.

iii

Due to the Zn^{2+} dependence of MMPs, chelators, including EDTA, TPEN and 1-10 phenanthroline were examined as alternative inhibitors. Only the latter was found to have a significant effect on cell migration rates *in vitro*. Sulfadiazine, due to its chemical resemblance to synthetic MMPI was determined to be the most efficient at reducing migration rates as well as to have the lowest toxicity.

Overall, sulfadiazine was determined in this work to be a potentially effective solution to mitigating PCO. These results indicate that releasing MMPI molecules from PDMS as a model IOL is a promising way to mitigate aspects of PCO.

Acknowledgements

In the past four years I have met many new people who have participated in a positive way in my PhD experience, whom I will acknowledge here. However, this chapter of my life would not have even started without the immense support I have received from my family – my husband, my children and my mother. Thank you for the time you've given me, the emotional support and the strength to allow me to follow my dreams.

My supervisor, Dr. Heather Sheardown, has been a true mentor and provided much needed guidance and feedback. Thank you for being understanding, for lending a listening ear when I needed it, and for the encouragement to focus on and complete the task at hand. I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. Kim Jones and Dr. Judy West-Mays, for their advice, feedback and support with my project.

There are many other people that have contributed to my journey. Members of the Sheardown, West-Mays, Jones, Brook and Brash labs have provided help with experimental procedures, fascinating discussion topics and a relaxing and enjoyable atmosphere. I would like to thank Lina, Bahram, Scott, Ajit, Dave, Zahra, Erin, Jennifer, Joe, Renita, Kyla, Laura, Marta, Rena, Glenn, Meghan, Andrea, Rebecca and Larissa.

Outside of the lab, others have helped me discover more about my skills and carried on interesting conversations about my ideal future career. I would like to thank the members of the Center for Leadership in Learning at McMaster, Dale Roy, Elvia Horvath, Dr. Erika Kustra and Lovaye Kajiura, for inspiring me and helping me discover the joy of teaching. I would also like to thank Paola Borin for being a guide and a friend

through uncertain times. I would also like to thank Mihaela Georgescu, for being a best friend, with great listening skills and lots of patience.

The past few years have been an interesting journey. I am now looking forward to the future and the many opportunities it holds. I will rely again on the tremendous support of my husband and my young children, who inspire me every day, every step of the way. Thank you again for everything. To Izabela and Andy Just follow your dreams

Table of Contents

Title Pagei
Descriptive Noteii
Abstractiii
Acknowledgements
Table of Contents
List of Figuresxiv
List of Abbreviationsxvii
1.0 LITERATURE REVIEW AND SCOPE OF PROJECT
1.1 Background 1
1.2 The Natural Lens
1.3 Cataract Formation
1.4 Cataract Surgery
1.5 Complications of Cataract Surgery
1.5.1 Anterior Capsule Opacification7
1.5.2 Posterior Capsule Opacification
1.6 Lens Epithelial Cells and PCO 10
1.6.1. Cytokines Involved in PCO 10
1.6.2 Epithelial Markers 11
1.6.3 Mesenchymal Markers 13
1.7 Recent Improvements to Reduce Complications
1.7.1 IOL Design
1.7.2 IOL Material 17
1.7.3 Surgical Advances

1.7.4 Pharmacological Therapeutic Approaches	
1.7.5 Other Surgical Devices	21
1.8 Scope of Work	22
1.8.1 Synthetic MMP Inhibitors	
1.8.2 Chelators as MMP Inhibitors	
1.8.3 Sulfadiazine	25
1.9 References	25
2.0 CONTRIBUTIONS TO ARTICLES	
3.0 PAPER ONE: SOLVENT EFFECT ON THE RELEASE OF SMA	LL
Abstract	
1. Introduction	
2. Materials and Methods	
2.1 Drug Loading and Release	
2.2 PDMS Analysis	44
3. Results	44
3.1 Drug Loading and Release	44
3.2 Film Properties	51
4. Discussion	52
5. References:	55
4.0 PAPER TWO: DIFFERENCES IN PHENOTYPE AND RESPONSION INHIBITORS OF TWO LENS EPITHELIAL CELL LINES	SE TO MMP 59
Abstract	60
1. Introduction	61
2. Materials and Methods	64

2.1. Surface preparation	
2.2. Cell culture	
2.3. Testing for ECM components	
2.4. Response of cells to $TGF\beta 2$ and MMP Inhibito	rs
3. Results	
3.1. ECM composition: effect of substrate material	
3.2. Cell survival on different ECM	
3.3. Response of cells to $TGF\beta 2$ and MMP Inhibito	rs
4. Discussion	
References:	
5.0 PAPER THREE: EFFECT OF DELIVERY OF PDMS AS A MODEL IOL MATERIAL ON PCO M	MMP INHIBITORS FROM IARKERS 84
Abstract	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Abstract	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined.
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mean	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined.
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mea 2.3. Inhibitor Release	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mea 2.3. Inhibitor Release 2.4. MMPI Activity Assay	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mea 2.3. Inhibitor Release 2.4. MMPI Activity Assay 2.5. Cell Toxicity Assay	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Med 2.3. Inhibitor Release 2.4. MMPI Activity Assay 2.5. Cell Toxicity Assay 2.6. Cell Migration	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mea 2.3. Inhibitor Release 2.4. MMPI Activity Assay 2.5. Cell Toxicity Assay 2.6. Cell Migration 2.7. Protein Quantification	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements
Abstract 1. Introduction 2. Materials and Methods 2.1. Sample Preparation 2.2. Refractive Index and Light Transmittance Mea 2.3. Inhibitor Release 2.4. MMPI Activity Assay 2.5. Cell Toxicity Assay 2.6. Cell Migration 2.7. Protein Quantification 3. Results	Error! Bookmark not defined. Error! Bookmark not defined.5 Error! Bookmark not defined.6 Error! Bookmark not defined. surements

3.2. Inhibitor Release	
3.3. MMP Inhibitor Activity	
3.4. Toxicity to Neighboring Ocular Cell Types	
3.5. Effect of MMPI on Collagen Production	
3.6. Cell Migration	
4. Discussion	
5. Conclusions	
References	
6.0 PAPER FOUR: CHELATORS FOR MITIGATING SECOND CATARACTS: DELIVERY FROM PDMS AS A MODEL INTRA MATERIAL	OARY OCULAR LENS
Abstract	
1. Introduction	
2. Materials and Methods	
2.1. Drug Loading and Release	
2.2. MMP-9 Activity Assay	100
2.3. Cell Toxicity Assay	
2.4. Cell Migration	102
3. Results	102
3.1. Inhibitor Release and MMP Inhibitor Activity	
3.2 MMP-9 Inhibitory Activity	104
3.4. Toxicity to Neighboring Ocular Cell Types	105
3.5 Cell Migration	
4. Discussion	
5. Conclusions	110

References:	
7.0 PAPER FIVE: SULFADIAZINE AS A WAY TO MITIGATE POS' CAPSULE OPACIFICATION BY IMPEDING LENS EPITHELIAL C MIGRATION	FERIOR C ELL
Abstract:	
Introduction:	
Materials and Methods:	
Drug Release, Released Drug Activity	
Drug Toxicity to Ocular Cells	120
Cell Migration Test	
Results:	122
Released Drug Activity and Concentration	122
Drug Toxicity to Ocular Cells	124
Cell Migration	
Discussion:	126
Conclusions	
References:	130
8.0 SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK	
8.1 References	138
APPENDIX A: METHODS	139
A.1. Drug loading into PDMS	
A.1.1 Drug Incorporation Prior to PDMS Curing	139
A.1.2 Drug Incorporation by Soaking	
A.2 PDMS Film Analysis	
A.2.1 Microscopy for Film Properties	

A.2.1 Transmittance Assay
A.2.2 Refractive Index Measurement
A.3 Releasate Analysis
A.3.1 Concentration Determination
A.3.2 Inhibitory Activity Towards MMP-9144
A.4 Biological Effects of Drug-Loaded PDMS Disks145
A.4.1 Lens Epithelial Cell Culture
A.4.2 Ocular Cell Lines in Culture
A.4.3 Immunostaining146
A.4.4 Colorimetric assays
A.4.5 Cell Number and Cell Viability Assays
A.5 Cell Migration Assay
A.5.1 ELISA Assay for TGFβ2149
A.6 References
APPENDIX B: PERMISSIONS

List of Figures

1.0 LITERATURE REVIEW AND SCOPE OF PROJECT

Figure 1-1 Human lens structure
Figure 1-2 Lens cell migration to the posterior after IOL implantation
Figure 1-3 Development of capsular bend and physical barrier with square-edge IOLs.16
3.0 PAPER ONE: Solvent Effect on the Release of Small Molecules from PDMS
Figure 1: Cumulative release of 6-Aminoquinoline45
Figure 2: Cumulative release of Fluorescein
Figure 3: Cumulative release of Rhodamine B
Figure 4: Cumulative release of Calcein
Figure 5: Cumulative percent release of Rose Bengal
Figure 6: Cumulative percent release of all model drugs when loaded as a PBS solution in PDMS
Figure 7: Cumulative release of model drugs when loaded in PDMS in powder form 50
Figure 8: Light transmittance through PDMS matrices
4.0 PAPER TWO: Differences in Phenotype and Response to MMP Inhibitors of Two Lens Epithelial Cell Lines
Figure 1: Comparison between HLE B3 and FHL124 extracellular matrix composition 69
Figure 2: Cell numbers after 6 days of incubation on ECM produced by a variety of cell lines
Figure 3: Cell numbers decreased significantly when both cell lines were co-treated with TGF β 2 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II solution for 6 days
Figure 4: Collagen levels increased with TGFβ2 treatment in both cell lines, after 6 days

Figure 5: Fibronectin levels significantly increased in both cell lines by TGFβ2 treatment,after 6 days73
Figure 6: Laminin levels fluctuated significantly only for FHL124 cells when treated with TGFβ2 for 6 days
Figure 7: E-Cadherin levels remained unchanged regardless of treatment in FHL 124 cells. In HLE B3, TGFβ2 caused a significant reduction in membrane bound levels of E-Cadherin protein
Figure 8: The levels of α-SMA increased by TGFβ2 treatment for 6 days in both cell lines
5.0 PAPER THREE: Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers
Fig 1 Light transmittance through PDMS materials at wavelengths within visual range 88
Fig 2 Release profiles of MMP Inhibitors from PDMS
Fig 3 Percentage release profiles of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II and GM6001 outline the possible longevity of the drug-releasing IOL device
Fig 4 MMP Inhibitors show little or no toxic effect on neighboring ocular cell types90
Fig 5 The MMP Inhibitors have the potential to significantly alter the expression of fibrotic markers
Fig 6 FHL124 cell migration is significantly reduced with all prepared disk treatments91
6.0 PAPER four: Chelators for Mitigating Secondary Cataracts: Delivery from PDMS as a Model Intraocular Lens Material
Figure 1: Release of 1-10 Phenanthroline MIX batch104
Figure 2: Release of SOAK batches104
Figure 3: 1-10 Phenanthroline maintains full activity after release105
Figure 4: Toxicity of chelators on lens epithelial cells and other ocular cell types106
Figure 5: Migration of FHL124 cells is influenced significantly by 1-10 phenanthroline inhibitor-loaded silicone disks

7.0 PAPER five: Sulfadiazine as a way to mitigate posterior capsule opacification by impeding Lens epithelial cell migration

Figure 1: Chemical structure of Sulfadiazine (panel A) and MMP-2/MMP-9 Inhibitor II (panel B) from Calbiochem
Figure 2: Sulfadiazine release can be somewhat altered by the change in solvent used to dissolve the drug prior to addition to the PDMS elastomer base
Figure 3: Sulfadiazine inhibits MMP-9 activity in a dose dependent manner123
Figure 4: Active sulfadiazine against MMP-9 represents less that 50% of the total released amounts of the drug, starting 3 days after release
Figure 5: Exposure to sulfadiazine, at 0.8 mM, for 1 or 5 days, produces significant cell reduction in HCEC, RPE, FHL124 and HLE B3 cells
Figure 6: FHL124 cells migrate at approximately 50% slower rates (* p<0.0005), when exposed to sulfadiazine releasing disks, compared to untreated control126

Ş

List of Abbreviations

- ACO <u>Anterior Capsule Opacification</u>
- ASC <u>Anterior Subcapsular Cataract</u>
- DMF <u>Dim</u>ethyl <u>formamide</u>
- DMSO <u>Dimethyl sulfo</u>xide
- ECM <u>Extracellular Matrix</u>
- EDTA <u>Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid</u>
- EGF <u>Epidermal</u> <u>Growth</u> <u>Factor</u>
- EMT <u>Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition</u>
- FGF <u>Fibroblast</u> <u>Growth</u> <u>Factor</u>
- GAG <u>Glycosaminoglycan</u>
- HCEC <u>Human Corneal Epithelial Cells</u>
- HCSF <u>H</u>uman <u>C</u>orneal <u>S</u>tromal <u>F</u>ibroblasts
- IOL <u>Intrao</u>cular <u>L</u>ens
- IPA <u>Isopropanol alcohol</u>
- LEC <u>Lens Epithelial Cell</u>
- MMP <u>Matrix Metallop</u>rotease
- MMPI <u>Matrix Metalloprotease Inhibitor</u>
- Nd:Yag <u>N</u>eodymium-<u>d</u>oped <u>y</u>ttrium <u>a</u>luminum garnet laser
- PCO <u>Posterior Capsule Opacification</u>
- PDMS <u>Polydimethyls</u>iloxane
- PMMA <u>Polymethylmethacrylate</u>
- RPE <u>Retinal Pigment Epithelial cells</u>
- α -SMA Alpha <u>S</u>mooth <u>M</u>uscle <u>A</u>ctin
- TCPS <u>T</u>issue <u>C</u>ulture <u>P</u>olystyrene
- TGF <u>Transforming Growth Factor</u>
- THF <u>Tetrahydrof</u>urane
- TIMP <u>Tissue Inhibitor of Matrix Metalloprotease</u>
- TPEN N,N,N',N'-<u>T</u>etrakis-(2-<u>p</u>yridylmethyl)-<u>e</u>thyle<u>n</u>ediamine
- ZO-1 <u>Z</u>onula <u>O</u>ccludens-1

1.0 LITERATURE REVIEW AND SCOPE OF PROJECT

1.1 Background

Cataracts remain the leading cause of treatable blindness in the world [1]. Up to 20% of the cases of blindness and low vision in Canada are also attributable to this condition [2]. Since cataract occurrence increases with age, these numbers are expected to increase [3]. Cataracts are easily treated by replacing the diseased natural lens with an artificial intraocular lens implant (IOL). Cataract surgery is one of the safest and most performed surgical procedures in the world, with more tha one million surgeries performed in Canada alone, annually [1].

However, this common surgical procedure is not without complications. The most common complication is denoted as secondary cataracts, or more specifically posterior capsule opacification (PCO), with a global occurrence of 28% of patients within the first 4 years of surgery [4], with an even higher incidence of 35-78% within the first 3 to 6 years in paediatric patients [5-7]. While secondary cataracts are easily treatable by neodymium-doped yttrium aluminum garnet (Nd: YAG) laser therapy in developed countries, this treatment still poses a major financial burden on the health system [4,8]. In developing countries, treatments for secondary cataracts are simply not accessible. Nd:YAG laser therapy also has complications of its own, with retinal detachment and cystoid macular oedema being the most common, occurring in 2% and 10% of patients,

respectively [9]. Furthermore, some IOL materials can be damaged during the laser procedure [10]. Complications following laser treatment are especially serious in paediatric patients [4,6].

Improvements in surgical procedure and IOL design have reduced the incidence of side-effects remarkably in the last decade [4,8]; however the large numbers of patients that require secondary interventions make it desirable to develop better devices. There is a need for a device capable of reducing the rate of secondary cataracts and minimizing the necessity for secondary interventions such as laser treatments, or ongoing drug therapy. While a drug-releasing IOL material may be a good solution, delivering drugs directly into the lens capsule [11], there are no such devices yet approved for use to prevent secondary cataracts.

1.2 The Natural Lens

The biconvex, transparent crystalline lens shares the role of refracting light and focusing it to the retina, with the cornea. It is comprised of a capsular bag, lined on the anterior surface with lens epithelial cells (LECs), and a nucleus made of fiber cells. The avascular lens receives its nutrients from the aqueous and vitreous humor by diffusion. The capsular bag is one of the thickest basement membranes in the body. It is composed primarily of collagen IV, but is coated on the inside mainly with laminin produced by LECs [12-14]. The capsule is attached to the ciliary muscles by zonular fibers. This allows for accommodation by changing the curvature of the lens.

In the normal lens, a subset of LECs has the potential to divide, transform into fiber cells and migrate, at low rates [14-16]. The single row of cuboidal LECs lining the anterior capsule (A-cells) has a role in maintaining homeostasis in the lens [14,15]. In adult lenses, this anterior layer of LECs has minimal mitotic activity, while the cells in the equatorial region (E-cells) can divide and are responsible for fiber cell production throughout their lifetime [17,18] (see Figure 1-1). Fiber cells, arranged in symmetrical layers at the center of the lens, do not have nuclei or organelles and are mainly filled with soluble crystallin proteins. This creates the nucleus or cortex, responsible for light transmittance and focusing to the retina [14,19].

LECs can undergo a phenotypical change known as epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), [21-23], a process that occurs naturally in the normal aging lens, at very low rates [24]. Low levels of growth factors, particularly transforming growth factors beta (TGF β) and basic fibroblast growth factors (bFGF), are normally present in the lens and in the aqueous and vitreous humor, which bathe the lens, to perform regular maintenance functions including cell growth and differentiation [25-27]. As the lens ages, these cytokines gradually accumulate due to the low permeability of the lens capsule, thus accelerating the EMT process [12,24].



Figure 1-1. Human lens structure [20]. CZ – central optical zone; PZ – pre-equatorial zone; EZ – equatorial zone. Adapted with permission, © 2005 Master Publishing Group

1.3 Cataract Formation

Cataracts are broadly defined as any opacity or loss of transparency of the lens. There are several types of cataracts. Nuclear and cortical cataracts occur when the crystallin proteins in the lens cortex aggregate, creating a decrease in lens transparency. Another type, the subcapsular cataracts, occurs due to changes in epithelial lens cells lining the lens capsule. Cataracts can be caused by a range of factors and medical conditions such as diabetes, smoking, steroids and nitric oxide, as well as environmental factors, particularly UV exposure or genetic predispositions [28-30]. However, the most common cause of cataracts is aging, and the incidence increases with population age [3,30].

1.4 Cataract Surgery

Currently, phacoemulsification is the most common type of cataract surgery, particularly in developed nations [31]. In this procedure, a circular incision commonly reffered to as continuous curvilinear capsulorhexis, is followed by breaking down of the natural lens using ultrasound and aspiration of the lens fragments and a large proportion of lens epithelial cells lining the capsular bag. This is followed by insertion of an IOL into the capsular bag which allows for the retention of most of the lens capsule. This type of incision is done on the anterior side of the capsule, usually by removing a circular piece of the anterior capsule, in a continuous movement, in order to allow shear and stress forces to be distributed evenly on the remaining capsule, to avoid tearing [32,33].

Since the 1970s, cataract surgery has involved not only removal of the clouded natural lens, but also insertion of an artificial IOL. With rigid one piece IOLs, the incision is approximately 12mm in diameter. Availability of foldable IOLs has reduced the incision size to approximately 3.2mm [32].

Updates to surgical technique are being developed, mainly in the interest of increasing the availability of treatments in developing countries, which need to be both cost effective and with minimal side effects, due to lack of post-operative care [32,34,35]. Skill of the surgeon and surgical technique have been linked to several side effects [31,32,36], including secondary cataracts [32,37,38].

1.5 Complications of Cataract Surgery

As with any surgical procedure, complications occur in a small percentage of patients. With cataract surgery, major complications include endophthalmitis [36,39], suprachoroidal haemorrhage [40], corneal oedema and bullous keratopathy [41], vitreous and retinal detachment [42]. However, each of these occurs in less than 1% of patients. Most major complications can be avoided with improved surgical technique and aseptic method [39]. Furthermore, changes to the intraocular lens material have also been used for this purpose [43,44]. Minor complications such as off-centre lens placement, retinal tear, glaucoma, macular edema [36], anterior capsule contraction and secondary cataracts [45] also occur. However, the incidence of secondary cataracts is significantly greater than that of any other complication, occurring in approximately 28% of patients within 4 years and in an even higher percentage of patients younger than 40 years of age [4,46].

Secondary cataracts are defined as opacifications within the axis of view, and were shown to be created by cells migrating and laying extracellular matrix (ECM) on the posterior capsule, together with capsular wrinkling. Histology studies have shown that LECs, fibroblasts, macrophages and iris-derived pigment cells can contribute to the formation of secondary cataracts, although LECs are believed to be the major contributors primarily due to their location, and known ability to transform and become motile in response to stress [22,47,48]. Both anterior capsule opacification (ACO) and posterior capsule opacification (PCO) can occur, as a result of stress-induces changes in A-cells and E-cells, respectively (see Figure 1-1). PCO is the most common and most severe complication.

1.5.1 Anterior Capsule Opacification

ACO usually appears within several months after cataract surgery [45,49,50]. Remnant LECs create fibrotic lesions at the margin of the capsulorhexis. While these lesions cannot directly interfere with vision, they still pose a risk, especially for diagnosis of retinal diseases, as they obstruct inspection of the retina [51,52]. Remnant LECs are mainly A-cells, attached to the anterior capsule. Following the surgery, they divide, transform and migrate, in an effort to re-establish the initial monolayer [22,38] (see Figure 1-2). The number of remaining LECs on the anterior side of the capsule is proportional with the size of the capsulorhexis [53]. Smaller incisions are common with foldable IOLs. It has been established that the preservation of healthy A-cells is necessary to create a strong capsular bend, as these cells are needed for the wound healing response. Thus smaller size incisions are preferable [34,37,38,54]. However, this subset of LECs also participates in the development of secondary cataracts, as polishing the cells off the anterior capsule at the time of surgery has been linked with lower percentages of both ACO and PCO [53].



Figure 1-2. Lens cell migration to the posterior after IOL implantation. Reproduced with permission from [23], © 2002 Elsevier Science Ltd.

1.5.2 Posterior Capsule Opacification

Equatorial LECs are considered the main contributor to PCO development. In the literature, PCO is divided in two categories, regenerative, and fibrotic. In regenerative PCO, E-cells continue to actively divide after cataract surgery, creating an organized multi-layered lesion between the capsule and the IOL, denoted as Soemmering's ring [55,56]. This ring is considered to be the response of LECs to the lack of nucleus, in an effort to regenerate the cortex [33,38]. Soemmering's ring continues to grow to fill the space between the capsule and the IOL, for periods of up to two years [38,56]. Soemmering's ring is located around the IOL and outside the axis of view. However, it can cause visual impairment in the form of Elschnig's pearls which occur when small pieces of the Soemmering's ring break off and settle in the line of vision [13,57]. The pearls are unstable globular masses of cells, connected by gap junctions. Since these masses of cells can change shape, size and position in less than 24 hours, it seems that they are not attached to the capsule or the IOL [57,58]. However, Elschnig's pearls can increase in size and number over the years, which can result in the need for secondary interventions [59].

In fibrotic PCO, the most common type of PCO, the wound healing response induced by the stress of the cataract surgery is thought to initiate a series of events that leads to EMT in LECs. In particular, TGF β 2, activated from latent form, and newly released by the lens cells following mechanical stress of cataract removal and IOL implantation [16,17,47,60], has been associated with EMT. Other cytokines, including epidermal growth factor (EGF) and bFGF-2, have also been associated with the EMT

process, as enhancers of the effect that TGFβ2 has on LECs [61,62]. As a result of these cellular changes, LECs become myofibroblasts and display different properties, including increased migration and production of extracellular matrix components. The motile LECs can reach the posterior capsule within 7-11 days after IOL implantation [63-65]. E-cells divide, migrate and deposit excessive aberrant ECM on the posterior capsule (see Figure 1-2). This process, also denoted fibrous metaplasia, can block the light from reaching the retina [17,26,66]. As with Elschnig's pearls, vision is affected only when opacities are located on the axis of view, leading to the need for secondary interventions, typically in the form of Nd:YAG laser treatment [23,46].

The high incidence of PCO and the related high cost of Nd: YAG laser treatment can make the procedure unaffordable, particularly in developing countries. In developed nations, the need for secondary treatment represents an additional burden on the health care system [4]. The cost of equipment together with lack of follow-up facilities in developing countries, especially in rural areas, allow PCO incidence to render cataract surgery unsuccessful. Furthermore, where available, Nd: YAG treatment has its own serious complications, and may be needed more than once, since opacities can return [4]. The most serious side-effects are in paediatric patients, mainly due to the higher rate of LEC proliferation in children [4]; these can include but are not limited to: higher incidence of postoperative inflammation, glaucoma, retinal detachment and most importantly amblyopia [6,67]. Therefore, there is a need to mitigate PCO in an efficient and cost-effective manner.

1.6 Lens Epithelial Cells and PCO

Three main stages have been identified in lens cells resulting in PCO: cell division, migration and transformation. While the order of these events remains unclear, it seems that migration occurs prior to cell division [60,68]. However, the migration and transformation events appear to be tightly interconnected, potentially making it impossible to elucidate a clear temporal difference between these events [69-71].

1.6.1. Cytokines Involved in PCO

The EMT process is triggered by cytokine binding to LEC receptors. Cytokines are provided to the lens cells in a paracrine manner through the vitreous humor and the ciliary body, as well as through autocrine production by the LECs themselves [72,73]. Many of these cytokines exist in the lens in latent form. A balanced combination is necessary for the normal function and development of the lens. However, high concentrations can lead to unwanted growth and differentiation. In normal lenses, A-cells produce low amounts of TGF β 2, while E-cells produce both TGF β 1 and TGF β 2. EMT is triggered by elevated concentrations of growth factors, most notably TGF β 2 [23,60] as wells as TGF β 3 [23,73].

Basic FGF-2 and TGF β 2 work together to enhance cells survival, ECM production and cell multi-layering [74]. Epidermal growth factor (EGF) has been shown to be involved in increasing MMP-2 activity and cell migration, through cellular pathways, similar to those used by TGF β 2 [61], but is not involved in transdifferentiation or cell survival of LECs [13,74]. Other cytokines have been detected in

the normal lens and post-cataract surgery; however, none has been detected to be directly involved in either the EMT or migration events. Because TGF β 2 has been shown to be directly implicated in both LEC trans-differentiation and migration, it has been used to induce EMT like changes in *in vitro* models of secondary cataracts, both in cell culture and in capsular explants [16,26,72,74].

1.6.2 Epithelial Markers

Following EMT, specific proteins that maintain the epithelial phenotype are down-regulated, not longer produced or destroyed. Epithelial cells are characterized by an organized cuboidal appearance, maintained by cell-cell connections. In the lens, cellcell connections are mostly governed by E-Cadherin, Connexin-43 and Zonula Occludens-1 (ZO-1) [75-77]. E-Cadherin plays a role in cytoskeletal organization, by being connected via catenins to actin fibers in the cytoplasm [16]. As well, epithelial cells express specific ECM proteins. The ECM is intimately interconnected with the cells, creating a three dimensional environment that acts not only as structural support, but just as importantly as a messenger highway and storage system. Cells are anchored in the surrounding ECM by integrins, membrane proteins that bind to specific ECM protein motifs. Each cell type has a specific complex of integrins, and thus flourishes in a specific ECM environment. Research has determined that LECs in the normal lens capsule lay on a bed of collagen IV, covered by a layer of laminin, the most abundant non-collagenous ECM component in the lens capsule [78]. These complex interactions dissolve as result of EMT, via several pathways.

Matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) are endopeptidases capable of degrading major ECM components, but also capable of cleaving other substrates and activating ECM bound cytokines [79]. In the normal lens, MMPs are tightly regulated both by the presence of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteases (TIMPs) and by expression in a precursor form that must be cleaved in order to become activated. Inactivated signaling molecules and MMPs are present within the ECM, becoming activated in an appropriate environment. While the MMPs belong to a large family of zinc-dependent proteins expressed throughout the body, specific MMPs and their natural inhibitors have been shown to be expressed in the lens tissue, at different stages of development and in disease [80,81]. While their specific role in EMT has yet to be elucidated, at the molecular level, in particular, activation of the matrix metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9 in the lens has been observed as a result of elevated TGF β levels [26,82] and therefore these molecules have been implicated in EMT and PCO.

Both MMP-9 and MMP-2 can cleave structural proteins of the ECM and components of basement membranes, as well as other substrates. Specifically, MMP-9 has been shown to cleave collagen IV, V and elastin, while MMP-2 cleaves collagen VII, X, XI, laminin-5 as well as fibronectin [77,79]. Besides this very important function of breaking down ECM to allow for cell migration, MMP-9 has also been shown to be able to proteolytically activate TGF β 2 [83]. Recent studies suggest that MMP-9 might have a role in MMP-2 activation and production in TGF β 2 activated rat capsules and human LECs in culture [84]. MMP-2 is also responsible for cleaving pro-MMP-2, and thus feeds back to increase the concentration of active MMP-2 [79]. As well, MMP-2 has been

shown to cleave FGF receptors [85], and to be responsible for the activation of MMP-1 and MMP-13 [79]. Cleavage of the extracellular fragment of E-Cadherin is associated with EMT, presumably as a result of MMP-7 and/or MMP-3 activity (shown for other systems, such as prostate and kidneys) [86]. Other MMPs are active in the lens as well, in what is believed to be an intricate cascade of pathways leading to ECM restructure and loss of cell-cell connections [81]. However it is clear from the body of existing research that MMP-2 and MMP-9 play the most pivotal roles in EMT and therefore in PCO [26,60,80-82,84].

1.6.3 Mesenchymal Markers

Mesenchymal markers have been shown to increase following EMT. Of particular interest are fibronectin [16], tenascin [16], collagen I, the primary component of the aberrant PCO ECM [66,87], α -SMA (internal cytoskeleton protein) [16,88] and RhoA (intracellular GTP-binding protein, activated prior to migration) [89]. Fibronectin is an ECM protein that is the natural ligand of the integrin β 1 [90]. It has been demonstrated *in vitro* that adhesion of LECs to fibronectin is increased following stimulation with TGF β 2 [70]. Furthermore, increased expression of the integrin β 1 is necessary for migration in lens cells that have undergone TGF β 2 induced EMT [70,90]. As well, deposition of both fibronectin and collagen I in PCO are associated with the white opacities that block light passage to the retina [91]. The expression of α -SMA is a common hallmark of the EMT process and the myofibroblast phenotype, in all cell types where EMT has been studied [75,84,92,93] although its role in PCO is not clearly

defined. α -SMA has a role in collagen fibril contraction [94] but has been suggested as another factor which may be responsible for capsular wrinkling that occurs in PCO [88]. Thus its role in PCO is not clearly defined.

Cell migration is another characteristic of a trans-differentiated lens cell. The mechanism of cell migration is not yet completely established but it has been demonstrated *in vitro* in human capsule experiments that LECs migrate as a sheet [68]. The RhoA member of the Rho family of GTPases (family of enzymes that can bind and hydrolyze GTP) has been shown to be involved in migration of several cell types, including in lens, in TGFβ induced EMT [89]. RhoA is also a known marker of cell sheet migration, being expressed in high amounts especially in the outer front of the migrating sheet, following fibronectin adhesion [68,89,95]. This sequence of molecular events might indicate that migration abilities follow cellular trans-differentiation, as fibronectin is an ECM component, and its cellular binding partner integrinβ1, are only expressed as a result of the EMT event. In LEC cell culture studies, measuring RhoA amounts will provide relevant information regarding the cell's readiness to migrate, as levels of this protein will be expected to rise.

1.7 Recent Improvements to Reduce Complications

Secondary cataracts are complex and, as a result, there are numerous potential strategies that have been and can be used to reduce the incidence of PCO [4]. The most important and widely reported methods include improvements to surgical technique, IOL

design and IOL material biocompatibility which have resulted in significant improvements in outcome.

1.7.1 IOL Design

The most important advance in IOL design is without doubt the squared edge design [8,45,46,55,96]. This design, first used in AcrySof® lenses, produced by Alcon Laboratories in the early 1990's, was a manufacturing quirk that resulted in significant reduction in the incidence of PCO [97,98]. The first clinical results to observe the effect of the AcrySof® lenses on PCO rates came out in 1998 [99,100]. In response, laboratory analyses of the lenses and their effect on lens migration were conducted, and Nishi and colleagues determined that sharp-edged acrylic IOLs reduce the incidence of PCO, independent of IOL material, mainly by blocking LEC migration to the posterior capsule via contact-inhibition that occurs at the capsular bend [55,64,101] (see Figure 1-3).

Further studies revealed that *in vitro* or in rabbit eye models, the sharpness of the IOL posterior edge [102] and the haptic design [50] were critical elements for reducing PCO. It has been suggested that these allow for more complete barrier formation, important in impeding LEC access to the posterior capsule. Recent studies and meta-analyses of controlled trials are highlighting the added benefits of sharp-edged IOL design in clinical patients. Since 2000, clinical trials have validated laboratory data in clinical settings, confirming that patients with sharp-edged IOLs had significantly lower PCO rates two years after IOL implantations than those with round-edged IOLs [103]. In 2007, a study of 23 randomized controlled trials further validated earlier clinical results,

by concluding that sharp-edged IOLs have a dramatic effect in reducing PCO rates [46]. Additionally, in a long-term study of twenty-six randomized trials, it was concluded that visual acuity was better in sharp-edged IOLs than in round-edged IOL at more than one year after surgery [98].



Figure 1-3. Development of capsular bend and physical barrier with square-edged IOLs. Reprinted from [64] with permission, © 2002 ASCRS and ESCRS.

Due to previous laboratory results correlating LEC migration with the formation of the capsular bend, it is believed that migration of LECs to the posterior prior to capsule seal formation is a major factor in PCO [55]. The variation in the time of PCO diagnosis is thought to be so broad because it is directly proportional to the number of LECs that reach the posterior [33] and their ability to divide, both of which are known to be dependent on the age of patient [55,65]. Therefore, a novel method of blocking LEC migration past the capsular bend in the first two weeks after surgery may lead to the mitigation of PCO.

1.7.2 IOL Material

The first IOL material, initially used in the 1950s, was poly (methyl methacrylate) (PMMA). This material was inadvertently discovered for its inert properties, during World War II, when Dr. Harold Ridley noticed that shards of airplane canopies did not produce an apparent reaction in the body [104]. The material was proven sufficiently inexpensive and malleable to be used as an IOL for decades. Today, PMMA IOLs are still used in some developing countries due to their low cost and ease of manufacture [18].

Notwithstanding the above, and the fact that hard PMMA IOLs pioneered the field of cataract surgery, the current market is overwhelmed by soft IOLs, made of acrylics and silicones. Soft IOL materials have dominated the market since they were approved for use, approximately 20 years ago [7,105]. Some obvious advantages include the change in surgical technique, as soft, foldable IOLs allow for initial incisions as small as 3.2 mm, in comparison to the 13mm incision needed for rigid lenses [32]. This has resulted in a lower incidence of inflammatory complications and thus better overall outcomes. To date, only hydrogel acrylic IOLs have the disadvantage of showing significantly higher rates of PCO when compared to the other materials [46,106].

LEC responses to silicone and acrylic materials, as well as responses to hydrogels, are different both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. While clinical studies show no significant differences in PCO rates between acrylic and silicone IOLs [46,106,107], hydrogels lead to more PCO than either acrylics or silicone IOLs [46]. LECs exhibit better adhesion, less migration and reduced apoptosis on acrylics *in vitro* [108]. A minor disadvantage to

silicone IOLs in a clinical setting, is that they are more prone to Nd:YAG laser damage [109].

1.7.3 Surgical Advances

Numerous variations for performing extracapsular cataract surgery have been or are currently being explored in an effort to minimize cost and maximize efficiency. Approaches include variations in shape and size of the capsulotomy. Others explore the possibility to extract the cataractous lens without the use of an expensive ultrasound, and practice manual techniques. While these advances are particularly important for surgical availability in developing countries, they have not resulted in significant changes in PCO outcomes [32].

As the occurrence of PCO has been established to be correlated to the number of residual LECs in the capsule after IOL insertion, many strategies have focused on attempting to eliminate all remnant LECs. There have been successes with respect to minimizing the number of remnant cells after cataract surgery, although none has succeeded in completely eliminating the cells [4]. Larger surgical openings in the anterior lens capsule, or buttonholing the IOL, have been tried, as these approaches were thought to remove a larger percentage of remnant LECs [34]. Capsular wash with drug solutions, particularly a 15 mM solution of ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) [110] prior to IOL insertion, was effective at reducing PCO in rabbits. However, while promising, none of these approaches has yet been approved for patient use. Recently, a sealed capsule

irrigation mechanism was demonstrated to be clinically safe in children; however, using distilled water to irrigate the capsule did not significantly change the PCO outcome [111].

1.7.4 Pharmacological Therapeutic Approaches

Pharmacological approaches have been suggested as a potential solution to PCO [110,112-115]. Initial studies focused on finding pharmacological agents that have desirable effects on LECs *in vitro* or *ex vivo*. Several groups focused on this approach, concluding that solutions of lidocaine [116], calcimycin [117] and salmosin [118] gave promising results. However, when human trials started, lidocaine raised some serious safety issues [119]. One drug solution is currently in human clinical trials. Immunotoxin 4197X-ricin A, is lens specific toxin that binds specific glycoproteins of the surface of the cells, is internalized and then blocks protein synthesis [120]. Current clinical trials, involving injecting a 1ml volume of toxin in the capsular bag at the time of IOL insertion showed a reduced PCO rate after 2 years [121]. This treatment however, is not yet approved, and long-term side effects are not yet clearly established.

However, the nature of the drug as well as the method of drug delivery and required delivery duration must be considered. It is generally agreed that a treatment delivered at the time of the surgery is preferred to an eye-drop regime, since the latter depends on patient compliance [115]. Ideally, a drug-release mechanism localized to the lens capsule would deliver drug, for prolonged periods of time and would minimize potential side-effects of the therapeutic agent on the other ocular cell types.
Using the Perfect Seal (Milvella Ltd. Sydney, Australia) capsule irrigation system devised by Maloof *et al* in 2003 [122], several research groups have demonstrated that cytotoxic agents such as Triton X-100 [123] and thapsigargin [124] can successfully delay PCO significantly in rabbit eyes, without compromising the neighbouring cells. While the irrigation system has been proven safe to use in human eyes, it has not yet been tested in combination with any pharmacological agent [111,123].

There have been very few attempts to modify the chemical structure of the lens materials in order to further reduce PCO [45,125]. Most studies on drug-releasing IOLs or other ocular drug-releasing devices have focused on anti-inflammatory and antibiotic drugs with a goal of reducing the incidence of major complications, such as endophthalmitis [39,43,44].

There have been attempts to develop drug-releasing IOLs specifically for PCO prevention. Controlled delivery of drugs including daunorubicin [126], indomethacin [126,127], diclofenac sodium, tranilast, mitomycin C, colchicines, ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid [11], 5-fluorouracil [11,128] and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) 2-saporin [62] has been proposed as a method of reducing PCO in animal studies, with limited success. Few studies were done on IOL materials modified with drug formulations that reduce human LEC proliferation *in vitro* [125]. While the drugs selected did not lead to significant decreases in PCO, it may be that combining this approach with other pharmacologic agents is needed as in none of the studies was it clear that the delivery of the agent was the issue.

However other factors are also critical to the success of a drug delivering IOL. For example, in most cases, the therapeutic dose is not known. As well, the effect of the cells on neighbouring ocular cells must also be considered since it is likely that the released drug may diffuse out of the capsule. As well, parameters such as the ability of the material to release the drug at an appropriate concentration and over an appropriate period of time must also be considered.

Of particularly interest in the current work is a series of target molecules aimed at inhibiting the MMPs released during the surgical procedure. Initial studies done on anterior subcapsular cataracts (ASC) have shown that blocking MMP-2 and MMP-9 selectively in the lens by using specific inhibitors and general inhibitors is sufficient to mitigate ASC [60]. Previous research has shown that ASC and PCO are both fibrotic disorders, with similar LEC behavior. Therefore, it is hypothesized that inhibition of MMPs through the use of appropriate MMP inhibitors may be efficient against PCO.

1.7.5 Other Surgical Devices

While there have been attempts to design devices which, implanted at the time of cataract surgery, minimize the access of the lens epithelial cells to the posterior capsule, most attempts have not resulted in a reduction in the incidence of PCO. One exception is the capsular bending ring device [4,129], which acts as an additional mechanical barrier to impede LEC migration to the posterior capsule. Regardless, while manufacturing advances show promise, it is clear that PCO still occurs, and that other approaches must be used in combination to completely inhibit PCO.

1.8 Scope of Work

The goal of this project is to develop novel drug-releasing materials which have the potential to alter LEC function and therefore which may ultimately minimize the incidence of PCO. Poly (dimethyl siloxane) PDMS was selected as a model material for these studies as, in addition to its use as an IOL material, it has been previously used successfully in rate controlled drug delivery applications, in multiple formats, for both protein and low molecular weight drugs e.g. [130-132].

It was thus hypothesized in this work that using an IOL material such as the model silicones used in the current work, with the potential to deliver MMP inhibitor molecules directly to the remaining LECs, at a controllable dose and for a known period of time, may mitigate the incidence of PCO. Solutions of MMP inhibitor drugs have been shown to inhibit LEC migration and transformation *in vitro* [82,133]. It is believed that providing a drug dose via drug-releasing silicone materials will be sufficient to delay LEC migration enough to allow for capsular bend formation, and thus full development of a mechanical barrier.

In order to facilitate the delivery of a broad range of potential MMP inhibiting drugs, a silicone based platform capable of delivering molecules with a range of molecular weights was developed. The system must potentially maintain desirable optical properties (light transmittance and refractive index), and allow for controlled release of the drugs with various rates, as it is currently not clear what drug concentrations and duration of release are appropriate. The former property is not critical

as it may be possible to deliver the molecule from the lens haptic with no effect on the visual pathway. Results from this study are presented in Paper 1 (Chapter 3).

Ultimately, based on this work, two different approaches were used to develop silicones with the potential to release MMP inhibitor drugs. The first method involved incorporating a solution of the drug in the PDMS base prior to curing. The other method involved soaking previously cured PDMS in drug solutions. This latter method would allow previously fabricated IOLs to be loaded with MMPIs after fabrication. Various methods were used to assess EMT and potential for PCO, using an *in vitro* model and two human lens cell lines.

As a tool for cellular toxicity screening, cell migration and EMT, an appropriate cell line had to be used for this study. However, issues with cell lines demonstrate that an appropriate cell line must be selected for *in vitro* screening of the systems prepared in this work. Therefore a comparison was made between FHL124 and HLE B3 lens epithelial cell lines in order to assess their response to TGF β 2 and to the various MMP inhibitors. These differences may prove important in further studies that compare adult and paediatric lens epithelial cellular responses. Results from this study are presented in Paper 2 (Chapter 4).

In the current work, three different classes of MMPIs and their delivery from PDMS as a model IOL material were investigated. Studies of the effect of the inhibitors on neighbouring ocular cells were performed.

1.8.1 Synthetic MMP Inhibitors

The first category of drugs selected for testing were three synthetic MMP inhibitors, a general inhibitor, GM6001 [134,135], and two specific inhibitors, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II [136]. Research has demonstrated the importance of blocking active MMPs in EMT and LEC migration using GM6001. This has been shown to delay LEC migration and MMP-2 production [77,82,84,133]. These inhibitors were incorporated into silicones as model lens materials. The results of this work are presented in Paper 3 (Chapter 5).

1.8.2 Chelators as MMP Inhibitors

The second drug category studied included a series of chelators. Since MMPs are zinc-dependent proteases, it was hypothesized that release of chelators in a controlled manner has the potential to inhibit MMP activity. Other studies have shown that EDTA rinses of the capsule just prior to IOL insertion significantly delays PCO incidence [110], while IOL soaking in EDTA prior to incubation with LECs *in vitro*, significantly reduces LEC adhesion [11,45]. Chelators act on a number of other enzymes, since many proteins require a divalent cation for function. Other possible targets are cell-cell and cell-ECM connections, which may become loose after chelator treatment, and therefore may impede cell sheet migration [137-139]. EDTA, 1-10 phenanthroline and a zinc-specific chelator, TPEN, were examined in this work. The results from this study are outlined in Paper 4 (Chapter 6).

1.8.3 Sulfadiazine

The third type of drug examined is somewhat related to the synthetic MMP inhibitors previously described. Sulfadiazine is a sulphonamide antibiotic routinely used to treat infections such as toxoplasmosis [140]. While this compound has not been used to inhibit MMPs, the work described herein demonstrates that this drug has proven LEC migration and MMP inhibitor activities that may surpass those of synthetically developed MMP inhibitors. Similar classes of drugs, such as the synthetic MMP inhibitors previously described are N-sulfonyl amino acid derivatives [136] and they have been shown to inhibit LEC migration *in vitro* [82]. Sulfonamide drugs with similar chemical structure, such as sulphasalazine have been also demonstrated to have potential role in PCO prevention, by blocking activation of nuclear factor kappa B [141]. However the drug sulfadiazine has never before been studied for its ability to inhibit MMPs and LEC migration. The results of this study are presented in Paper 5 (Chapter 7).

1.9 References

[1] Resnikoff S, Pascolini D, Mariotti SP, Pokharel GP. Global magnitude of visual impairment caused by uncorrected refractive errors in 2004. Bull World Health Organ 2008;86:63-70.

[2] Maberley DA, Hollands H, Chuo J, Tam G, Konkal J, Roesch M, Veselinovic A, Witzigmann M, Bassett K. The prevalence of low vision and blindness in Canada. Eye 2006;20:341-6.

[3] Truscott RJ. Age-related nuclear cataract-oxidation is the key. Exp Eye Res 2005;80:709-25.

[4] Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol 2009;127:555-62.

[5] Grueterich M, Lackerbauer CA, Kampik A. Performance of the Acri.Smart 46S intraocular lens in pediatric microincision cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:591-5.

[6] Hosal BM, Biglan AW. Risk factors for secondary membrane formation after removal of pediatric cataract. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:302-9.

[7] Rowe NA, Biswas S, Lloyd IC. Primary IOL implantation in children: a risk analysis of foldable acrylic v PMMA lenses. Br J Ophthalmol 2004;88:481-5.

[8] Cleary G, Spalton DJ, Koch DD. Effect of square-edged intraocular lenses on neodymium: YAG laser capsulotomy rates in the United States. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1899-906.

[9] Burq MA, Taqui AM. Frequency of retinal detachment and other complications after neodymium: Yag laser capsulotomy. J Pak Med Assoc 2008;58:550-2.

[10] Dick B, Schwenn O, Pfeiffer N. Extent of damage to different intraocular lenses by neodymium:YAG laser treatment--an experimental study. Klin Monatsbl Augenheilkd 1997;211:263-71.

[11] Matsushima H, Mukai K, Gotoo N, Yoshida S, Yoshida T, Sawano M, Senoo T, Obara Y, Clark JI. The effects of drug delivery via hydrophilic acrylic (hydrogel) intraocular lens systems on the epithelial cells in culture. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers Imaging 2005;36:386-92.

[12] Fisher RF. Elastic constants of the human lens capsule. J Physiol (Lond) 1969;201:1-19.

[13] de Jong-Hesse Y, Kampmeier J, Lang GK, Lang GE. Effect of extracellular matrix on proliferation and differentiation of porcine lens epithelial cells. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2005;243:695-700.

[14] Hawse JR, DeAmicis-Tress C, Cowell TL, Kantorow M. Identification of global gene expression differences between human lens epithelial and cortical fiber cells reveals specific genes and their associated pathways important for specialized lens cell functions. Mol Vis 2005;11:274-83.

[15] Ibaraki N, Chen SC, Lin LR, Okamoto H, Pipas JM, Reddy VN. Human lens epithelial cell line. Exp Eye Res 1998;67:577-85.

[16] de Iongh RU, Wederell E, Lovicu FJ, McAvoy JW. Transforming growth factorbeta-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the lens: a model for cataract formation. Cells Tissues Organs 2005;179:43-55. [17] Apple DJ, Solomon KD, Tetz MR, Assia EI, Holland EY, Legler UF, Tsai JC, Castaneda VE, Hoggatt JP, Kostick AM. Posterior capsule opacification. Surv Ophthalmol 1992;37:73-116.

[18] Pandey SK, Apple DJ, Werner L, Maloof AJ, Milverton EJ. Posterior capsule opacification: a review of the aetiopathogenesis, experimental and clinical studies and factors for prevention. Indian J Ophthalmol 2004;52:99-112.

[19] Goodenough DA. The crystalline lens. A system networked by gap junctional intercellular communication. Semin Cell Biol 1992;3:49-58.

[20] Raj SM, Vasavada AR, Johar K, Vasavada VA, Vasavada VA. Post-Operative Capsular Opacification: A Review. Int J Biomed Sci 2007;3:237-50.

[21] Bertelmann E, Kojetinsky C. Posterior capsule opacification and anterior capsule opacification. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2001;12:35-40.

[22] Marcantonio JM, Syam PP, Liu CS, Duncan G. Epithelial transdifferentiation and cataract in the human lens. Exp Eye Res 2003;77:339-46.

[23] Wormstone IM. Posterior capsule opacification: a cell biological perspective. Exp Eye Res 2002;74:337-47.

[24] Kalluri R, Neilson EG. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and its implications for fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2003;112:1776-84.

[25] Saika S. TGFbeta pathobiology in the eye. Lab Invest 2006;86:106-15.

[26] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Anderson I, Duncan G. TGF-beta2-induced matrix modification and cell transdifferentiation in the human lens capsular bag. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2002;43:2301-8.

[27] Robinson ML. An essential role for FGF receptor signaling in lens development. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2006;17:726-40.

[28] Ponce A, Sorensen C, Takemoto L. Role of short-range protein interactions in lens opacifications. Mol Vis 2006;12:879-84.

[29] Andley UP. Crystallins and hereditary cataracts: molecular mechanisms and potential for therapy. Expert Rev Mol Med 2006;8:1-19.

[30] Gupta SK, Selvan VK, Agrawal SS, Saxena R. Advances in pharmacological strategies for the prevention of cataract development. Indian J Ophthalmol 2009;57:175-83.

[31] George R, Rupauliha P, Sripriya AV, Rajesh PS, Vahan PV, Praveen S. Comparison of endothelial cell loss and surgically induced astigmatism following conventional extracapsular cataract surgery, manual small-incision surgery and phacoemulsification. Ophthalmic Epidemiol 2005;12:293-7.

[32] Riaz Y, Mehta JS, Wormald R, Evans JR, Foster A, Ravilla T, Snellingen T. Surgical interventions for age-related cataract. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006;(4):CD001323.

[33] Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[34] Menapace R. Posterior capsulorhexis combined with optic buttonholing: an alternative to standard in-the-bag implantation of sharp-edged intraocular lenses? A critical analysis of 1000 consecutive cases. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2008;246:787-801.

[35] Baltussen R, Sylla M, Mariotti SP. Cost-effectiveness analysis of cataract surgery: a global and regional analysis. Bull World Health Organ 2004;82:338-45.

[36] Ho TT, Kaiser R, Benson WE. Retinal complications of cataract surgery. Compr Ophthalmol Update 2006;7:1-10.

[37] Hollick EJ, Spalton DJ, Meacock WR. The effect of capsulorhexis size on posterior capsular opacification: one-year results of a randomized prospective trial. Am J Ophthalmol 1999;128:271-9.

[38] Dewey S. Posterior capsule opacification. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2006;17:45-53.

[39] Kelkar A, Kelkar J, Amuaku W, Kelkar U, Shaikh A. How to prevent endophthalmitis in cataract surgeries? Indian J Ophthalmol 2008;56:403-7.

[40] Ling R, Cole M, James C, Kamalarajah S, Foot B, Shaw S. Suprachoroidal haemorrhage complicating cataract surgery in the UK: epidemiology, clinical features, management, and outcomes. Br J Ophthalmol 2004;88:478-80.

[41] Claesson M, Armitage WJ, Stenevi U. Corneal oedema after cataract surgery: predisposing factors and corneal graft outcome. Acta Ophthalmol 2008.

[42] Coppe AM, Lapucci G. Posterior vitreous detachment and retinal detachment following cataract extraction. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2008;19:239-42.

[43] Sallam A, Jayakumar S, Lightman S. Intraocular delivery of anti-infective drugsbacterial, viral, fungal and parasitic. Recent Patents Anti-Infect Drug Disc 2008;3:53-63. [44] Tsuchiya Y, Kobayakawa S, Tsuji A, Tochikubo T. Preventive effect against postcataract endophthalmitis: drug delivery intraocular lens versus intracameral antibiotics. Curr Eye Res 2008;33:868-75.

[45] Matsushima H, Iwamoto H, Mukai K, Katsuki Y, Nagata M, Senoo T. Preventing secondary cataract and anterior capsule contraction by modification of intraocular lenses. Expert Rev Med Devices 2008;5:197-207.

[46] Cheng JW, Wei RL, Cai JP, Xi GL, Zhu H, Li Y, Ma XY. Efficacy of different intraocular lens materials and optic edge designs in preventing posterior capsular opacification: a meta-analysis. Am J Ophthalmol 2007;143:428-36.

[47] Tamiya S, Wormstone IM, Marcantonio JM, Gavrilovic J, Duncan G. Induction of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 following stress to the lens. Exp Eye Res 2000;71:591-7.

[48] Kappelhof JP, Vrensen GF. The pathology of after-cataract. A minireview. Acta Ophthalmol Suppl 1992;(205):13-24.

[49] Vock L, Georgopoulos M, Neumayer T, Buehl W, Findl O. Effect of the hydrophilicity of acrylic intraocular lens material and haptic angulation on anterior capsule opacification. Br J Ophthalmol 2007;91:476-80.

[50] Sacu S, Menapace R, Findl O. Effect of optic material and haptic design on anterior capsule opacification and capsulorrhexis contraction. Am J Ophthalmol 2006;141:488-93.

[51] Werner L. Biocompatibility of intraocular lens materials. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2008;19:41-9.

[52] Saika S. Relationship between posterior capsule opacification and intraocular lens biocompatibility. Prog Retin Eye Res 2004;23:283-305.

[53] Sacu S, Menapace R, Findl O, Georgopoulos M, Buehl W, Kriechbaum K, Rainer G. Influence of optic edge design and anterior capsule polishing on posterior capsule fibrosis. J Cataract Refract Surg 2004;30:658-62.

[54] Werner L, Pandey SK, Apple DJ, Escobar-Gomez M, McLendon L, Macky TA. Anterior capsule opacification: correlation of pathologic findings with clinical sequelae. Ophthalmology 2001;108:1675-81.

[55] Nishi O, Yamamoto N, Nishi K, Nishi Y. Contact inhibition of migrating lens epithelial cells at the capsular bend created by a sharp-edged intraocular lens after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1065-70.

[56] Nixon DR. In vivo digital imaging of the square-edged barrier effect of a silicone intraocular lens. J Cataract Refract Surg 2004;30:2574-84.

[57] Sveinsson O. The ultrastructure of Elschnig's pearls in a pseudophakic eye. Acta Ophthalmol (Copenh) 1993;71:95-8.

[58] Neumayer T, Findl O, Buehl W, Georgopoulos M. Daily changes in the morphology of Elschnig pearls. Am J Ophthalmol 2006;141:517-23.

[59] Neumayer T, Findl O, Buehl W, Sacu S, Menapace R, Georgopoulos M. Long-term changes in the morphology of posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2005;31:2120-8.

[60] Dwivedi DJ, Pino G, Banh A, Nathu Z, Howchin D, Margetts P, Sivak JG, West-Mays JA. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors suppress transforming growth factor-betainduced subcapsular cataract formation. Am J Pathol 2006;168:69-79.

[61] Jiang Q, Zhou C, Bi Z, Wan Y. EGF-induced cell migration is mediated by ERK and PI3K/AKT pathways in cultured human lens epithelial cells. J Ocul Pharmacol Ther 2006;22:93-102.

[62] Behar-Cohen FF, David T, D'Hermies F, Pouliquen YM, Buechler Y, Nova MP, Houston LL, Courtois Y. In vivo inhibition of lens regrowth by fibroblast growth factor 2-saporin. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1995;36:2434-48.

[63] Hayashi H, Hayashi K, Nakao F, Hayashi F. Elapsed time for capsular apposition to intraocular lens after cataract surgery. Ophthalmology 2002;109:1427-31.

[64] Nishi O, Nishi K, Akura J. Speed of capsular bend formation at the optic edge of acrylic, silicone, and poly(methyl methacrylate) lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:431-7.

[65] Wormstone IM, Liu CS, Rakic JM, Marcantonio JM, Vrensen GF, Duncan G. Human lens epithelial cell proliferation in a protein-free medium. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1997;38:396-404.

[66] Ishibashi T, Hatae T, Inomata H. Collagen types in human posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1994;20:643-6.

[67] Pavlovic S. Cataract surgery in children. Med Pregl 2000;53:257-61.

[68] Zelenka PS, Arpitha P. Coordinating cell proliferation and migration in the lens and cornea. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2008;19:113-24.

[69] Stump RJ, Lovicu FJ, Ang SL, Pandey SK, McAvoy JW. Lithium stabilizes the polarized lens epithelial phenotype and inhibits proliferation, migration, and epithelial mesenchymal transition. J Pathol 2006;210:249-57.

[70] Yao K, Tan J, Ye P, Wang K, Xu W, ShenTu X, Tang X. Integrin beta1-mediated signaling is involved in transforming growth factor-beta2-promoted migration in human lens epithelial cells. Mol Vis 2007;13:1769-76.

[71] Zelenka PS. Regulation of cell adhesion and migration in lens development. Int J Dev Biol 2004;48:857-65.

[72] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, Anderson I, Duncan G. Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14.

[73] Saika S, Miyamoto T, Kawashima Y, Okada Y, Yamanaka O, Ohnishi Y, Ooshima A. Immunolocalization of TGF-beta1, -beta2, and -beta3, and TGF-beta receptors in human lens capsules with lens implants. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2000;238:283-93.

[74] Mansfield KJ, Cerra A, Chamberlain CG. FGF-2 counteracts loss of TGFbeta affected cells from rat lens explants: implications for PCO (after cataract). Mol Vis 2004;10:521-32.

[75] Boyer B, Valles AM, Edme N. Induction and regulation of epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. Biochem Pharmacol 2000;60:1091-9.

[76] Choi J, Park SY, Joo CK. Transforming growth factor-beta1 represses E-cadherin production via slug expression in lens epithelial cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:2708-18.

[77] West-Mays JA, Pino G. Matrix Metalloproteinases as Mediators of Primary and Secondary Cataracts. Expert Rev Ophthalmol 2007;2:931-8.

[78] Taliana L, Evans MD, Ang S, McAvoy JW. Vitronectin is present in epithelial cells of the intact lens and promotes epithelial mesenchymal transition in lens epithelial explants. Mol Vis 2006;12:1233-42.

[79] McCawley LJ, Matrisian LM. Matrix metalloproteinases: they're not just for matrix anymore! Curr Opin Cell Biol 2001;13:534-40.

[80] Li JH, Wang NL, Wang JJ. Expression of matrix metalloproteinases of human lens epithelial cells in the cultured lens capsule bag. Eye 2008;22:439-44.

[81] Hodgkinson LM, Duncan G, Wang L, Pennington CJ, Edwards DR, Wormstone IM. MMP and TIMP expression in quiescent, dividing, and differentiating human lens cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:4192-9.

[82] Wong TT, Daniels JT, Crowston JG, Khaw PT. MMP inhibition prevents human lens epithelial cell migration and contraction of the lens capsule. Br J Ophthalmol 2004;88:868-72.

[83] Yu Q, Stamenkovic I. Cell surface-localized matrix metalloproteinase-9 proteolytically activates TGF-beta and promotes tumor invasion and angiogenesis. Genes Dev 2000;14:163-76.

[84] Nathu Z, Dwivedi DJ, Reddan JR, Sheardown H, Margetts PJ, West-Mays JA. Temporal changes in MMP mRNA expression in the lens epithelium during anterior subcapsular cataract formation. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[85] Levi E, Fridman R, Miao HQ, Ma YS, Yayon A, Vlodavsky I. Matrix metalloproteinase 2 releases active soluble ectodomain of fibroblast growth factor receptor 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1996;93:7069-74.

[86] Noe V, Fingleton B, Jacobs K, Crawford HC, Vermeulen S, Steelant W, Bruyneel E, Matrisian LM, Mareel M. Release of an invasion promoter E-cadherin fragment by matrilysin and stromelysin-1. J Cell Sci 2001;114:111-8.

[87] Tanaka S, Saika S, Ohmi S, Miyamoto T, Ishida I, Okada Y, Yamanaka O, Ohnishi Y, Ooshima A. Cellular fibronectin, but not collagens, disappears in the central posterior capsules during healing after lens extraction and IOL implantation in rabbits. Jpn J Ophthalmol 2002;46:147-52.

[88] Dawes LJ, Eldred JA, Anderson IK, Sleeman M, Reddan JR, Duncan G, Wormstone IM. TGF {beta}-Induced Contraction Is Not Promoted by Fibronectin-Fibronectin Receptor Interaction, or {alpha}SMA Expression. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2008;49:650-61.

[89] Cho HJ, Yoo J. Rho activation is required for transforming growth factor-betainduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in lens epithelial cells. Cell Biol Int 2007;31:1225-30.

[90] Wederell ED, de Iongh RU. Extracellular matrix and integrin signaling in lens development and cataract. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2006;17:759-76.

[91] McDonnell PJ, Stark WJ, Green WR. Posterior capsule opacification: a specular microscopic study. Ophthalmology 1984;91:853-6.

[92] Forino M, Torregrossa R, Ceol M, Murer L, Vella MD, Prete DD, D'Angelo A, Anglani F. TGFbeta1 induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition, but not myofibroblast transdifferentiation of human kidney tubular epithelial cells in primary culture. Int J Exp Pathol 2006;87:197-208.

[93] Zavadil J, Bottinger EP. TGF-beta and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transitions. Oncogene 2005;24:5764-74.

[94] Tejero-Trujeque R. Understanding the final stages of wound contraction. J Wound Care 2001;10:259-64.

[95] Dubash AD, Wennerberg K, Garcia-Mata R, Menold MM, Arthur WT, Burridge K. A novel role for Lsc/p115 RhoGEF and LARG in regulating RhoA activity downstream of adhesion to fibronectin. J Cell Sci 2007;120:3989-98.

[96] Vock L, Crnej A, Findl O, Neumayer T, Buehl W, Sacu S, Rainer G, Menapace R. Posterior capsule opacification in silicone and hydrophobic acrylic intraocular lenses with sharp-edge optics six years after surgery. Am J Ophthalmol 2009;147:683,690.e2.

[97] Buehl W, Findl O, Menapace R, Sacu S, Kriechbaum K, Koeppl C, Wirtitsch M. Long-term effect of optic edge design in an acrylic intraocular lens on posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2005;31:954-61.

[98] Buehl W, Findl O. Effect of intraocular lens design on posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1976-85.

[99] Ursell PG, Spalton DJ, Pande MV, Hollick EJ, Barman S, Boyce J, Tilling K. Relationship between intraocular lens biomaterials and posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1998;24:352-60.

[100] Hollick EJ, Spalton DJ, Ursell PG, Pande MV, Barman SA, Boyce JF, Tilling K. The effect of polymethylmethacrylate, silicone, and polyacrylic intraocular lenses on posterior capsular opacification 3 years after cataract surgery. Ophthalmology 1999;106:49,54; discussion 54-5.

[101] Nishi O, Nishi K, Akura J, Nagata T. Effect of round-edged acrylic intraocular lenses on preventing posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2001;27:608-13.

[102] Tetz M, Wildeck A. Evaluating and defining the sharpness of intraocular lenses: part 1: Influence of optic design on the growth of the lens epithelial cells in vitro. J Cataract Refract Surg 2005;31:2172-9.

[103] Kruger AJ, Schauersberger J, Abela C, Schild G, Amon M. Two year results: sharp versus rounded optic edges on silicone lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2000;26:566-70.

[104] Apple DJ, Sims J. Harold Ridley and the invention of the intraocular lens. Surv Ophthalmol 1996;40:279-92.

[105] Shah AR, Praveen MR, Vasavada AR. Posterior capsule opacification after extra capsular cataract extraction in Indian rural population: foldable acrylic vs poly (methyl-methacrylate) intraocular lenses a randomized clinical trial. Eye 2008;22:889-94.

[106] Hayashi K, Hayashi H. Influence on posterior capsule opacification and visual function of intraocular lens optic material. Am J Ophthalmol 2007;144:195-202.

[107] Saika S, Miyamoto T, Ohnishi Y. Histology of anterior capsule opacification with a polyHEMA/HOHEXMA hydrophilic hydrogel intraocular lens compared to poly(methyl methacrylate), silicone, and acrylic lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2003;29:1198-203.

[108] Yan Q, Perdue N, Sage EH. Differential responses of human lens epithelial cells to intraocular lenses in vitro: hydrophobic acrylic versus PMMA or silicone discs. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2005;243:1253-62.

[109] Trinavarat A, Atchaneeyasakul L, Udompunturak S. Neodymium:YAG laser damage threshold of foldable intraocular lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2001;27:775-80.

[110] Fernandez V, Fragoso MA, Billotte C, Lamar P, Orozco MA, Dubovy S, Willcox M, Parel JM. Efficacy of various drugs in the prevention of posterior capsule opacification: experimental study of rabbit eyes. J Cataract Refract Surg 2004;30:2598-605.

[111] Rabsilber TM, Limberger IJ, Reuland AJ, Holzer MP, Auffarth GU. Long-term results of sealed capsule irrigation using distilled water to prevent posterior capsule opacification: a prospective clinical randomised trial. Br J Ophthalmol 2007;91:912-5.

[112] Chandler HL, Barden CA, Lu P, Kusewitt DF, Colitz CM. Prevention of posterior capsular opacification through cyclooxygenase-2 inhibition. Mol Vis 2007;13:677-91.

[113] Kitano A, Saika S, Yamanaka O, Reinach PS, Ikeda K, Okada Y, Shirai K, Ohnishi Y. Genipin suppression of fibrogenic behaviors of the alpha-TN4 lens epithelial cell line. J Cataract Refract Surg 2006;32:1727-35.

[114] Inan UU, Ozturk F, Kaynak S, Kurt E, Emiroglu L, Ozer E, Ilker SS, Guler C. Prevention of posterior capsule opacification by intraoperative single-dose pharmacologic agents. J Cataract Refract Surg 2001;27:1079-87.

[115] Walker TD. Pharmacological attempts to reduce posterior capsule opacification after cataract surgery--a review. Clin Experiment Ophthalmol 2008;36:883-90.

[116] Vargas LG, Escobar-Gomez M, Apple DJ, Hoddinott DS, Schmidbauer JM. Pharmacologic prevention of posterior capsule opacification: in vitro effects of preservative-free lidocaine 1% on lens epithelial cells. J Cataract Refract Surg 2003;29:1585-92.

[117] Geissler FT, Li DW, James ER. Inhibition of lens epithelial cell growth by induction of apoptosis: potential for prevention of posterior capsule opacification. J Ocul Pharmacol Ther 2001;17:587-96.

[118] Kim JT, Lee DH, Chung KH, Kang IC, Kim DS, Joo CK. Inhibitory effects of salmosin, a disintegrin, on posterior capsular opacification in vitro and in vivo. Exp Eye Res 2002;74:585-94.

[119] Wirbelauer C, Iven H, Bastian C, Laqua H. Systemic levels of lidocaine after intracameral injection during cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 1999;25:648-51.

[120] Tarsio JF, Kelleher PJ, Tarsio M, Emery JM, Lam DM. Inhibition of cell proliferation on lens capsules by 4197X-ricin A immunoconjugate. J Cataract Refract Surg 1997;23:260-6.

[121] Meacock WR, Spalton DJ, Hollick EJ, Boyce JF, Barman S, Sanguinetti G. Double-masked prospective ocular safety study of a lens epithelial cell antibody to prevent posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2000;26:716-21.

[122] Maloof A, Neilson G, Milverton EJ, Pandey SK. Selective and specific targeting of lens epithelial cells during cataract surgery using sealed- capsule irrigation. J Cataract Refract Surg 2003;29:1566-8.

[123] Maloof AJ, Pandey SK, Neilson G, Milverton EJ. Selective death of lens epithelial cells using demineralized water and Triton X-100 with PerfectCapsule sealed capsule irrigation: a histological study in rabbit eyes. Arch Ophthalmol 2005;123:1378-84.

[124] Duncan G, Wang L, Neilson GJ, Wormstone IM. Lens cell survival after exposure to stress in the closed capsular bag. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:2701-7.

[125] Duncan G, Wormstone IM, Liu CS, Marcantonio JM, Davies PD. Thapsigargincoated intraocular lenses inhibit human lens cell growth. Nat Med 1997;3:1026-8.

[126] Tetz MR, Ries MW, Lucas C, Stricker H, Volcker HE. Inhibition of posterior capsule opacification by an intraocular-lens-bound sustained drug delivery system: an experimental animal study and literature review. J Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22:1070-8.

[127] Nishi O, Nishi K, Morita T, Tada Y, Shirasawa E, Sakanishi K. Effect of intraocular sustained release of indomethacin on postoperative inflammation and posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22 Suppl 1:806-10.

[128] Cochener B, Pandey S, Apple D, Bougaran R, Colin J. Nonbiodegradable drugsustained capsular ring for prevention of secondary cataract. Part II: In vivo evaluation. J Fr Ophtalmol 2003;26:439-52.

[129] Menapace R, Sacu S, Georgopoulos M, Findl O, Rainer G, Nishi O. Efficacy and safety of capsular bending ring implantation to prevent posterior capsule opacification: three-year results of a randomized clinical trial. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1318-28.

[130] Park JH, Cho YW, Cho YH, Choi JM, Shin HJ, Bae YH, Chung H, Jeong SY, Kwon IC. Norfloxacin-releasing urethral catheter for long-term catheterization. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 2003;14:951-62.

[131] Barbu E, Verestiuc L, Nevell TG, Tsibouklis J. Polymeric materials for ophthalmic drug delivery: trends and perspectives. Journal of Materials Chemistry 2006;16:3439-43.

[132] Brown RS, Akhtar P, Akerman J, Hampel L, Kozin IS, Villerius LA, Klamer HJ. Partition controlled delivery of hydrophobic substances in toxicity tests using poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) films. Environ Sci Technol 2001;35:4097-102.

[133] Li JH, Chen FH, Wang NL. Study on inhibitory effects of matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor on migration of cultured human lens epithelial cells. Zhonghua Yan Ke Za Zhi 2008;44:315-20.

[134] Galardy RE, Grobelny D. N alpha-(diphenoxyphosphoryl)-L-alanyl-L-proline, N alpha-[bis (4-nitrophenoxy)phosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline, and N alpha-[(2-phenylethyl)phenoxyphosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline: releasers of potent inhibitors of angiotensin converting enzyme at physiological pH and temperature. J Med Chem 1985;28:1422-7.

[135] Levy DE, Lapierre F, Liang W, Ye W, Lange CW, Li X, Grobelny D, Casabonne M, Tyrrell D, Holme K, Nadzan A, Galardy RE. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors: a structure-activity study. J Med Chem 1998;41:199-223.

[136] Tamura Y, Watanabe F, Nakatani T, Yasui K, Fuji M, Komurasaki T, Tsuzuki H, Maekawa R, Yoshioka T, Kawada K, Sugita K, Ohtani M. Highly selective and orally active inhibitors of type IV collagenase (MMP-9 and MMP-2): N-sulfonylamino acid derivatives. J Med Chem 1998;41:640-9.

[137] Brekken RA, Sage EH. SPARC, a matricellular protein: at the crossroads of cellmatrix communication. Matrix Biol 2001;19:816-27. [138] Lauf PK, Misri S, Chimote AA, Adragna NC. Apparent intermediate K conductance channel hyposmotic activation in human lens epithelial cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2008;294:C820-32.

[139] Nebe B, Kunz F, Peters A, Rychly J, Noack T, Beck R. Induction of apoptosis by the calcium antagonist mibefradil correlates with depolarization of the membrane potential and decreased integrin expression in human lens epithelial cells. Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol 2004;242:597-604.

[140] Matsui D. Prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of fetal toxoplasmosis. Clin Perinatol 1994;21:675-89.

[141] Lee SJ, Bae S, Seomun Y, Son MJ, Joo CK. The role of nuclear factor kappa B in lens epithelial cell proliferation using a capsular bag model. Ophthalmic Res 2008;40:273-8.

2.0 CONTRIBUTIONS TO ARTICLES

I was responsible for all literature searches, experimental design and data analysis. I prepared the first draft of each manuscript and I worked with my supervisor on subsequent manuscript drafts. Most of the experimental work was conducted by me, with some minor exceptions where the work was performed by either technical staff or summer students under my supervision. For Paper 1, TEM and confocal microscope sample preparation was done by Marcia Reid in the McMaster Electron Microscopy Laboratory. For Paper 2, several ECM composition analysis experiments were performed by Rebecca Kalfleish, a summer student in Dr. Heather Sheardown's laboratory at McMaster University, using protocols developed by me. For Paper 4, released chelator MMP-9 activity assays were performed by Larissa Schudlo, a summer student in Dr. Heather Sheardown's laboratory at McMaster University, using protocols developed by me.

In addition to the papers included in this thesis, I have also participated in writing the following book chapter:

David Morrison, Bettina J. Klenkler, Diana Morarescu, Heather Sheardown Advances in intraocular lens development leading to better vision and fewer complications. For publication in Ophthalmic Biomaterials and Regenerative Medicine Traian Chirila Editor 2009.

3.0 PAPER ONE: SOLVENT EFFECT ON THE RELEASE OF SMALL MOLECULES FROM PDMS

Authors:

Diana Morarescu, Heather Sheardown

Objectives:

This work focuses on developing a method of controlling drug release from PDMS such that the resulting material will be suitable for use in ophthalmic applications. Control over release was achieved by changing the properties of the polymer matrix by loading the drug using solvents. The release rates and initial burst amounts of several model molecules of different molecular weight were investigated. Five different solvents were examined. Model drugs were loaded by mixing into the PDMS elastomer base, prior to addition of curing agent.

Main Scientific Contributions:

1. While there are studies using water as a hydrophilic solvent in PDMS, there are not systematic studies of the effects of different solvent drug combinations on drug release from silicone matrices.

2. The results demonstrate that mixing low molecular weight model drugs with hydrophilic solvents and elastomer base prior to adding curing agent can be used to control release, resulting in a small initial burst and low gradual rate of release. In contrast, hydrophobic solvents lead to release profiles which are generally characterized by a large initial burst followed by a high release rate.

3. While molecular weight of the drugs is important when drugs are loaded in powder form, with larger molecules releasing more slowly than smaller molecules, when loaded in dissolved form, solvent was found to be the main influence on the release profile.

Abstract

Silicone materials have been widely used as drug delivery matrices and rate controlling membranes. In the current work, we examined the effect of curing the silicone in the presence of various solvents on both the burst and release rate of model compounds including hydrophobic and hydrophilic dyes with molecular weights ranging from 141-1018 Da. Regardless of the compound examined, similar trends were observed. It was found that, under these loading conditions, the release kinetics were more dependent on the nature of the solvent than on the nature of the drug. Specifically, a low burst and relatively steady long-term release was observed when the compounds were mixed with water or phosphate buffered saline at pH 7.4 (PBS) and this mixture was incorporated into the PDMS during the curing process. Mixing the same dyes with solvents which were more compatible with the silicone prepolymers and which can potentially swell the final PDMS network, led to higher initial bursts, higher release rates and shorter release times overall. Therefore, this study suggests that release from silicone matrices can, to some extent, be controlled by incorporating a drug in solution into the matrix during synthesis.

Keywords: silicone elastomer, small molecule drug delivery, controlled release

1. Introduction

Silicones were among the first materials used for controlled drug release and have been used in this capacity since the late 1960s, primarily as rate-controlling membranes surrounding small molecule drug reservoirs [1]. From catheters and shunts coated with silicone containing antibiotics [2-5], to patches [6,7] and vaginal rings [8,9], to drugreleasing contact lens materials [10-12]; silicone based materials continue to be widely studied in drug delivery applications. Control of release kinetics, particularly from newer silicone based materials such as silicone hydrogels remains an area of significant research.

Designing better silicone based drug-delivery devices, with customized release rates and physical properties, involves an in depth knowledge of the properties of the drug of interest and its interactions with the silicone matrix. Characterization of release kinetics and diffusion properties of several small molecular drugs through poly(dimethyl) siloxane (PDMS) membranes have been studied [5,13-19]. The most common methods of loading the drugs include mixing powdered drug with the elastomer base [3,13,17,20] or swelling the silicone membrane with a nonpolar solvent containing the drug [2,10-12,21,22]. Alternatively, silicones have been used as rate controlling membranes surrounding a liquid [7-9,14,16,18,23] or a solid drug reservoir core [19]. While silicones are usually prepared neat, the use of solvents has been exploited in casting PDMS films [13,24], for the generation of silicone based interpenetrating networks [25] and for the release of specific compounds [5,13,24]. However the effect of adding drug containing solvents to curing PDMS on drug release kinetics has not been systematically studied.

Herein, we investigated the use of solvents on the the release rate of model drugs of various molecular weights from PDMS. Specifically, we examined small drugs (MW between 144 and 1018 Da) with various properties. Since our primary interest is ultimately the delivery of drugs to the eye, solvents examined included both non-polar and polar solvents at levels that did not alter the transparency of the system.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Drug Loading and Release

All reagents, unless otherwise specified, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Oakville ON). PDMS was prepared using a Sylgard 184 kit from Dow Corning (Midland, MI), according to the manufacturer's instructions, using 10:1 ratio of elastomer base to curing agent, with and without the solvent containing the drugs. Fluorescent model drugs of various molecular weights were dissolved in dimethyl formamide (DMF), ethanol, isopropanol (IPA), water or phosphate buffered saline (PBS). These solvents were selected based on solubility of the PDMS base and the potential interactions in the system. Solvent volumes of 0.8-1.0% v/v or 4.5-5.0% v/v containing an appropriate drug were mixed with the PDMS elastomer base prior to the addition of the curing agent. Following the addition of the curing agent, the films were first kept in the fume hood for 1 hour at room temperature, then kept in a Isotemp Model 280A vacuum (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON) at 2.46psi and room temperature for 1-2 hours, after which they were cured for 7 days at 37°C in the dark. Compositions of the various materials prepared are summarized in Table 1. To examine the preparation of the dye containing

films neat, solid powdered dye was added to the elastomer base with no solvent prior to

curing.

Drug name	Solvent	Amount of drug per ¼" disk (μg)
6-Aminoquinoline MW 144.17 Da	Water $(5\% v/v)$	1.1
	PBS (5% v/v)	0.4
	DMF (1% v/v)	2.9
	Ethanol $(5\% v/v)$	12.6
	IPA (3.5% v/v)	9.4
Fluorescein MW 332.32 Da	Water (5% v/v)	0.1
	PBS (5% v/v)	0.5
	DMF (1% v/v)	0.1
	Ethanol $(5\% \text{ v/v})$	0.7
	IPA (3.5% v/v)	0.3
Rhodamine B MW 479.02 Da	DMF (1% v/v)	3.7
	Ethanol (5% v/v)	14.1
Calcein MW 622.53 Da	DMF (1% v/v)	0.1
	PBS (5% v/v)	0.6
Rose Bengal MW 1017.65 Da	Water (5% v/v)	12.8
	PBS (6% v/v)	2.7
	DMF (1% v/v)	1.1

Table 1: Composition of drug-loaded PDMS films.

Disks with a diameter of approximately ¼" and a thickness of approximately 0.5mm were punched from the final PDMS films. Release studies were performed using n=6 disks. Each drug-loaded silicone disk was incubated in 600µl PBS, pH 7.4 at 37°C with mild agitation, in the dark. At regular time intervals, for periods of 2 to 3 months, the disks were transferred to fresh buffer solution, and the releasates were analyzed. To

maintain sink conditions, the transfer was done every 30 minutes for the first 6 hours, and every 8 hours over the following 72 hours. A 24 hour interval was used to change release buffer for the following 5 days, and then longer intervals as appropriate (typically 120 hours) until the end of the release. The concentration of the drug was measured by fluorescence, based on a standard curve, corrected at all time points for quenching and solvent effects [26]. Sink conditions were maintained by changing the solution before reaching 10% of maximum solubility.

2.2 PDMS Analysis

The optical properties of the material were determined by measuring transmittance at 405nm, 540nm, 595nm and 630nm with a Bio-Rad Plate Reader. Statistical analysis of the light transmittance data was done using the Kruskal-Wallis test followed by Dunn's post hoc test, using SigmaStat software.

3. Results

3.1 Drug Loading and Release

Model drugs were loaded in various solvents at concentrations of 1% and 5% (v/v) of the elastomer base. These percentages were chosen based on the maximum solvent volume that allowed the PDMS to cure under the described conditions. Larger volumes of solvent rendered the elastomer mix translucent and were found to inhibit curing. The addition of ethanol and IPA resulted in the fastest rates of curing, with solid membranes produced in 4-5 days; however, water, PBS and DMF containing disks

needed the entire 7 days for complete curing. For consistency, all films were kept at 37°C in the dark for the entire 7 day period.

While testing the release rates, sink conditions were maintained throughout the experiments, with concentrations of the model drug in PBS lower at all times than 10% of the drug solubility in PBS. Release of various model drugs is presented in Figures 1-5. The cumulative percent release profiles outline the visible differences in release when the different solvents were used to synthesize the drug containing membranes.



Figure 1: Cumulative release of 6-Aminoquinoline (MW 144.17 Da) when loaded as a solution. The highest burst is achieved in DMF. A smaller burst with a longer period of release is observed when water or PBS is used as the solvent. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.

In Figure 1, the cumulative release of 6-Aminoquinoline when using the DMF solvent for loading appears to be above 100%. This is due to large error bars in the early release time points. This model drug is the only amine-containing substance.

In general, regardless of the model drug or its solubility in the solvent used, higher bursts are observed with IPA, ethanol and DMF, with lower bursts when water and PBS were used as solvents. While there are some differences in the loading of the model compounds depending on the solvent, the results suggest that solvent effects play a greater role than drug type to the changes observed. Specifically, it can be seen that the release of fluorescein, loaded at similar levels, showed very different release kinetics depending on the solvent used to generate the membrane as shown in Figure 2. in particular, it can be observed form Figure 2, panel B, that water has the highest initial burst, while PBS has the smallest burst, while the other solvents have a similar burst, in between these two values. However, in the long term, water and PBS dissolved fluorescein maintain a release rate for the 2500h period, while there is little to no release observed for the other solvents past the initial burst.

In general, the release can be approximated by square root time kinetics (Figure 6). Only 6-aminoquinoline shows two distinct diffusion regimes, with a steeper slope in the first 24 hours. Greater rates of release are typically observed with ethanol and isopropanol relative to water and PBS for the same drug.



Figure 2: Cumulative release of Fluorescein (MW 332.32 Da) when loaded as a solution. The highest burst is achieved in one of the swelling solvents, ethanol. Panel A shows the overall aspect of the release, for the entire 2500h period. Panel B shows in detail the release profile in the first 24 hours. A smaller burst with a longer period release is observed especially when PBS is used as the solvent. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.



Figure 3: Cumulative release of Rhodamine B (MW 479.02 Da) when loaded as a solution. The highest burst is achieved in one of the swelling solvents, ethanol. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.



Figure 4: Cumulative release of Calcein (MW 622.53 Da) when loaded as a solution. The highest burst is achieved in DMF. A smaller burst with a longer period of release is observed when PBS is used as the solvent. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.



Figure 5: Cumulative percent release of Rose Bengal (MW 1017.65 Da) when loaded as a solution. The highest burst is achieved in DMF. A smaller burst with a longer release is observed when either water or PBS is used as the solvent. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.



Figure 6: Cumulative percent release of all model drugs when loaded as a PBS solution in PDMS. All drugs present linear square root time kinetics. 6-Aminoquinoline is the only molecule that exhibits two distinct rates of release. $n \ge 4 \pm SD$.

Interestingly, as shown in Figure 7, the role of the drug properties is more important when the drugs are loaded into the matrices in powder form. Fluorescein, the smallest molecule, continued to show significant release at 100 hours. Rhodamine B, the next in size, also exhibits measurable release at 100 hours. However, the largest drug tested, Rose Bengal, has a near-flat slope after the initial burst with limited release after 100 hours.



Figure 7: Cumulative release of model drugs when loaded in the PDMS in powder form. Long term, relatively constant release is best achieved using the more hydrophobic Fluorescein, and Rhodamine B. Initial burst can also be correlated to drug size and water solubility. Notably, Rose Bengal, one of the largest molecules examined, shows the highest burst.

Dramatic differences in the initial burst of the drugs are also observed, with the most hydrophilic molecule, Rose Bengal, with a solubility of 36g/100ml, water showing the highest burst, with nearly 14% released within the first three hours. Rhodamine B

and fluorescein, which had much lower water solubility, at 0.8g/100ml and 0.08g/100ml respectively, show much lower bursts with less than 4% released in the first three hours. However, given that only three drugs were examined, it is not possible to draw detailed conclusions about the effect of the nature of the drugs including size and hydrophilicity on release.

3.2 Film Properties

Qualitatively, the PDMS films prepared showed different textures depending on the solvents used. All of the films prepared were visually transparent, solid and easily manipulated. PDMS modified with solvents alone did not show a significant deviation in light transmittance (p<0.05) in the range of 405nm to 630nm (see Figure 8), with the exception of PDMS with 1% PBS, which showed significantly lower values (p<0.05) than PDMS prepared in the absence of solvent.

Transparency of the disks is not affected, indicating that the drug is likely not precipitating and the size of these drug pockets is smaller than the wavelength which leads to the scattering of light. Under these conditions, release is thought to be facilitated by partitioning and dissolution in channels produced by the solvent rather than diffusion through the PDMS membrane.



Figure 8: Light transmittance through PDMS matrices at wavelengths within visual range. The values for transmittance are very high similar to those of the crystalline lens of a 4-5 year old child [29]. This indicates material is suitable for ophthalmic applications.

4. Discussion

The design of effective drug delivery systems involves an understanding of the interactions between the drug and matrix and ultimately the ability to be able to control these interactions. While many properties of drug-loaded silicone materials have been described [5,13-19,23], delivery of hydrophilic drugs from a silicone matrix has been a challenge not easily overcome. There are relatively few reports of the release of hydrophilic molecules from silicone matrices. Similarly, there are few studies which examine the effect of using solvents to generate the drug loaded PDMS and how this alters the kinetics of release.

In this work we have described a method which may be used to control drug release from PDMS while maintaining transparency. Based on previous work [25], it

was hypothesized that casting the PDMS in solvents would alter the structure of the matrix produced, thereby altering the kinetics of release without significantly altering mechanical or optical properties. Depending on the solvent used, it is thought that its presence may lead to the creation of interconnecting holes and/or drug pockets although this remains to be demonstrated. In particular, solvents that are capable of swelling PDMS to some extent, specifically isopropanol, and to a lower extent ethanol and DMF, allow for the drug to be more evenly distributed throughout the polymer. Water based solvents cannot swell PDMS [22], but can lead to the formation of pores in the matrix [27].

Interestingly, however, the use of water and especially PBS also seems to alter the structure of the hydrophobic silicone elastomer relative to that obtained when the films are prepared neat, resulting in the possible formation of large pores in the network where the drug may be deposited. Since water is commonly used as a porogen for PDMS [22,27], it is not surprising that preparation of drug loaded PDMS membranes with vastly different properties is possible using this method and that this method can be used to alter drug release kinetics of these membranes. However, it is surprising that the materials retain their transparency when prepared in aqueous solutions and that the release is relatively controlled with only a small burst. Even though the transparency of the PDMS film with 1% PBS is significantly lower than that of PDMS prepared neat, it remains sufficiently high to be used as an ophthalmic material [29].

While the use of aqueous solvents to incorporate particularly hydrophilic drugs into PDMS matrices has been previously reported [13], this is, to our knowledge, the first

systematic study of the effect of different solvents on the release of model compounds of varying molecular weight and hydrophilicity. Furthermore, in the previous study, rapid release of a small and highly hydrophilic molecule was observed when membranes were prepared in the presence of water, presumably the result of the high loading used. However, in the current work it can be seen that altering parameters such as volume ratio or drug concentration, can be used to tailor the release profile to some extent, leading to longer release times with lower bursts and more constant release. Better solvents for the PDMS such as ethanol and isopropanol led to more even drug distribution in the matrix and generally to a slower rate of release regardless of the properties of the model drug tested. It is therefore clear that network structure can be easily manipulated using solvents to alter the kinetics of drug release. Others have altered the morphological features of PDMS in order to facilitate release or to alter release kinetics so it is not surprising that membrane morphology can affect release [30].

Analysis of the drug release profiles of the 5 model drugs (Figure 1-5) shows a clear trend. The highest burst and lowest rate of release are achieved with the solvents that have the best PDMS swelling ability – IPA, ethanol and DMF. Contrarily, the lowest burst but longest steady state release rates are observed with the solvents that are the least compatible with the PDMS – water and PBS. These effects seem to be relatively independent of the size and charge of the molecule released. The release of molecules when initially dissolved in PBS are different than those of water, since additional salts remain incorporated in the PDMS matrix, which lead to an osmotically driven release, which can go on for longer time periods than most other solvents (Figures 1-5).

Combined with its small size, 6-aminoquinoline acts as an aminated solvent and is released rapidly form the matrix, as most drug is quickly eliminated in the first 48 hours (Figure 1). This molecule is also the only one showing two distinct slopes in the release relationship with the square root of time (Figure 6). This behavior could be explained if the substance crystallizes on the disk surface, possibility sustained by the fact that this highly hydrophobic molecule was exposed to an aqueous solution for release – PBS [22].

Factors such as size, solubility in the solvent and solubility in the matrix were varied in this study, but results indicated that the major factor controlling the release in these membranes is membrane morphology which is controlled by the solvent used to dissolve and load the drug. Significantly different results were obtained when the model drugs were loaded in powder form with the properties of the molecules and their interactions with the PDMS presumably having a greater effect on the release kinetics. The data suggest that by altering the structure of the PDMS network, control over the long-term release of both hydrophobic and hydrophilic drugs can be achieved.

5. References:

- 1. Langer R. (1983). Implantable controlled release systems, *Pharmacol. Ther.*, **21**(1): 35-51.
- 2. Gaonkar T.A., Caraos L. and Modak S. (2007). Efficacy of a silicone urinary catheter impregnated with chlorhexidine and triclosan against colonization with Proteus mirabilis and other uropathogens, *Infect. Control Hosp. Epidemiol.*, **28**(5): 596-8.
- 3. Liang X., Wang A., Tang H., Cao T., McAllister J.P.,2nd, Salley S.O., et al. (2007). The effect of self-assembled layers on the release behavior of rifampicin-loaded silicone, *J. Biomater. Sci. Polym. Ed.*, **18**(6): 687-700.
- 4. Schierholz J.M. and Pulverer G. (1998). Investigation of a rifampin, fusidic-acid and mupirocin releasing silicone catheter, *Biomaterials*, **19**(22): 2065-74.
- 5. Schierholz J.M. (1997). Physico-chemical properties of a rifampicin-releasing polydimethylsiloxane shunt, *Biomaterials*, **18**(8): 635-41.
- 6. Cronin M.T., Dearden J.C., Gupta R. and Moss G.P. (1998). An investigation of the mechanism of flux across polydimethylsiloxane membranes by use of quantitative structure-permeability relationships, *J. Pharm. Pharmacol.*, **50**(2): 143-52.
- 7. Cilurzo F., Minghetti P., Casiraghi A., Tosi L., Pagani S. and Montanari L. (2005). Polymethacrylates as crystallization inhibitors in monolayer transdermal patches containing ibuprofen, *Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm.*, **60**(1): 61-6.
- 8. Dragonas C., Maltaris T., Binder H., Kat M., Mueller A., Cupisti S., et al. (2007). Progesterone bioavailability with a progesterone-releasing silicone vaginal ring in IVF candidates, *Eur. J. Med. Res.*, **12**(6): 264-7.
- 9. Woolfson A.D., Elliott G.R., Gilligan C.A. and Passmore C.M. (1999). Design of an intravaginal ring for the controlled delivery of 17 beta-estradiol as its 3-acetate ester, *J. Control. Release*, **61**(3): 319-28.
- Karlgard C.C., Jones L.W. and Moresoli C. (2003). Ciprofloxacin interaction with silicon-based and conventional hydrogel contact lenses, *Eye Contact Lens*, 29(2): 83-9.
- 11. Karlgard C.C., Wong N.S., Jones L.W. and Moresoli C. (2003). In vitro uptake and release studies of ocular pharmaceutical agents by silicon-containing and p-HEMA hydrogel contact lens materials, *Int. J. Pharm.*, **257**(1-2): 141-51.
- 12. Kim J., Conway A. and Chauhan A. (2008). Extended delivery of ophthalmic drugs by silicone hydrogel contact lenses, *Biomaterials*, **29**(14): 2259-69.
- 13. Barrios C.A., Xu Q., Cutright T. and Newby B.M. (2005). Incorporating zosteric acid into silicone coatings to achieve its slow release while reducing fresh water bacterial attachment, *Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces*, **41**(2-3): 83-93.
- 14. Cross S.E., Pugh W.J., Hadgraft J. and Roberts M.S. (2001). Probing the effect of vehicles on topical delivery: understanding the basic relationship between solvent and solute penetration using silicone membranes, *Pharm. Res.*, **18**(7): 999-1005.
- 15. Dahl T.C. and Sue I.I. (1992). Mechanisms to control drug release from pellets coated with a silicone elastomer aqueous dispersion, *Pharm. Res.*, **9**(3): 398-405.

- Dias M., Hadgraft J. and Lane M.E. (2007). Influence of membrane-solvent-solute interactions on solute permeation in model membranes, *Int. J. Pharm.*, 336(1): 108-14.
- 17. Kajihara M., Sugie T., Maeda H., Sano A., Fujioka K., Urabe Y., et al. (2003). Novel drug delivery device using silicone: controlled release of insoluble drugs or two kinds of water-soluble drugs, *Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo)*, **51**(1): 15-9.
- 18. Okada A., Niwa Y., Katase T. and Kai O. (2005). Controlled release of estradiol-17b and bisphenol A from a silicone tube for long-term administration in mice, *Animal Scvience Journal*, **76**: 535.
- 19. Schulze Nahrup J., Gao Z.M., Mark J.E. and Sakr A. (2004). Poly(dimethylsiloxane) coatings for controlled drug release--polymer modifications, *Int. J. Pharm.*, **270**(1-2): 199-208.
- 20. Andreopoulos A.G. and Plytaria M. (1998). Biomedical silicone elastomers as carriers for controlled release, J. Biomater. Appl., 12(3): 258-71.
- 21. Anglin E.J., Cheng L., Freeman W.R. and Sailor M.J. (2008). Porous silicon in drug delivery devices and materials, *Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev.*, **60**(11): 1266-77.
- 22. Lee J.N., Park C. and Whitesides G.M. (2003). Solvent compatibility of poly(dimethylsiloxane)-based microfluidic devices, *Anal. Chem.*, **75**(23): 6544-54.
- 23. Greene W.A. and Foote R.H. (1978). Release rate of testosterone and estrogens from polydimethylsiloxane implants for extended periods in vivo compared with loss in vitro, *Int. J. Fertil.*, **23**(2): 128-32.
- Brown R.S., Akhtar P., Akerman J., Hampel L., Kozin I.S., Villerius L.A., et al. (2001). Partition controlled delivery of hydrophobic substances in toxicity tests using poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) films, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 35(2): 4097-102.
- 25. Liu L. and Sheardown H. (2005). Glucose permeable poly (dimethyl siloxane) poly (N-isopropyl acrylamide) interpenetrating networks as ophthalmic biomaterials, *Biomaterials*, **26**(3): 233-44.
- 26. Klonis N. and Sawyer W.H. (2000). Effect of solvent-water mixtures on the prototropic equilibria of fluorescein and on the spectral properties of the monoanion, *Photochem. Photobiol.*, **72**(2): 179-85.
- 27. Juchniewicz M., Stadnik D., Biesiada K., Olszyna A., Chudy M., Brzózka Z., et al. (2007). Porous crosslinked PDMS-microchannels coatings, *Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical*, **126**(1): 68-72.

- 28. Gelotte K.M. and Lostritto R.T. (1990). Solvent interaction with polydimethylsiloxane membranes and its effects on benzocaine solubility and diffusion, *Pharm. Res.*, 7(5): 523-9.
- 29. Polo V., Pinilla I., Abecia E., Larrosa J.M., Pablo L.E. and Honrubia F.M. (1996). Assessment of the ocular media absorption index, *Int. Ophthalmol.*, **20**(1-3): 7-9.
- Brook M.A., Holloway A.C., Ng K.K., Hrynyk M., Moore C. and Lall R. (2008). Using a drug to structure its release matrix and release profile, *Int. J. Pharm.*, 358(1-2): 121-7.

4.0 PAPER TWO: DIFFERENCES IN PHENOTYPE AND RESPONSE TO MMP INHIBITORS OF TWO LENS EPITHELIAL CELL LINES

Authors:	Diana Morarescu , Rebecca Kalfleish, Judith A. West- Mays, Heather Sheardown					
Submission Information:	To be submitted to the Experimental Eye Research.					

Objectives:

In order to be able to test the effect of proposed molecules on human LECs, two cell lines have been investigated. The two cell lines, HLE B3 and FHL124, have been most widely used *in vitro* to study lens development and disease. However, these cells have not been well characterized with respect to response to stimulants that may precipitate changes consistent with posterior capsule opacification. The differences in donor age and mode of cell line preparation were tested for their influence on the extra cellular matrix laid by the cells and their response to MMP inhibitors and different seeding surfaces.

Main Scientific Contributions:

1. The two cell lines were found to produce different ECMs in unstimulated conditions, demonstrating the basal levels of some of the common EMT markers is significantly different.

2. While the cell lines react differently to MMP inhibitor treatments, they can still provide useful information in drug testing studies, particularly if the *in vitro* results can be correlated with *in vivo* results from age matched donors.

3. Due to the response differences between the two cell lines, more conclusive analysis needs to be done either using animal models *in vivo* or by using human eye capsules.

Abstract

FHL124 and HLE B3 are two commonly used human lens epithelial cell lines for in vitro studies, particularly for studies associated with posterior capsule opacification (PCO). The two lines have distinct properties, arising from the fact that the former is transformed while the latter is a primary line. They have different origins; FHL 124 cells are derived from adult cells, while HLE B3 cells are derived from infants. It is therefore of interest to determine how the behavior of the two lines may impact study conclusions. The two cell lines deposited different extracellular matrix and matrix deposition appeared to be material dependent. Furthermore, cell numbers were found to be both cell type and substrate dependent. Relevant to studies of PCO, differences in basal epithelial and myofibroblastic marker protein levels, including laminin, E-Cadherin and α -SMA for these cell lines were significant. Response to MMP inhibitors and TGF^β2 treatments were also shown to be affected by the cell line tested. The markers which behave most similarly in the two cell lines were fibronectin and collagen I/III levels. As differences between the two cell lines could possibly account for some of the normal phenotypical differences in human populations, novel treatments which can be validated using both cell lines in some way may indicate increased potential for success in a greater range of patients. Testing with both cell lines prior to animal studies may also avoid the need for extensive use of animal models.

1. Introduction

Cell lines are valuable research tools, allowing researchers to test hypotheses as well as to learn about various diseases or normal cell function and metabolic pathways. For example, in the fields of drug development, biomaterials, and drug delivery, they are especially useful for exploring novel treatment methods and testing possible therapeutics. However, the use of an appropriate cell line is critical to obtaining relevant results. Currently there are three widely used lens epithelial cell (LEC) lines described in the literature [1-3]. In addition to their use in studies aimed at the understanding of normal lens development, these cells have been applied to better understand and test potential therapeutic options for such lens disorders as anterior subcapsular cataracts (ASC), and posterior capsule opacification (PCO). The latter is of particular interest as cataract surgery is the most common surgery performed worldwide [4,5] and it is been estimated that as many as 40% of patients who undergo cataract surgery will develop PCO requiring secondary treatment within the first five years of lens implantation [4,6].

Researchers have long tried to identify a relevant *in vitro* PCO model both to better understand the conditions which lead to its formation and to develop viable preventative options. Studies have been performed using organ explants, mostly using rabbit, porcine and bovine lens capsules [7-11]. While animal lens explants may be a good choice due to their availability, the significant differences in PCO etiology between animal and human eyes may lead to results which are less relevant in a human population [12]. Studies using human lens capsules are considered ideal; however their availability and the preparation process make this model unfeasible, particularly for toxicity studies,

where high-throughput conditions are necessary. For this type of study, a cell line has the advantage of ease of propagation, thereby minimizing supply limitations, as well as ease of manipulation. The challenge in the case of LECs is that one of the hallmarks of PCO is a change in phenotype; however, they also undergo epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) in response to stimuli that are often present under tissue culture conditions.

EMT is a process that is encountered in embryonic development [13,14], as well as in several types of mature epithelial cells including liver, kidney and lung in addition to in the lens [13-19]. EMT is caused by TGF β 2 stimulation of LECs, which change protein profiles of the cells. EMT is also the process thought to be responsible for cell migration to the posterior capsule, which subsequently leads to the deposition of aberrant extracellular matrix (ECM) and capsular wrinkling that are hallmarks of PCO [6,19]. However, in the case of PCO, EMT is presumably initiated by the mechanical stress imposed on the capsule by the cataract surgery [24,25] which subsequently leads to increased production of TGF β 2, the primary cytokine involved in EMT [14,20].

Studies of the EMT process in LECs and other epithelial cell types have established several markers which are characteristic of either the epithelial or the mesenchymal phenotype. Specifically, changes are induced in the expression of ECM and cytoskeletal proteins as well as integrins and in the migration ability of the cells [13,14,19,26]. The most notable mesenchymal marker however, is the acquired ability of the cells to produce alpha smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) [25,27,28], a protein associated with increased contractile properties of the cell, essential to the process of fibrosis and tissue remodeling in wound healing [28]. While one study has demonstrated that in the

lens, that α -SMA is not necessarily associated with the capsular wrinkling that happens in PCO [29], most other research still associates this protein to the capsular wrinkling process [4,10,14,19,25].

The three human lens epithelial cell lines widely used in the literature have different origins and properties. In the current work, two of the three cell lines, HLE B3 and FHL 124, were characterized based on their differences relevant to PCO; the SRA 01/04 cell line was not characterized, due to similar origins with the HLEB3 line. HLE B3, developed from infant lenses and immortalized with SV40, was the first human lens epithelial cell line to be established [3] and is currently the only commercially available human lens epithelial cell line. SRA 01/04 cells are similar in that they are also SV40 immortalized infant lens derived cells [1]. A major disadvantage to using either of these two cell lines in PCO studies is that they are poorly characterized in literature with respect to gene expression, their ability to be stimulated by TGF β 2, and their response to cytokine stimulation [1,3]. However, their crystallin protein expression has been investigated [1,3].

In contrast, FHL124 cells are untransformed primary cells derived from adult lens epithelial cells [2]. This cell line has been studied in depth, and its gene expression profile has been characterized and compared to normal human LECs [2,30]. While proven responsive to TGF β 2 treatment, there is a limit to the number of passages that can be used [31], as, unstimulated, they express abnormally high levels of α -SMA at high passage [2,32]. This may indicate that their potential to undergo EMT due to cytokines in growth medium is somewhat heightened.

Based on the nature of the cells, two major important differences between the cell lines can be assumed. Transformed and primary cells can differ in DNA methylation, karvotype, protein profiles and responses to stimuli, especially as a result of SV40 transformation [33,34]. Furthermore, primary cell lines, while untransformed, and thus not genetically altered, are less able to resist prolonged manipulation due to culturing. and have a limited life span, as they undergo senescence, due to the inability of normal cells to maintain telomere length and chromosome stability [35]. The third major difference is the age of donor tissue. Infant epithelial cells have a greater potential for mitosis and are more receptive to stimuli such as FGF [22]. Many cellular responses and activities are changed in adult tissue, due to normal senescence [35]. Thus the age of the donor, in primary cell lines especially, is important in establishing cellular response to treatment. Therefore, it is clear that additional studies are necessary to establish the properties of the cells which make them conducive for studies of PCO. In this study, the HLE B3 and FHL124 cell lines were compared for relevance to studies of PCO, both by looking at EMT markers, and at ECM composition on two relevant biomaterial surfaces: tissue culture poly(styrene) (TCPS) and poly(dimethyl siloxane) (PDMS) as model IOL materials.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Surface preparation

All reagents, unless otherwise specified, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Burlington, ON). Sheets of poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) were prepared using the Sylgard 184 kit (Dow Corning, Midland, MI), according to manufacturer's instructions, using a 10:1 ratio of elastomer base to curing agent. Disks with a diameter of approximately ¼" and a thickness of approximately 0.5 mm were punched from the PDMS films. Tissue culture poly(styrene) (TCPS) dishes were purchased from Becton Dickinson (BD, Mississauga, ON, cat# 353047).

The MMPIs, GM6001, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) were dissolved in either dimethyl formamide (DMF) or ethanol and prepared as described (see Chapter 4, Section 2.1).

2.2. Cell culture

Unless otherwise mentioned, reagents were purchased from Invitrogen (Burlington, ON). HLE B3 lens epithelial cells were grown in MEM-F15 media (Sigma Aldrich, Oakville ON), with 20% FBS, 0.01mM L-glutamine, 0.06% (w/v) sodium bicarbonate, 1mM sodium pyruvate for complete media conditions. FHL 124 lens epithelial cells were grown in MEM media with 10% FBS, 0.01mM L-glutamine for complete media conditions. In addition, the response of the lens cell lines to ECM laid down by a variety of other cells was examined. L929 and 3T3 cells were grown in DMEM medium; CHO and RPE cells were grown in DMEM-F12 medium; human corneal epithelials (HCEC) were grown in KSFM medium; human corneal stromal fibroblasts (HCSF) were grown in M199 medium; all cell lines were grown in media with 10% FBS and a 1% antibiotic-antimycotic mix. Cells were washed in PBS prior to medium change, which was done every 2-3 days.

To obtain ECM coated wells, cells were grown to confluence (approximately 2-4 days) which was followed by starvation via incubation with PBS for 14 days. Cells detached as they died, leaving ECM attached to the wells. Dying and detaching cells were aspirated and washed every other day. The composition of the ECM remaining was also tested, as described in section 2.3.

To test the response of the lens epithelial cells lines to the ECM laid down by the various cells, 30,000 cells, either B3 or FHL 124, were seeded onto ECM coated wells, obtained as described above and the cells were grown for 5 days under serum free conditions. At the end of the interval, cells were detached using Tryple Express and counted with a Beckmann Coulter cell counter. For growth on surfaces, 11,000 cells were seeded per ¼ inch disk.

2.3. Testing for ECM components

All reagents for immunostaining were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Oakville, ON), unless otherwise specified. The ECM-coated wells and disks were blocked with 5% goat serum in PBS for 30 minutes. This was followed by incubation with the appropriate primary antibody for 4 hours. All incubations were performed at room temperature. Specifically, 1:300 dilutions of rabbit anti-fibronectin primary antibody, rabbit antilaminin primary antibody or sheep anti-vitronectin antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, MA) were used. An appropriate fluorescent secondary antibody (1:100 dilution for the antirabbit secondary antibody and 1:1000 dilution for the anti-sheep antibody) was subsequently added, and incubated for 2 hours at room temperature with mild shaking.

Concentrations of the various components on the surfaces were determined fluorimetrically. For both secondary antibodies, fluorescence readings were set for λ_{ex} 485 nm; λ_{em} 520 nm. The relative amount of bound antibody was calculated based on the change in fluorescence units (Δ RFU).

For glycosaminoglycan (GAG) staining, two alizarin blue solutions were prepared. Sulfated GAGs were determined using a 1% solution in sulfuric acid (pH 0.2) [36]; total GAG was quantified using a 1% solution in acetic acid (pH 2.5) [37]. Alizarin blue concentrations were assessed by reading at 540nm using a Bio-Rad microplate reader.

2.4. Response of cells to $TGF\beta 2$ and MMP Inhibitors

Due to the established link between the presence of TGF- β 2 and PCO [19,21] and the known effect of MMP inhibitors on the processes which lead to cell transformations consistent with PCO, it was of interest to determine the response of the cell lines to these molecules. Cells were grown to ~ 80% confluence in complete media. TGF β 2 (Peprotech, Rocky Hill, NJ) was added at a final concentration of 2ng/ml media, after preparing a stock solution as recommended by the manufacturer. MMP inhibitors were added to the medium simultaneously with the TGF β 2, at a concentration of 90 nM, in DMSO. Protein composition was tested after 48hr of treatment, as described above. In addition to fibronectin and laminin, combined collagen I and III amounts were determined using Sirius Red, as previously described [38,39], and alpha smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) was detected fluorometrically using an FITC-labeled primary antibody. E- cadherin staining was performed on formalin fixed cells, using a primary antibody (Sigma, Burlington, ON) and the appropriate FITC-labelled secondary antibody. Quantification was preformed using a Victor 3 fluorometer and its software.

3. Results

3.1. ECM composition: effect of substrate material

Basal ECM compositions for unstimulated cells are shown in Figure 1. When comparing ECM composition on tissue culture polystyrene (TCPS) with ECM composition on PDMS, it is interesting to note that the adult derived cell line, FHL124, does not modify its structural protein composition significantly, while the infant derived cell line, HLE B3, produces a very different ECM for each material. Both cell lines show significant variation in GAG composition (p<0.05) in response to the different growth substrates. The relative fluorescence is proportional to the amount of protein detected, thus overall, HLE B3 cells appear to deposit more structural proteins on the same surface area, than FHL124 (Figure 1).

3.2. Cell survival on different ECM

In order to determine general responsiveness of the two cell lines to similar culture conditions, cells were seeded on the ECM produced by various cell lines. Both cell numbers and differences in preference for different ECM substrates were examined and the results are shown in Figure 2.



Figure 1: Comparison between HLE B3 and FHL124 extracellular matrix composition. HLE B3 cells produced higher levels of structural proteins on TCPS than on PDMS (panels a, b, c), while FHL124 protein production was not affected by the differences between these materials. GAG amounts in the ECM fluctuated for both cell lines in response to changes in surface (panels d, e). * p<0.005

Cell numbers were measured after 5 days of culture in serum free conditions.

Significant differences were observed between the two cell lines under the same growth

conditions (p<0.0005). It should be noted that, under serum free conditions, HLE B3 cell numbers are approximately 10 times higher than those of FHL124.

Somewhat surprising, both of the lens cell lines tested showed a preference for ECM produced by L929 cells over their own ECM, and to a lesser extent ECM produced by CHO cells. The trend is more pronounced for FHL124 cells, which show a 6 fold increase in cell number on this matrix than on matrix previously deposited by FHL 124 cells; HLE B3 cells show only a two fold increase in cell numbers on the L929 matrix than on matrix produced by previously seeded HLE B3 cells. The L929 ECM was the only ECM to contain detectable levels of residual mRNA, of up to XXng/ml.

3.3. Response of cells to TGF_β2 and MMP Inhibitors

As shown in Figure 3, cell viability, as measured by MTT assay, is decreased in the presence of TGF β 2, which is expected [40]. However, somewhat surprisingly, the effects of the growth factors were not decreased by the presence of the MMP inhibitors. A combination of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II and TGF β 2 resulted in the largest decrease in cell viability, by approximately 28%.

Also of interest is the effect of growth factor and MMP inhibitor treatment on the production of relevant marker proteins by the cells. Specifically, changes in fibronectin, laminin, collagen and α -SMA in LECs are associated with EMT. As shown in Figures 4 and 5, the only two markers that behave similarly in both cell lines are fibronectin and collagen. Differences in collagen I/III levels were also noted (Figure 4), with FHL124 cells showing a 38% increase in collagen production upon TGF β 2 stimulation (p<0.05);

HLE B3 cells show a lower but still significant increase of 21% (p<0.05). Both cell lines show significantly reduced collagen production after TGF β 2 and MMP inhibitor treatment (p<0.02); however, HLE B3 cells respond more effectively, showing complete prevention of collagen I/III production. FHL 124 cells, under the same conditions and treatment, still show a 12%-14% more collagen I/III than untreated controls when cotreated with TGF β 2 and either inhibitor.







Figure 3: Cell numbers decreased significantly when both cell lines were co-treated with TGF β 2 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II solution for 6 days (* p<0.005). However, th $\frac{1}{*}$ oad inhibitor GM6001 did not cause a * nificant decrease in cell numbers (p=0.68).





Differences in the basal levels of laminin are depicted in Figure 6. While none of the treatment conditions led to changes in HLE B3 expression of laminin, the FHL124 cells show diminished laminin levels after TGF β 2 treatment, a response that is prevented with the addition of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II. Fibronectin levels were significantly (p<0.005) elevated (approximately by 65%) in both cell lines by the presence of TGF- β 2; none of the inhibitor treatments was able to suppress this increase (Figure 5).



Figure 5: Fibronectin levels significantly increased in both cell lines by TGF β 2 treatment, after 6 days, and neither MMPI treatment was able to reverse this effect in either cell line. (* p<0.005)



Figure 6: Laminin levels fluctuated significantly only for FHL124 cells when treated with TGF β 2 for 6 days (p<0.005). Only MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II was able to protect the cells from this change. HLE B3 cells did not show any significant fluctuation in their laminin levels in the same conditions.

Differences in E-Cadherin, shown to be an important mediator of cell migration in lens epithelial cells, are presented in Figure 7. While FHL124 cells show no differences with the various treatments, HLE B3 show reduced levels of membrane-bound E- Cadherin in the presence of TGF β 2, which is prevented by treatment with the MMP inhibitors.



Figure 7: E-Cadherin levels remained unchanged regardless of treatment in FHL 124 cells. In HLE B3, TGF β 2 caused a significant reduction in membrane bound levels of E-Cadherin protein (p<0.05), avoided by MMP 2/9 Inhibitor co-treatment. Protein levels were measured after 6 days of treatment.

Figure 8 emphasizes the known ability of TGF β 2 to stimulate α -SMA production in both cell lines. Results are normalized to the amounts of α -SMA present in cells 48 hr prior to the treatment, as both cell lines have been shown to produce basal amounts of α -SMA under normal culture conditions. Both cell lines show a minor significant elevation in α -SMA levels (20%-25%) as a result of TGF β 2 treatment (p<0.05). However, this increase can only be blocked by MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II in both cell lines; the other MMP inhibitors tested were not effective at reducing these levels. Overall, it should be noted that MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II had a greater impact than GM6001 in preventing EMT associated changes in both cell lines. The effect of TGF β 2 was more pronounced on FHL124, as it induced significant (p<0.05) changes in four out of the five EMT markers tested.



Figure 8: The levels of α -SMA increased by TGF β 2 treatment for 6 days in both cell lines. Neither treatment was able to produce a significant reduction in FHL124 cells. Only the specific inhibitor minimized significantly the increase in α -SMA levels in HLE B3 cells, relative to TGF β 2 treated controls. (* p<0.05)

4. Discussion

Both HLE B3 and FHL124 cell lines have potential to be used for the development of *in vitro* models for PCO research, as both cell lines present cellular changes consistent with PCO when exposed to TGFβ2. However, these two cell lines have several major differences as a result of their origins and prior treatments. Differences are expected between a primary line and a transformed line, in terms of viability and long-term passaging ability. Another important source of expected differences in behavior stems from the fact that one line is derived from adult cells (FHL 124), while the other is derived from infant cells (HLE B3). Infant epithelial cells have a greater potential for mitosis and are receptive to more stimuli [22,41,42]. This major difference between these established cell lines has not been clearly recognized in literature, and the impact of this difference on research results that utilize only one of the two cell lines has not been acknowledged.

To highlight differences between the unstimulated cell lines, the ECM produced when cells were exposed to two common materials: TCPS and PDMS were examined. PDMS in particular was selected based on the fact that silicone is commonly used in the manufacture of intraocular lenses. ECM is remodeled during growth, and ECM composition is significantly different in the stationary phase than in growth state [54]. Not surprisingly, the ECM composition for the two cell lines varied significantly (p<0.005), both in structural protein and GAG composition, in unstimulated conditions. Specifically, the infant-derived cell line HLEB3 showed higher structural protein production on TCPS compared to PDMS, while the adult-derived cell line showed no significant differences (Figure 1, panels a,b,c).

To outline the fact that the two cell lines respond differently to the same growth conditions and stimuli, we exposed the cells to ECMs produced by different cell lines and compared cell numbers on the various surfaces. These systems were examined as it has been shown that ECMs obtained by similar methods are able to still store some cytokines [10,43,44]. While the cytokine composition has not been tested for the various ECM created in this work, it is evident that the two cell lines respond very differently in serum free conditions when grown on the ECM produced similarly. Together with the results from exposure to either TCPS or PDMS, this suggests that the two cell lines studied behave differently when exposed to different surfaces in the same conditions, potentially implying that pediatric and adult patients may react differently to different IOL materials. This is particularly important given that, to date, there have been no reports of IOL

materials or PCO treatments prepared specifically for pediatric patients, despite the fact that extremely high rates of PCO are observed in pediatric patients [55].

When considering these cell lines in studies of factors associated with PCO, it is important to understand their behavior in the presence of TGF^β2, as this cytokine has been widely demonstrated to play a significant role in EMT in lens epithelial cells [6,19]. While the response to TGF β 2 has been explored in each cell line individually, the results have not been compared directly. This study shows that while some common EMT markers change in a similar way in both cell lines, there are some important differences. Collagen IV and laminins are the main ECM components of epithelial cells, while fibronectin, collagen I and vimentin are hallmarks of mesenchymal cells [14,27]. While lens epithelial cells are tightly bound to each other via E-Cadherin and ZO-1 molecules, both of these anchors have been found to be degraded in the mesenchymal cell phenotype [14,19,45-47] where anchorage via the integrin β 1-fibronectin is dominant [48]. Mesenchymal cells also become mobile in the lens via RhoA mediated rearrangement of the cytoskeleton as well as integrin β 1-fibronectin connections [49,50]. It is clear for example that when using HLE B3 cells, laminin should not be used as an epithelial marker in a test for PCO, while E-Cadherin protein levels should not be used in FHL124 cells, when testing for PCO. On the same note, this research indicates that fibronectin levels are not a good measure of MMP inhibitor ability to prevent PCO related changes in either cell line. Furthermore, this work suggests that the specific MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II is more efficient than the general MMP inhibitor GM6001, in both cell lines. GM6001 is potent against several MMP enzymes [51,52]. Since MMPs other than MMP-2 and

MMP-9 are active in the lens cells [30,32,53], it is expected that similar concentrations of GM6001 will be less effective than MMP 2/9 inhibitor II specifically against MMP-2 and MMP-9 as there is a high potential for the GM6001 inhibitor to bind to other active MMPs that it can bind. Because of its broader spectrum of activity, it is also expected that GM6001, at higher concentration would be capable to affect more aspects of LEC phenotype and migration, than the specific inhibitor.

In conclusion, while this research clearly shows that HLE B3 and FHL 124 cell lines show some major differences in the unstimulated state, as well as showing different behaviors and different responses to TGF β 2 stimuli, data obtained using lens epithelial cell lines may provide an important screening tool in assessing material and drug specific effects. However care should be taken in selecting an appropriate marker for each cell line. Ultimately, to better understand the response to potential treatments, capsule explants should be examined and the results compared to those obtained in the current work.

Acknowledgements:

NSERC is acknowledged for funding.

References:

[1] Ibaraki N, Chen SC, Lin LR, Okamoto H, Pipas JM, Reddy VN. Human lens epithelial cell line. Exp Eye Res 1998;67:577-85.

[2] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, Anderson I, Duncan G. Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14.

[3] Andley UP, Rhim JS, Chylack LT, Jr, Fleming TP. Propagation and immortalization of human lens epithelial cells in culture. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1994;35:3094-102.

[4] Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol 2009;127:555-62.

[5] Chang MA, Congdon NG, Baker SK, Bloem MW, Savage H, Sommer A. The surgical management of cataract: barriers, best practices and outcomes. Int Ophthalmol 2008;28:247-60.

[6] Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[7] Duncan G, Wang L, Neilson GJ, Wormstone IM. Lens cell survival after exposure to stress in the closed capsular bag. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:2701-7.

[8] Behar-Cohen FF, David T, D'Hermies F, Pouliquen YM, Buechler Y, Nova MP, Houston LL, Courtois Y. In vivo inhibition of lens regrowth by fibroblast growth factor 2-saporin. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1995;36:2434-48.

[9] Behar-Cohen FF, David T, Buechler Y, Nova MP, Houston LL, Pouliquen YM, Courtois Y. Cytotoxic effects of FGF2-saporin on bovine epithelial lens cells in vitro. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1995;36:2425-33.

[10] Kurosaka D, Kato K, Oshima T, Kurosaka H, Yoshino M, Ogata M. Extracellular matrixes influence alpha-smooth muscle actin expression in cultured porcine lens epithelial cells. Curr Eye Res 1999;19:260-3.

[11] Yuen C, Williams R, Batterbury M, Grierson I. Modification of the surface properties of a lens material to influence posterior capsular opacification. Clin Experiment Ophthalmol 2006;34:568-74.

[12] Barnett KC. Lens opacities in the dog as models for human eye disease. Trans Ophthalmol Soc U K 1982;102 Pt 3:346-9.

[13] Kalluri R, Neilson EG. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and its implications for fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2003;112:1776-84.

[14] Zavadil J, Bottinger EP. TGF-beta and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transitions. Oncogene 2005;24:5764-74. [15] Schuppan D, Ruehl M, Somasundaram R, Hahn EG. Matrix as a modulator of hepatic fibrogenesis. Semin Liver Dis 2001;21:351-72.

[16] Ikegami T, Zhang Y, Matsuzaki Y. Liver fibrosis: possible involvement of EMT. Cells Tissues Organs 2007;185:213-21.

[17] Forino M, Torregrossa R, Ceol M, Murer L, Vella MD, Prete DD, D'Angelo A, Anglani F. TGFbeta1 induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition, but not myofibroblast transdifferentiation of human kidney tubular epithelial cells in primary culture. Int J Exp Pathol 2006;87:197-208.

[18] Willis BC, Borok Z. TGF-beta-induced EMT: mechanisms and implications for fibrotic lung disease. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2007;293:L525-34.

[19] de Iongh RU, Wederell E, Lovicu FJ, McAvoy JW. Transforming growth factorbeta-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the lens: a model for cataract formation. Cells Tissues Organs 2005;179:43-55.

[20] Saika S. TGFbeta pathobiology in the eye. Lab Invest 2006;86:106-15.

[21] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Anderson I, Duncan G. TGF-beta2-induced matrix modification and cell transdifferentiation in the human lens capsular bag. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2002;43:2301-8.

[22] Robinson ML. An essential role for FGF receptor signaling in lens development. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2006;17:726-40.

[23] Fisher RF. Elastic constants of the human lens capsule. J Physiol (Lond) 1969;201:1-19.

[24] Tamiya S, Wormstone IM, Marcantonio JM, Gavrilovic J, Duncan G. Induction of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 following stress to the lens. Exp Eye Res 2000;71:591-7.

[25] Marcantonio JM, Syam PP, Liu CS, Duncan G. Epithelial transdifferentiation and cataract in the human lens. Exp Eye Res 2003;77:339-46.

[26] Boyer B, Valles AM, Edme N. Induction and regulation of epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. Biochem Pharmacol 2000;60:1091-9.

[27] West-Mays JA, Pino G. Matrix Metalloproteinases as Mediators of Primary and Secondary Cataracts. Expert Rev Ophthalmol 2007;2:931-8.

[28] Hinz B. Formation and function of the myofibroblast during tissue repair. J Invest Dermatol 2007;127:526-37.

[29] Dawes LJ, Eldred JA, Anderson IK, Sleeman M, Reddan JR, Duncan G, Wormstone IM. TGF {beta}-Induced Contraction Is Not Promoted by Fibronectin-Fibronectin Receptor Interaction, or {alpha}SMA Expression. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2008;49:650-61.

[30] Hodgkinson LM, Duncan G, Wang L, Pennington CJ, Edwards DR, Wormstone IM. MMP and TIMP expression in quiescent, dividing, and differentiating human lens cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:4192-9.

[31] Wormstone IM, Liu CS, Rakic JM, Marcantonio JM, Vrensen GF, Duncan G. Human lens epithelial cell proliferation in a protein-free medium. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1997;38:396-404.

[32] Nathu Z, Dwivedi DJ, Reddan JR, Sheardown H, Margetts PJ, West-Mays JA. Temporal changes in MMP mRNA expression in the lens epithelium during anterior subcapsular cataract formation. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[33] Davey P, Rauth AM, Mason L, Addy L. Spontaneous phenotypic and karyotypic progression in the SV40 transfected cell line SVG during prolonged passage in vitro. J Neurooncol 1990;8:13-22.

[34] Suzuki M, Toyooka S, Shivapurkar N, Shigematsu H, Miyajima K, Takahashi T, Stastny V, Zern AL, Fujisawa T, Pass HI, Carbone M, Gazdar AF. Aberrant methylation profile of human malignant mesotheliomas and its relationship to SV40 infection. Oncogene 2005;24:1302-8.

[35] Mondello C, Riboni R, Casati A, Nardo T, Nuzzo F. Chromosomal instability and telomere length variations during the life span of human fibroblast clones. Exp Cell Res 1997;236:385-96.

[36] Kupchella CE, Matsuoka LY, Bryan B, Wortsman J, Dietrich JG. Histochemical evaluation of glycosaminoglycan deposition in the skin. J Histochem Cytochem 1984;32:1121-4.

[37] Grist M, Chakraborty J. Identification of a mucin layer in the urinary bladder. Urology 1994;44:26-33.

[38] Lee DA, Assoku E, Doyle V. A specific quantitative assay for collagen synthesis by cells seeded in collagen-based biomaterials using sirius red F3B precipitation. J Mater Sci Mater Med 1998;9:47-51.

[39] Taskiran D, Taskiran E, Yercan H, Kutay F. Quantification of Total Collagen in Rabbit Tendon by the Sirius Red Method. Turkish Journal of Medical Sciences 1999;29:7.

[40] Lee JH, Wan XH, Song J, Kang JJ, Chung WS, Lee EH, Kim EK. TGF-beta-induced apoptosis and reduction of Bcl-2 in human lens epithelial cells in vitro. Curr Eye Res 2002;25:147-53.

[41] Walker J, Menko AS. Integrins in lens development and disease. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[42] Wederell ED, de Iongh RU. Extracellular matrix and integrin signaling in lens development and cataract. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2006;17:759-76.

[43] Gilbert TW, Sellaro TL, Badylak SF. Decellularization of tissues and organs. Biomaterials 2006;27:3675-83.

[44] Oharazawa H, Ibaraki N, Lin LR, Reddy VN. The effects of extracellular matrix on cell attachment, proliferation and migration in a human lens epithelial cell line. Exp Eye Res 1999;69:603-10.

[45] Stump RJ, Lovicu FJ, Ang SL, Pandey SK, McAvoy JW. Lithium stabilizes the polarized lens epithelial phenotype and inhibits proliferation, migration, and epithelial mesenchymal transition. J Pathol 2006;210:249-57.

[46] Choi J, Park SY, Joo CK. Transforming growth factor-beta1 represses E-Cadherin production via slug expression in lens epithelial cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:2708-18.

[47] Dwivedi DJ, Pino G, Banh A, Nathu Z, Howchin D, Margetts P, Sivak JG, West-Mays JA. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors suppress transforming growth factor-betainduced subcapsular cataract formation. Am J Pathol 2006;168:69-79.

[48] Yao K, Tan J, Ye P, Wang K, Xu W, ShenTu X, Tang X. Integrin beta1-mediated signaling is involved in transforming growth factor-beta2-promoted migration in human lens epithelial cells. Mol Vis 2007;13:1769-76.

[49] Cho HJ, Yoo J. Rho activation is required for transforming growth factor-betainduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in lens epithelial cells. Cell Biol Int 2007;31:1225-30.

[50] Dubash AD, Wennerberg K, Garcia-Mata R, Menold MM, Arthur WT, Burridge K. A novel role for Lsc/p115 RhoGEF and LARG in regulating RhoA activity downstream of adhesion to fibronectin. J Cell Sci 2007;120:3989-98.

[51] Galardy RE, Grobelny D. N alpha-(diphenoxyphosphoryl)-L-alanyl-L-proline, N alpha-[bis (4-nitrophenoxy)phosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline, and N alpha-[(2-phenylethyl)phenoxyphosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline: releasers of potent inhibitors of angiotensin converting enzyme at physiological pH and temperature. J Med Chem 1985;28:1422-7.

[52] Grobelny D, Poncz L, Galardy RE. Inhibition of human skin fibroblast collagenase, thermolysin, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa elastase by peptide hydroxamic acids. Biochemistry (N Y) 1992;31:7152-4.

[53] Li JH, Wang NL, Wang JJ. Expression of matrix metalloproteinases of human lens epithelial cells in the cultured lens capsule bag. Eye 2008;22:439-44.

[54] Kass L, Erler JT, Dembo M, Weaver VM. Mammary epithelial cell: influence of extracellular matrix composition and organization during development and tumorigenesis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2007;39(11):1987-94.

[55] Hosal BM, Biglan AW. Risk factors for secondary membrane formation after removal of pediatric cataract. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:302-9.

5.0 PAPER THREE: EFFECT OF DELIVERY OF MMP INHIBITORS FROM PDMS AS A MODEL IOL MATERIAL ON PCO MARKERS

Authors:	Diana Morarescu , Judith A. West-Mays, Heather Sheardown					
Published:	Biomaterials, 2009 doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108					

Objectives:

The objective of this work was to develop silicone based systems capable of releasing synthetic MMP inhibitors in active form over a prolonged time period.

Main Scientific Contributions:

- 1. MMP inhibitors GM6001 and MMP 2/9 inhibitor can be released in active form from a PDMS matrix for up to 5 months in some cases; however, activity of released inhibitors decreased significantly after 1 month.
- 2. Released MMP inhibitors have the potential to inhibit TGF β 2 stimulated increases in collagen I/III production in HLE B3 cells *in vitro*. Therefore, these molecules have the potential to counter TGF β 2 induced EMT related changes in lens epithelial cells.
- 3. Several preparations were also found to have the ability to significantly reduce FHI124 *in vitro* cell migration using scratch assays. The specific MMP-2/9 inhibitor was found to be more potent than the generic MMP inhibitor, at similar concentrations.
- 4. While a cell migration reduction of up to 80% has been observed with solutions of the specific inhibitor, the released formulations were found to significantly reduce migration by 20-30%. However, this may not be sufficient to block the transformation and migration of all LECs to the posterior prior to formation of the physical capsular bend barrier.



Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers

Q1 Diana Morarescu^a, Judy A. West-Mays^b, Heather Sheardown^{a,b,c,****}

^a School of Biomedical Engineering, McMaster University, 1280 Main St. W., Hamilton, ON L8S 4K1, Canada
 ^b Pathology and Molecular Medicine, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON L8S 4K1, Canada
 ^c Department of Chemical Engineering, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON L8S 4K1, Canada

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 August 2009 Accepted 29 November 2009 Available online xxx

Keywords: Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor Polydimethylsiloxane Posterior capsule opacification Controlled drug release Lens epithelial cells Migration

ABSTRACT

Posterior capsule opacification (PCO) or secondary cataract formation, following intraocular lens implantation, is a significant complication affecting an estimated 28% of cataract patients. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) have been demonstrated to play a role in the formation of anterior subcapsular cataracts and it has been shown that the presence of MMP inhibitors (MMPI) decreases subcapsular cataract formation *ex vivo*. Since the mechanisms responsible for anterior subcapsular cataract formation and posterior capsule opacification are similar, it is reasonable to suggest that MMP inhibitors may also mitigate PCO. One of the most effective ways of delivering the inhibitors may be from the implanted intraocular lens (IOL) material itself. In the current work, delivery of three different MMP inhibitors from silicone rubber as a model IOL material was examined. Loading methods were developed which allowed continuous release of active MMPI for periods of over 5 months in some cases. Reduced migration rates were observed in human lens epithelial cells *in vitro*, suggesting that an effect on PCO may be possible. While further studies are necessary to tune the systems to achieve the desired rates of release, this work demonstrates that delivery of MMPI from silicone IOL materials has the potential to decrease the incidence of PCO.

© 2009 Published by Elsevier Ltd.

1. Introduction

03

Q2

Intraocular lenses (IOLs) have been used successfully for over 50 years to replace the cataractous human lens. However, the frequent occurrence of secondary cataracts (posterior capsule opacification, PCO) requiring subsequent treatment, recently estimated at 28% within 5 years after the surgery, with rates as high as 70% and 78% reported in young (<40 years old) and pediatric patients respectively [1–3], suggests the need for improvements. Recent advances, including redesign of IOLs to incorporate square edges and special haptics [3–6], combined with improvements in surgical technique [7–10], have reduced the occurrence of PCO, but unacceptably high incidences remain. Secondary cataracts are relatively easily treated by Nd:YAG laser but this procedure, aside from the obvious financial burden to the health care system and inconvenience for the patient, can lead to such complications as recurrence of the opacity, cystoid macular edema, retinal detachment, and glaucoma [11–14].

* Corresponding author. School of Biomedical Engineering, McMaster University, 1280 Main St. W., Hamilton, ON L8S 4K1, Canada. Tel.: +1 905 525 9140x24794; fax: +1 905 521 1350.

E-mail address: sheardow@mcmaster.ca (H. Sheardown).

0142-9612/\$ – see front matter @ 2009 Published by Elsevier Ltd. doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108

Furthermore, PCO is of particular concern in pediatric patients, due to the high incidence and that fact that delay in diagnosis can cause irreparable amblyopia [2,15].

Secondary cataracts are the result of a variety of cellular changes that lead to excessive deposition of extracellular matrix components, particularly type I, III and IV collagen, as well as wrinkling of the capsular bag, linked to the presence of α -smooth actin (α -SMA) [8,16-18]. Lens epithelial cells (LECs) remaining in the equatorial region of the lens capsule following cataract surgery, migrate postoperatively due to a stress-induced phenotypical change known as epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) [17,19]. The EMT process is thought to be initiated by the presence of transforming growth factor $\beta 2$ (TGF $\beta 2$) [19,20] or epidermal growth factor [21] or which are released by these remaining lens cells as a wound healing response, following the mechanical stress of cataract removal and IOL implantation [8,16,17]. While the complete cascade of events that leads to EMT has yet to be elucidated, activation of the matrix metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9 in the lens has been observed as a result of the increased growth factor levels [16,20]. Treatment of anterior subcapsular cataracts, which have similar pathology to PCO with MMP inhibitors (MMPI) has been shown to minimize secondary cataract formation [20]. Therefore it is hypothesized that delivery of

110

55

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers, Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108

PhD Thesis

2

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9

MMPI to any remaining LECs after cataract surgery might have therapeutic potential improving the long-term success of IOL devices.

Silicones with indices of refraction varying between 1.382 and 1.600 are commonly used in the manufacture of IOL materials. This wide range of refraction is advantageous for drug release, as the thickness of the IOL can be adjusted to incorporate variable amounts of drug [22]. Furthermore, silicone IOLs are preferred by some surgeons for their rapid unfolding times, relative to acrylic materials [1,23]. While some studies have demonstrated significantly lower PCO rates with silicone IOLs than with their acrylic counterparts [1,6,24] there is no consensus in the literature about which of the two materials has superior performance. Release of drugs from IOL materials, particularly acrylic IOL materials, has been previously examined as a means of reducing post-operative infection and inflammation [25–29]. Controlled delivery of agents such as daunorubicin [30], indomethacin [30-32], diclofenac sodium, tranilast, mitomycin C, colchicines, ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid [33], 5-fluorouracil [33,34], flurbiprofen [28], gatifloxacin and levofloxacin [29] and fibroblast growth factor 2-saporin [35,36] has been proposed as a method of reducing PCO in canine, rabbit or bovine eyes, although success to date has been limited. In addition to their widespread use as IOL materials, silicones were selected in the current work due to their previous extensive use in controlled drug delivery applications, in patches or coatings, with successful outcomes for both protein and low molecular weight drugs [29,37-39].

In this study, release of three MMPIs, a general inhibitor, GM6001 [40], and two specific inhibitors, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II [41] from silicone rubber (poly(dimethyl)siloxane (PDMS)), as a model lens material, was investigated. Previous studies have demonstrated that treatment of lens epithelial cells with GM6001 may reduce both MMP-2 and MMP-9 levels, and the ability of lens epithelial cells to migrate [42-44]. The latter is important as some researchers suggest that inhibiting cell migration in the first month post-surgery may be sufficient to prevent PCO, since after this time, the formation of a mechanical barrier known as the capsular bend is thought to minimize access of the LECs to the posterior capsule [45,46]. Therefore, the current work focuses on investigating whether the MMPIs can be delivered in active form over periods of one month or more and whether these released inhibitors have the potential to impact lens epithelial migration. Since the released inhibitors may diffuse to other ocular tissues, the effect of MMPIs on neighboring ocular cells was also examined.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Sample preparation

All reagents, unless otherwise specified, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Oakville, ON). PDMS was prepared from Sylgard '184 from Dow Corning (Midland, MI), according to the manufacturer's instructions, using 10:1 ratio of elastomer base to curing agent. Disks with a diameter of approximately 0.6 cm and a thickness of approximately 0.5 mm were punched from the PDMS films. The MMPIs, GM6001, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor 1 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) were dissolved in either dimethyl formamide (DMF) or ethanol. The inhibitors are of similar molecular weight, but differ in functional groups (see Table 1). The appropriate inhibitor solution was mixed with the PDMS elastomer base prior to the addition of curing agent, Following addition of the curing agent, drug-loaded films were cured for approximately 48 h at 37 °C.

On average, the disks with high concentration of drugs, (HC) contained approximately 55 nmols of inhibitor per disk (GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II) and approximately 86 nmols per disk for MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I. Approximately 6.4 nmols of inhibitor GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II were loaded per disk for the lower concentration samples (LC). These loadings were determined based on the solubility of the drug in solvent.

An alternative loading method involved soaking PDMS disks in solutions of inhibitors in ethanol (250 $\mu \rm M$ for GM6001 and 150 $\mu \rm M$ for MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II) for 4 days with mild shaking, followed by evaporation of the solvent for 48 h in the fume hood. Disks prepared in this way are denoted as SOAK.

2.2. Refractive index and light transmittance measurements

A digital hand-held pocket refractometer, (Atago, Bellevue, WA) was used to measure refractive index of the cured disks. The optical properties of the material were also determined by measuring transmittance at 405 nm, 540 nm, 595 nm and 630 nm with a BioRad plate reader. All measurements were done in triplicate.

McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

2.3. Inhibitor release

Release studies were performed in triplicate, using 6 disks, produced from the same sheet of PDMS, or soaked in the same inhibitor solution. Each inhibitor-loaded silicone disk was incubated in a known volume (400–600 µl depending on release time) of phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4) at 37 °C with mild agitation. This relatively small release volume was selected to mimic the relatively low volume of fluid that would be expected in the lens capsule. At regular time intervals, the disks were transferred to a known volume of fresh buffer solution, and the releasates were analyzed. The concentration of the drug was measured spectrophotometrically based on a standard curve.

2.4. MMPI activity assay

Activity of the released MMPIs from disks prepared with high concentration (HC) solutions of inhibitors was measured using a modified version of the assay for MMP-2 activity 411 Briefly, human active recombinant MMP-9 enzyme (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) was diluted to 200 ng/ml in PBS; 2 ng was used per reaction. MMP Substrate III Fluorogenic (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) was diluted to 12.5 mm in PBS, The reactions were set in 50 mm TrisHCl, 150 mm NaCl, 5 mm CaCl₂, 1 µм ZnCl, 0.01% Brij35. A 250 µl volume of sample was placed into a 96-well plate and the substrate and enzyme added. The change in the relative fluorescence units (Δ RFU) was measured using an excitation wavelength of 340 nm and an emission wavelength of 485 nm. The initial reading was made immediately following addition of the substrate, and the final reading was performed after 18 h. Calibration and quantification of the results was based on fresh inhibitors of known concentration. Due to the lower concentrations of inhibitor present in the solution, activity of the released MMPIs from LC and SOAK samples was measured using a modified version of the Invitrogen EnzCheck gelatinase activity kit (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON), using human active recombinant MMP-9 enzyme (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA), and DQ-gelatin substrate (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). The enzyme was diluted to 75 ng/ml in reaction buffer, and 10 μl was used per reaction. The DQgelatin substrate was diluted to 250 µg/ml in reaction buffer, and 20 µl were used per reaction. The reactions were performed in 50 mM TrisHCl, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM CaCl₂, and 1 µM ZnCl. An 80 µl volume of sample was placed into a 96-well plate and the enzyme and substrate added. The change in the relative fluorescence units (Δ RFU) was measured using an excitation wavelength of 495 nm and an emission wavelength of 518 nm. As above, the initial reading was made immediately after adding the substrate, while in this case, the final reading was performed after 2 h. Calibration of the results was based on fresh inhibitors of known concentration.

2.5. Cell toxicity assay

To examine potential effects of released MMPI on ocular cells, cell toxicity studies were performed. All cell media and supplements were purchased from Invitrogen (Burlington ON) unless otherwise stated. Human corneal epithelial cells were grown in keratinocyte serum-free media with complete supplement. Human corneal stromal fibroblasts were grown in M199 media with 1% ITS supplements (Becton Dickinson, Mississauga, ON). Human retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cells were grown in DMEM:F12 media, with 5% FBS, 1% L-glutamine and 0.8% sodium bicarbonate. The human lens epithelial cell line, FHL 124, was grown in MEM media, with 1% (-glutamine, 10% FBS and 50 µg/ml gentamycin. The human lens epithelial cell line B3 was grown in MEM:F15 media (Sigma, Oakville, ON), with 1% L-glutamine, 0.8% sodium bicarbonate, 20% FBS, 1% sodium pyruvate. All media preparations also contained 1% penicillin-streptomycin solution. Cells were seeded in 24-well plates at a density of 30,000 cells per well. They were incubated in the appropriate growth medium for 3 days at which time the medium was replaced with fresh medium containing 90 nm of either GM6001 or MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II. The concentrations were chosen based on the average concentration of released drug in the first 3 days and based on results obtained previously in the West-Mays lab. The cells were incubated for 1 day and 5 days. On days 1 and 5 following addition of the inhibitor, the cells were detached using Tryple-Express (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON) and were counted using a Beckman Coulter cell counter. Untreated cells were considered 100%, and the treated cells were represented as percentages compared to untreated controls. Significance between treatment groups and untreated controls was assessed by one way ANOVA tests.

Cell viability was also tested using the MTT assay. Briefly, cells were grown in appropriate medium in 96-well plates for 1 or 5 days, in presence or absence of inhibitors (90 nm for GM6001, 0.1 mm for MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I and 900 nm for MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II). MTT reagent was added and cells were incubated for a further 16 h period. At the end, the medium was removed and the purple formazan precipitate

231

232

233

234

235

236

237

238

239

240

176

177

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers. Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108

ARTICLE IN PRESS IBMT11667_proof 5 December 2009 3/9 PhD Thesis McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9

3

338

339

340 341

342

344

345

346

347

348

349

350

351

357

353

354

355

356

357

358

359

360

361

362

363

364

365

366

367

368

369

370



was dissolved in 100 μ l DMSO. The concentration was measured using a BioRad 96well plate reader at 570 nm, with a reference filter at 630 nm. Viability was assessed by comparison to the untreated controls. Significance between treatment groups and untreated controls was assessed by one way ANOVA tests.

2.6. Cell migration

While a variety of markers can be used for PCO, migration was selected as the primary method of assessing the effect of the released inhibitors on lens cells since migration is critical to PCO. Following a previously published protocol [48], FHL 124 were grown to confluence, under the conditions described above. The cell mono-layer was scratched with a pipet tip and the gap was monitored microscopically using a $20 \times$ magnification on a Zeiss Axiovert 200 microscope. The cells were treated with an 800 µm aphidicolin solution, to inhibit mitosis [49]. TGFβ2 levels in the media were measured using an ELSA kit (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN). The distance migrated by the cells was measured after 48 h and analyzed using the AxioVision 3.1 software. Significance between treatment groups and untreated controls was assessed by one way ANOVA tests.

2.7. Protein quantification

04

Collagen presence was detected by staining with a 1% Direct Red 80 solution in water, based on a protocol adapted from Taskiran [47]. Briefly, B3 human lens epithelial cells were exposed to 90 nm solution of inhibitor and 10 ng/ml TGF β 2 (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) for 48 h. Cells were then either fixed with 10% formalin solution (Sigma, Burlington, ON), or detached and counted on a Beckmann Coulter cell counter. Fixed cells were incubated with a 1% Direct Red 80 solution for 1 h, at 22 °C, with mild agitation. The dye was then quantified by absorbance at 630 nm on a BioRad plate reader. Untreated controls were set as reference. Results were normalized to reflect collagen amounts/cell number.

Immunostaining experiments were done to assess the expression of fibronectin. Cells were fixed (using 4% formalin) and blocked with 5% goat serum in PBS for 30 min. This was followed by incubation with a 1:300 dilution of rabbit anti-fibronectin primary antibody (Abcam, Cambridge, MA) for 4 h at room temperature. Anti-rabbit secondary antibody (1:100 dilution) was subsequently added, and incubated for 2 h at room temperature with mild shaking. The relative concentration of fibronectin on the was determined fluorimetrically using the Perkin–Elmer Victor 3 fluorometer and the stained surfaces were observed using fluorescence microscopy at $20 \times$ and $40 \times$ magnification. Fluorescence readings were set for λ_{ex} 485 nm; λ_{em} 520 nm. Alpha-smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) was detected fluorometrically using

an FITC-labeled primary antibody (Sigma, Oakvile, ON). The relative amount of bound antibody was calculated based on the change in fluorescence units (Δ RFU). Significance between treatment groups and untreated controls was assessed by one way ANOVA tests.

3. Results

3.1. Refractive index and light transmittance measurements

The drug-loaded disks have refractive properties similar to those of PDMS, with values ranging between 1.4107 and 1.3640. All disks were within the refractive index limit for IOLs [22], with the exception of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II LC samples. There was no significant difference between the GM6001 samples in terms of refractive index, regardless of solvent or amount of drug loaded (p < 0.05). However, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II disks revealed a significant difference in refractive index (p < 0.05) when different solvents were used in the preparation of the samples, even when lower amounts of drugs were present (Table 2). Transparency of the materials was not visibly altered in most cases. However, the GM6001 HC disks had significantly lower light transmittance than plain PDMS, however, the disks were still transmitting more light than the normal adult lens [50] (Fig. 1).

Table 2

Refractive index measurements of drug-loaded IOL materials.

Drug	rug Solvent		Average ± sd	
None	DMF	Control	1.4001 ± 0.007	
GM6001	DMF	HC	1.4102 ± 0.0001	
GM6001	DMF	LC	1.4107 ± 0.001	
GM6001	Ethanol	LC	1.4107 ± 0.002	
MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II	Ethanol	LC	1.3640 ± 0.007	
MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II	DMF	HC	1.3722 ± 0.0016	

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers, Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.blomaterials.2009.11.108 PhD Thesis

McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9



Fig. 1. Light transmittance through PDMS materials at wavelengths within visual range. The values for transmittance are very high similar to those of the crystalline lens of a 4–5 year old child [50]. This indicates material is suitable as an IOL device.

3.2. Inhibitor release

In order to determine the potential of lens materials for the delivery of MMP inhibitors, release from PDMS, as a model material. was monitored over periods of approximately 5 months for HC samples, 6 weeks for LC samples, and 2 weeks for SOAK samples. The release profile for GM6001, a general MMP inhibitor, from HC samples, (Fig. 2a) shows an initial burst of 12-15% of the total amount loaded in the first 24 h. After 6 days, the drug release occurred at a nearly constant rate of approximately 61 pmols/ cm^2/h . and continued for another 144 days (see Table 3). For LC, the profile remained similar but the steady state release rate dropped to 8-11 $pmols/cm^2/h$, a value which is somewhat dependant on the release buffer as shown in Table 3. The steady state release rate could be altered to some extent by changing the concentration of MMPI in the solvent for PDMS loading, as it can be observed in the difference between the curves of HC and LC disks (Fig. 2a). Not unexpectedly, the disks loaded by soaking released the inhibitor at a much faster rate over a shorter time, reaching a relatively constant release rate of approximately 71 pmols/cm²/h after 72 h of release, and continuing for only another 32 days (Fig. 3).

Similarly, the release of the specific MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II from the HC samples shows a slightly lower initial burst of approximately 8-10% of the total amount in the first 24 h (Fig. 2b). After 6 days, the specific MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II was released at a nearly constant rate of 56 pmols/cm²/h, a rate relatively similar to that observed with the general inhibitor. The drugs continued to release at this steady rate for another 140 days (Fig. 2b). Likewise, as expected, the steady state release rate could be altered to some extent by changing the concentration of MMPI in the solvent for PDMS loading. For LC disks the constant rate was somewhat more variable but decreased to between 3 and 11 pmols/cm²/h, in TBS and PBS respectively (Table 3), and continues to release for 45 days. The disks loaded by soaking released the inhibitor at a constant release rate of approximately 3 pmols/cm²/h after 48 h of release, similar to the LC samples; however these samples only continued release for an additional 14 days (Fig. 3).

436

437

438

439

440

441

447

443

444

445

446

447

448

449

450

451

452

453

454

455

456

457

458

459

460

461

462

463

464

465

466

467

468

469

470

471

472

473

474

475

476

477

478

479 480 481

482 483

484

485

486

487

488

489

490

491

492 493 494

495

496

497 498

499

500

Of note, with the LC samples, there is a marked difference in the release of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II in the two different buffers, a difference that is not observed for the GM6001 inhibitor. Similarly for SOAK, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II is released much slower, with less of a burst in comparison with GM6001 in the PBS relative to the TBS. The reason for this is as of yet unknown. These buffers were selected to mimic biological fluids and are widely used in drug release studies.

The other specific inhibitor tested, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I, behaved in a slightly different way, with an initial burst of 25% in the first 24 h. Release of this inhibitor reached a steady rate of approximately 88 pmols/cm²/h after two weeks and continues to release at approximately this rate for another 48 days (Fig. 3). Other formulations of this drug were not tested, as the release rate obtained with the HC loading conditions was not believed to be sufficient to efficiently inhibit the MMP-2 and MMP-9 naturally present in the lens, since this particular inhibitor has an IC₅₀ between 240 and 310 nm [41] and these concentrations may not be easily maintained in active form (data not shown).

3.3. MMP inhibitor activity

To demonstrate that the inhibitors retain functional activity following release from PDMS, an MMP activity assay was developed based on a commercially available assay and performed on random samples of the released GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II. Activity was assessed based on cleavage of a fluorescent substrate. Table 4 summarizes relative activity results based on MMP-9 in the



Fig. 2. Release profiles of MMP inhibitors from PDMS. GM6001 release profiles reveal that HC and SOAK formulations have a similar high burst and constant release, while no visible difference is noted for the LC batch, when released in either TBS or PBS (A). In contrast, panel B shows that MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II shows a high burst only in the HC formulation, while the SOAK batch is releasing similarly to the LC formulation.

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MM^Pinhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers, Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108

ARTICLE IN PRESS JBMT11667_proof 5 December 2009 5/9 McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

PhD Thesis

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9

5

Table 3

elease details for all inhibitors. Notable differences are seen between load	ding methods and release buffers for the first two inhibitors.
--	--

Batch	GM600	01		MMP 2/9 Inhit	bitor II		MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I
<u></u>	HC	LC PBS	LC TBS SOAK	HC LC P	BS LC TBS	SOAK	нс
Constant rate of release (pmol/cm ² /h)	61.0	8.4	10.8 71.4	56.0 10.7	3.0	3.5	88.2
Initial burst (nmols/cm ² released in first 5-6 h)	23.3	3.8	2.4 17.1	17.6 2.1	1.1	6.3	15.4
Percentage released after 24 h	24.9	45.6	32.5 n/a	21.1 23.2	14.4	n/a	4.7
Percentage released after 7 days	31.3	63.5	59.8 n/a	27.8 52.1	58.1	n/a	9.4
Percentage released after 4 weeks	40.9	97.2	98.7 n/a	34.8 63.2	69.2	n/a	13.4

presence of fresh and released inhibitor from different samples. The assay was performed on the release samples after various time periods. Controls were inhibitors in PBS samples for appropriate times. Blank samples incubated in the presence of PDMS disks containing no drug were also tested. No effect on enzyme activity was observed (results not shown).

The potency of the freshly prepared solutions was greater than that of the released drug. Regardless, the released MMP inhibitors retained significant activity. The general inhibitor, GM6001, was found to retain approximately 85-95% activity for sampling times below 100 h where the increment of time between sample points was small; activity decreased to approximately 20% at times over 1000 h, where sampling increments were larger. Similarly, the MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II retained 91.6% activity at the initial sample points but the activity was found to decrease to between 20% and 30% with sample times greater than 400 h, and even lower to 4% when sampling times were over 1000 h. However, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II activity, when released into PBS, was dramatically reduced, with an initial remaining activity of only 40.4% after 1 h, that drops to 30% after only 23 h. Unlike GM6001, the specific inhibitor maintained most of its activity in the first hours of release from SOAK samples, and still retained over 25% activity after a week of release, while GM6001 lost all activity after 24 h of release (Table 4).

3.4. Toxicity to neighboring ocular cell types

Since the released inhibitors could potentially diffuse out of the capsular bag, which is compromised during the surgical procedure,



Fig. 3. Percentage release profiles of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I, MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II and GM6001 outline the possible longevity of the drug-releasing IOL device. The HC formulations show the longest constant release, lasting over 145 days, while the LC formulations release all drug in 35–52 days. Notably, only the release profile of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II LC is visibly affected by the release buffer, showing a potential longer release in TBS, compared to PBS. Also of interest, the MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I release profile has the longest expected lifetime, however, the current loading capacity of the device might not be sufficient, as this drug is needed in higher concentrations to have the same effect as its counterparts on the target enzymes.

the potential effect of the inhibitors on neighboring ocular cell types was tested. Various human ocular cell lines were examined including corneal epithelial cells, corneal stromal fibroblasts, two lines of lens epithelial cells as well as retinal pigment epithelial cells. Response clearly differed depending on the cell type and inhibitor in question as shown in Fig. 4. Specifically, no response was observed for corneal epithelial and RPE cells with any of the three inhibitors at early times, B3 cells showed decreased viability in the presence of all three inhibitors (p < 0.05) while FHL 124 cells showed only a small response to GM6001 (data not shown). By 5 days a dramatic and significant (p < 0.001) decrease in cell viability of approximately 40% was observed with corneal epithelial and FHL 124 cells, in response to all three drugs while the RPE cells showed decreased viability in the presence of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II and GM6001 (p < 0.0006) but not MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I. However, the B3 cells were found to be very sensitive to all of the molecules tested, showing a significant (p < 0.05) viability decrease in all cases. The corneal stromal cells remained unaffected in all cases.

The concentrations of the inhibitors used in this study were approximately 100 times greater than those reported in the literature to affect cell expression of posterior capsule opacification specific markers [17,20]. However, even at these high concentrations, the inhibitors failed to decrease either cell numbers or cell viability of the various ocular cells examined by 50% or more. Therefore, despite the significant decreases noted in this work in some cases, it is unlikely that the surrounding ocular cells would be significantly affected by the released MMPI.

3.5. Effect of MMPI on protein production

There was no significant change in fibronectin expression in either of the lens cells when treated with TGF β 2 with or without

ble 4				
tivity	profiles	of the	released	inhibitors.

Ta

MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II			GM6001		
% Activity	Time (h) ^a	Δt (h) ^b	% Activity	Time (h) ^a	Δt (h) ^b
HC in PBS					
$22.0\% \pm 0.8\%$	1359.8	408.5			
29.4% ± 3.3%	1890.1	530.3	19.9% ± 3.7%	2535.8	1176.0
$\textbf{3.9\%} \pm \textbf{0.5\%}$	3592.8	1702.8	$22.4\% \pm 0.7\%$	3592.8	1057.0
LC in PBS					
40.4% ± 1.0%	1.0	1.0			
29.8% ± 1.6%	47.3	22.8	85.4% ± 9.2%	265.3	69.9
$15.4\%\pm0.2\%$	195.3	119.3	$58.2\% \pm 19.1\%$	385.0	120.0
LC in TBS					
91.6% ± 3.4%	4.2	1.7			
57.9% ± 2.3%	24.4	18.4	94.2% ± 13.5%	76.0	28.8
45.6% ± 0.8%	385.3	120.0	$72.5\% \pm 11.0\%$	195.3	119.3
SOAK in PBS					
97.8% ± 7.1%	4.5	1.8	19.3% ± 1.8%	2.8	1.8
34.7% ± 16.1%	72.0	24.0	$3.2\% \pm 0.4\%$	72.0	24.0
25.6% ± 4.5%	384.0	117.3			

* Time elapsed since the start of the release.

^b Time elapsed between samplings of releasate.

630

576

577

578

579

580

581

582 583

584

585

586

587

588

589

590

591

566

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers. Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108



Fig. 4. MMP inhibitors show little or no toxic effect on neighboring ocular cell types. There were slight decreases in the viability of FHL 124 cells remains unchanged with inhibitor treatment while only MMP 2/9 Inhibitor had a significant effect on the viability of B3 cells. While slight but significant decreases in viability were observed in HCE and RPE cells with inhibitor treatment, the corneal stromal fibroblasts were unaffected by even the relatively high concentrations of inhibitor. used. Error bars represent standard deviation.

the various MMP inhibitors. With both lens cell lines, a significant increase in the expression of α -smooth muscle actin was observed with TGF β 2 treatment. There was no change in α -SMA expression with inhibitor treatment with the FHL cells but MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II decreased TGF β 2 induced α -smooth muscle actin production by a small but significant (p < 0.05) amount (Fig. 5a). Similarly, cells treated with TGF β 2 show an increase in collagen production (Fig. 5b). However, treatment of the TGF β 2 stimulated cells with a 90 nm solution of the MMPI molecules GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II for periods of 48 h leads to a significant (p < 0.05) 10–15% decrease in collagen production in HLE B3 cells compared to TGF β 2 treatment alone. These results suggest that these molecules may potentially alter PCO markers in a desired fashion although the relatively high basal production of the markers masks the effects.

3.6. Cell migration

In addition to aberrant matrix deposition, cell migration is a key component of the process which leads to PCO; therefore, a migration assay was used to determine the effect of the inhibitors on lens epithelial cells *in vitro*. After scratching and in the absence of the inhibitor, the FHL 124 cells produce increased amounts of TGF β 2 (Table 5) and migrate into the opening. Of note, these cells reach



JBMT11667_proof ■ 5 December 2009 ■ 6/9

McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

Fig. 5. The MMP inhibitors have the potential to significantly alter the expression of fibrotic markers. A) Treatment of the cells with TGFβ2 results in a significant increase in the expression of α -smooth muscle actin. However, presumably due to the relatively high basal production of this marker, only MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II was found to decrease expression in FHL 124 cells. Both inhibitors tested resulted in a significant reduction in expression in the B3 cells. B) The inhibitors were also able to reduce the amount of collagen I/III produced by B3 HLE *in vitro* after 48 h exposure to both drugs and TGFβ2. While TGFβ2 is capable of increasing the amount of collagen production, as expected, co-treatment with MMPIs reduce the amount of collagen even in comparison to untreated controls. Error bars represent standard deviation. * Indicates p < 0.0008; \circ indicates p < 0.008; \circ indicates p < 0.008.

a 2 ng/ml level of cytokine (the treatment level used in assays other than a scratch assay) by day 3.

Treatment with a 90 nM solution of the GM6001 general inhibitor did not significantly reduce migration as shown in Fig. 6. However, treatment with a 90 nM solution of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II, resulted in a significant 82% reduction in migration. When the cells were exposed to GM6001 containing disks, migration was reduced by 14% for LC disks, 29% for HC and 31% for SOAK disks, a significant reduction relative to controls (p < 0.0005). When exposed to MMP

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D. et al., Effect of delivery of MM99 Inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers. Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108 PhD Thesis

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9

Amounts of TGFB2 (pg/ml) in the media following cell sheet scratch demonstrate that cells are capable of producing high levels of TGFB2 after inducing mechanical stress.

Day	Untreated	MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II, SOAK	GM6001, SOAK	MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II, HC
0	49.4 ± 2.5	49.4 ± 2.5	49.4 ± 2.5	49.4 ± 2.5
2	877.3 ± 43.9	917.5 ± 45.9	383.3 ± 19.2	1203.7 ± 60.2
3 :	1807.5 ± 90.4	n/a	n/a	n/a
7	4414.3 ± 220.7	n/a	n/a	n/a
9	4312.1 ± 215.6	$\textbf{3672.5} \pm \textbf{183.6}$	4859.9 ± 243.0	3461.7 ± 173.1

2/9 Inhibitor II disks, migration was significantly reduced by 42% for HC disks and 33% for SOAK disks (p < 0.005). Therefore, delivery of the inhibitors from the disks in all cases led to a significant reduction in migration in the first 48 h following creation of the scratch.

4. Discussion

In this work, MMP inhibitors were demonstrated to reduce LEC migration rate and increase in collagen I/III after TGFB2 stimulation. both characteristic features of PCO suggesting that delivery of these molecules may have the potential to minimize PCO. While the potential of IOLs for delivering drugs to the eye has been previously demonstrated, the use of drug-releasing IOL materials for mitigating posterior capsule opacification, the main complication of intraocular lens surgery [8,16], has not been widely investigated. A potentially efficient method of delivering MMP inhibitors directly to the migrating lens cells was hypothesized to be using the IOL itself. To assess the potential of this as a treatment methodology, the release of three MMP inhibitors, GM6001, a general inhibitor, and two MMP 2/9 specific inhibitors, from silicone rubber (PDMS) as a model IOL material was examined.



Fig. 6. FHL 124 cell migration is significantly reduced with all prepared disk treatments. A 90 nm solution of GM6001 inhibitor does not significantly reduce migration, while a 90 nm solution of MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II has a very pronounced effect. Error bars represent standard deviation. * Indicates p < 0.0008; o indicates p < 0.009; • indicates p < 0.05.

Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMP inhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers,

Some research has suggested that MMP-9 activation and production precedes MMP-2 activation and production in TGFB2 stimulated cells, in ASC studies [51]. As it remains unclear whether MMP-2 or MMP-9 becomes activated first in the process that leads to PCO, the effect of both inhibitors is of interest as they elicit differential preferences for MMPs, with MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II having a stronger influence on MMP-2 and GM6001 having a stronger influence on MMP-9. Of note, the current study included only release profiles and toxicity data for MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I, as the data demonstrate that this compound is much less efficient in inhibiting the target enzymes and would therefore need to be delivered at relatively high rates for efficacy.

For the most part, the loaded materials maintain sufficient transparency to be useful in ophthalmic applications as shown in Fig. 3 and Table 3. From previous studies done in our lab (unpublished data) and from the data presented in Fig. 1 and Table 2, it is clear that loading drugs in combination with solvents can influence the structure, refractive index and transparency of the PDMS network. Therefore, it was felt that the addition of sufficient MMP 2/9 Inhibitor I to affect cellular response would negatively affect the materials properties and make the system unusable in the intended application.

The release profiles presented in Figs. 2 and 3, demonstrate that, following an initial burst, the various inhibitors can be delivered at a relatively constant rate over a period of up to 5 months depending on such factors as loading amounts, conditions of loading and inhibitor properties. For example, the LC sample releasing GM6001 showed virtually complete release after a period of one month. while under similar conditions, the MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II LC samples were found to release over a period of 2 months. Desired duration of release is not known at this time. There is evidence that the wound healing response after IOL implantation in rabbit eves is approximately 8 weeks in length [52] although there are reports of MMP enzyme and inhibitor activity in human lens explants for periods of up to 18 months [53]. It has also been shown that the production of MMP enzymes is initially decreased in the presence of GM6001 inhibitor, with slow restoration after 2 weeks [43]. Regardless, the variation in the release profiles suggests that efficacious delivery of the inhibitor may be possible by tuning the system and that delivery over a sufficiently long period of time might be feasible.

As expected, release profiles (Fig. 2) show a large initial burst of inhibitors in the first 24 h; the amounts released during this burst period may actually be desirable as they would presumably be sufficient to inhibit the higher amounts of MMP present following cataract surgery. Ultimately, however, more detailed studies will be necessary to determine for example if a relatively short period of release immediately following implantation is sufficient to inhibit EMT. As presented in Fig. 5, both inhibitors have the capacity to reduce collagen I/III production and to a lesser extent a-smooth muscle actin in presence of TGFβ2, after 48 h.

A hallmark of TGF^β2 stimulated lens cells is their capability to 878 migrate following EMT [54]. MMP levels, especially MMP-2 and MMP-9 protein and mRNA levels, also increase following EMT [55,56]. It was thus hypothesized that MMP inhibitors would play a major role in inhibiting the cell migration process. Research has shown that in vivo, a period of 7-11 days of migration is necessary for the remaining lens epithelial cells in the anterior capsule to reach the posterior [57-59]. With a square-edged IOL, the best PCO prevention method to date [3,60], the capsular bend, formed in 2-4 weeks [57,58,61], creates a physical barrier preventing the LECs from reaching the posterior [61,62]. It is thus speculated that it is crucial to aggressively reduce migration and LEC viability during the first 2-4 weeks post-surgery, in order to prevent the cells from reaching the posterior prior to capsular bend formation.

826

827

828

829

830

831

832

833

834

835

836

837

838

839

840

841

842

843

844

845

846

847

848

849

850

851

852

853

854

855

856

857

858

859

860

861

862

863

864

865

866

867

868

869

870

871

872

873 874

875

876

877

879

880

881

882

883

884

885 886

887

888

889
McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9

The released inhibitors were able to significantly (p < 0.005)decrease LEC (FHL 124) migration in the first 48 h, in all formulations (Fig. 6). The results represent only cell migration, as the cells have been treated with aphidicolin, a mitosis inhibitor that allows for mRNA production and protein synthesis, but blocks DNA gyrase [49]. Preliminary studies demonstrated that a 800 µM concentration of aphidicolin was sufficient to block incorporation of labeled nucleotides into LEC DNA, as tested with the Click-IT Edu kit (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). The most efficient formulation proved to be the MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II HC disks, which reduced migration bv 42% (p < 0.005). However, of note, SOAK formulations of both inhibitors were also able to reduce migration by approximately 30%. This result is of particular interest, since manufacturing of such IOL materials does not have to interfere with current fabrication processes, and it may therefore be possible to incorporate the inhibitors as a final step in IOL preparation. While these results are promising, additional studies are needed to determine the impact on migration over longer periods of time. As well, studies on human capsule explants and in vivo testing will also be necessary to further validate these preliminary results.

A significant advantage to using MMP inhibitors for mitigating PCO is that the effects of these compounds are mainly on cellular transformation and therefore cellular toxicity is not expected to be significant. To test this hypothesis, the effect of the active MMP inhibitors on various ocular cells was examined (Fig. 4). The general inhibitor, GM6001 had the greatest effect on the cell populations tested, as expected, since this molecule can affect several pathways by inhibiting a large number of enzymes. However, even at high concentrations, this potent inhibitor did not reduce cell numbers by more than 30%, with the most affected being the corneal stromal fibroblast line. The MTT viability assay demonstrated both slower growth and reduced mitochondrial function in some cases. Slower growth is a more desirable side effect as cells in the eye are mostly in a fully differentiated state, and are not actively growing. Immediate effects of drugs, after one day exposure were observed and exposure for 5 days was found to cause significant decreases in viability in most cell lines, as expected. In all cases, the concentrations of drugs tested in the viability assay were high based on the total amounts loaded and released; accumulation in ocular compartments other than the lens capsular bag is not anticipated. Therefore, the relatively low levels of toxicity that were observed with the very high concentrations of MMP inhibitors examined suggest that delivery of the inhibitors from the JOL has potential to affect cellular function of the remaining lens epithelial cells without significantly adversely affecting other cell types in the eye.

It is clear that both release duration and amount of inhibitor released can be altered by changing relatively simple key loading parameters. Furthermore, as shown in Table 4, it is clear that the inhibitors can be released in active form although in most cases, some activity was lost, particularly when the inhibitors were released over much longer durations. However, this loss of activity was thought to be at least in part due to hydrolysis which occurred during the long incremental time periods between samplings [41,63]. Together with the released inhibitor capacity to reduce collagen I/III production and LEC migration rates, this research demonstrates that the delivery of MMP inhibitors from IOL materials has great potential to mitigate PCO.

5. Conclusions

In the current work release of MMP inhibitors from silicones as model lens materials was demonstrated. Release durations of more than 5 months were possible. Inhibitors were active and resulted in cellular changes consistent with decreased EMT. While further investigations are needed to demonstrate the potential of these

Biomaterials (2009), doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2009.11.108.

released inhibitors in ablating PCO *in vivo*, these results suggest that MMP inhibitors can be released from IOL materials at concentrations appropriate for inhibition of MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity in the human lens capsule, which may mitigate anterior subcapsular cataract formation *in vitro*. Furthermore, these molecules at high concentrations were found to have only a relatively small effect on other ocular cell types, presumably slowing growth. The disks produced in this experiment were able to significantly reduce both collagen levels, and lens epithelial cell migration after 48 h of exposure *in vitro*. Further work will focus on examining the effect of the released inhibitors on lens cells, specifically related to the inhibition of EMT and long-term LEC migration. Therefore, delivery of MMPI drugs directly to the LECs from the IOL may represent a very promising solution to reduce the incidence of secondary cataract formation.

Acknowledgments

NSERC is acknowledged for funding.

References

Please cite this article in press as: Morarescu D, et al., Effect of delivery of MMA nhibitors from PDMS as a model IOL material on PCO markers.

- [1] Cheng JW, Wei RL, Cai JP, Xi GL, Zhu H, Li Y, et al. Efficacy of different intraocular lens materials and optic edge designs in preventing posterior capsular opacification: a meta-analysis. Am J Ophthalmol 2007;143:428-36.
- [2] Hosal BM, Biglan AW. Risk factors for secondary membrane formation after removal of pediatric cataract. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:302-9.
- [3] Matsushima H, Iwamoto H, Mukai K, Katsuki Y, Nagata M, Senoo T. Preventing secondary cataract and anterior capsule contraction by modification of intraocular lenses. Expert Rev Med Dev 2008;5:197-207.
- [4] Sacu S, Menapace R, Findl O, Georgopoulos M, Buehl W, Kriechbaum K, et al. Influence of optic edge design and anterior capsule polishing on posterior capsule fibrosis. J Cataract Refract Surg 2004;30:658–62.
- [5] Buehl W, Findl O. Effect of intraocular lens design on posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1976-85.
- [6] Vock L, Crnej A, Findl O, Neumayer T, Buehl W, Sacu S, et al. Posterior capsule opacification in silicone and hydrophobic acrylic intraocular lenses with sharp-edge optics six years after surgery. Am J Ophthalmol 2009;147. 683.e2– 690.e2. Of
- [7] Chang MA, Congdon NG, Baker SK, Bloem MW, Savage H, Sommer A. The surgical management of cataract: barriers, best practices and outcomes. Int Ophthalmol 2008;28:247-60.
- [8] Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol 2009;127:555–62.
- [9] Coppe AM, Lapucci G. Posterior vitreous detachment and retinal detachment following cataract extraction. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2008;19:239-42.
 [10] Kelkar A, Kelkar I, Amuaku W, Kelkar U, Shaikh A, How to prevent endoph-
- thalmitis in cataract surgeries? Indian J Ophthalmol 2008;56:403-7. [11] Burg MA, Taqui AM. Frequency of retinal detachment and other complications
- after neodynium:Yag laser capsulotomy. J Pak Med Assoc 2008;58:550–2. [12] Werblin TP, Krider D. Another view of neodynium:YAG capsulotomy. J Cata-
- ract Refract Surg 2006;32:373–4. author reply 374.
- [13] Chatterjee S, Garg P. "String of pearls" following Nd:YAG laser posterior capsulotomy. Indian J Ophthalmol 2002;50:140-2.
- [14] Trinavarat A, Atchaneeyasakul L, Udompunturak S. Neodymium:YAG laser damage threshold of foldable intraocular lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2001;27:775–80.
- [15] Pandey SK, Apple DJ, Werner L, Maloof AJ, Milverton EJ. Posterior capsule opacification: a review of the aetiopathogenesis, experimental and clinical studies and factors for prevention. Indian J Ophthalmol 2004;52:39-112.
- [16] Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res 2008.
- [17] Tamiya S, Wormstone IM, Marcantonio JM, Gavrilovic J, Duncan G. Induction of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 following stress to the lens. Exp Eye Res 2000;71:591–7.
- [18] Ishibashi T, Hatae T, Inomata H. Collagen types in human posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1994;20:643-6.
- [19] de longh RU, Wederell E, Lovicu FJ, McAvoy JW. Transforming growth factorbeta-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the lens: a model for cataract formation. Cells Tissues Organs 2005;179:43–55.
- [20] Dwivedi DJ, Pino G, Banh A, Nathu Z, Howchin D, Margetts P, et al. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors suppress transforming growth factor-betainduced subcapsular cataract formation. Am J Pathol 2006;168:69-79.
- [21] Jiang Q, Zhou C, Bi Z, Wan Y. EGF-induced cell migration is mediated by ERK and PI3K/AKT pathways in cultured human lens epithelial cells. J Ocul Pharmacol Ther 2006;22:93-102.
- [22] Lloyd AW, Faragher RG, Denyer SP. Ocular biomaterials and implants. Biomaterials 2001;22:769–85.

1019

1020

TIOLE IN PRESS JBMT11667_proof ■ 5 December 2009 ■ 9/9

PhD Thesis

McMaster University – Biomedical Engineering

- D. Morarescu et al. / Biomaterials xxx (2009) 1-9
- [23] Oh KT, Oh KT. Optimal folding axis for acrylic intraocular lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22:667-70.
- Prosdocimo G, Tassinari G, Sala M, Di Biase A, Toschi PG, Gismondi M, et al. Posterior capsule opacification after phacoemulsification: silicone CeeOn Edge ersus acrylate AcrySof intraocular lens. J Cataract Refract Surg 2003;29:1551-5.
- [25] Kleinmann G, Apple DJ, Chew J, Hunter B, Stevens S, Larson S, et al. Hydrophilic acrylic intraocular lens as a drug-delivery system for fourth-generation fluoroquinolones. J Cataract Refract Surg 2006;32:1717-21.
- [26] Kleinmann G, Apple DJ, Chew J, Stevens S, Hunter B, Larson S, et al. Hydrophilic acrylic intraocular lens as a drug-delivery system: pilot study. J Cataract Refract Surg 2006;32:652-4.
- [27] Siqueira RC, Filho ER, Fialho SL, Lucena LR, Filho AM, Haddad A, et al. Pharmacokinetic and toxicity investigations of a new intraocular lens with a dexamethasone drug delivery system: a pilot study. Ophthalmologica 2006:220:338-42.
- [28] Duarte AR, Simplicio AL, Vega-Gonzalez A, Subra-Paternault P, Coimbra P, Gil MH, et al. Impregnation of an intraocular lens for ophthalmic drug delivery. Curr Drug Deliv 2008;5:102-7.
- [29] Tsuchiya Y, Kobayakawa S, Tsuji A, Tochikubo T. Preventive effect against postcataract endophthalmitis: drug delivery intraocular lens versus intracameral antibiotics. Curr Eye Res 2008:33:868-75.
- [30] Tetz MR, Ries MW, Lucas C, Stricker H, Volcker HE. Inhibition of posterior capsule opacification by an intraocular-lens-bound sustained drug delivery system: an experimental animal study and literature review. I Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22:1070-8.
- [31] Nishi O, Nishi K, Fujiwara T, Shirasawa E. Effects of diclofenac sodium and indomethacin on proliferation and collagen synthesis of lens epithelial cells in vitro. J Cataract Refract Surg 1995;21:461-5.
- [32] Nishi O, Nishi K, Morita T, Tada Y, Shirasawa E, Sakanishi K. Effect of intraocular sustained release of indomethacin on postoperative inflammation and posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22(Suppl. 1):806-10.
- [33] Matsushima H, Mukai K, Gotoo N, Yoshida S, Yoshida T, Sawano M, et al. The effects of drug delivery via hydrophilic acrylic (hydrogel) intraocular lens systems on the epithelial cells in culture. Ophthalmic Surg Laser Imag 2005;36:386-92.
- [34] Cochener B, Pandey S, Apple D, Bougaran R, Colin J. Nonbiodegradable drugsustained capsular ring for prevention of secondary cataract. Part II: in vivo evaluation. J Fr Ophtalmol 2003;26:439-52.
- [35] Behar-Cohen FF, David T, Buechler Y, Nova MP, Houston LL, Pouliquen YM, et al. Cytotoxic effects of FGF2-saporin on bovine epithelial lens cells in vitro. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1995;36:2425-33.
- [36] Behar-Cohen FF, David T, D'Hermies F, Pouliquen YM, Buechler Y, Nova MP, et al. In vivo inhibition of lens regrowth by fibroblast growth factor 2-saporin. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1995;36:2434-48.
- [37] Brown RS, Akhtar P, Akerman J, Hampel L, Kozin IS, Villerius LA, et al. Partition controlled delivery of hydrophobic substances in toxicity tests using poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) films. Environ Sci Technol 2001:35:4097-102.
- [38] Barbu E, Verestiuc L, Nevell TG, Tsibouklis J. Polymeric materials for ophthalmic drug delivery: trends and perspectives. J Mater Chem 2006;16:3439-43.
- [39] Park JH, Cho YW, Cho YH, Choi JM, Shin HJ, Bae YH, et al. Norfloxacin-releasing urethral catheter for long-term catheterization. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 2003;14:951-62.
- [40] Galardy RE, Grobelny D. N alpha-(diphenoxyphosphoryl)-L-alanyl-L-proline, N alpha-[bis (4-nitrophenoxy)phosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline, and N alpha-[(2phenylethyl)phenoxyphosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline: releasers of potent inhibitors of angiotensin converting enzyme at physiological pH and temperature. J Med Chem 1985;28:1422-7.
- [41] Tamura Y, Watanabe F, Nakatani T, Yasui K, Fuji M, Komurasaki T, et al. Highly selective and orally active inhibitors of type IV collagenase (MMP-9 and MMP-2): N-sulfonylamino acid derivatives. J Med Chem 1998;41:640-9.
- Awasthi N, Wagner BJ. Suppression of human lens epithelial cell proliferation [42] by proteasome inhibition, a potential defense against posterior capsular opacification. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2006;47:4482-9.

in, se 4. i_{Citatio},

- [43] Wong TT, Daniels JT, Crowston JG, Khaw PT. MMP inhibition prevents human 1071 lens epithelial cell migration and contraction of the lens capsule. Br J Oph-1072 thalmol 2004:88:868-72. 1073
- [44] Li JH, Chen FH, Wang NL. Study on inhibitory effects of matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor on migration of cultured human lens epithelial cells. 1074 Zhonghua Yan Ke Za Zhi 2008;44:315-20. 1075 [45] Nishi O, Yamamoto N, Nishi K, Nishi Y. Contact inhibition of migrating lens
- 1076 epithelial cells at the capsular bend created by a sharp-edged intraocular lens after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1065-70. 1077
- [46] Menapace R, Sacu S, Georgopoulos M, Findl O, Rainer G, Nishi O. Efficacy and 1078 safety of capsular bending ring implantation to prevent posterior capsule 1079 opacification: three-year results of a randomized clinical trial. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1318-28. 1080
- [47] Taskiran D, Taskiran E, Yercan H, Kutay F. Quantification of total collagen in 1081 rabbit tendon by the sirius red method. Turk J Med Sci 1999;29:7. 1082
- [48] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, et al. 1083 Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14. 1084
- Jackman J, O'Connor PM. Methods for synchronizing cells at specific stages of [49] the cell cycle. Curr Protoc Cell Biol 2001. Chapter 8:Unit 8.3.
- [50] van den Berg TJ, Spekreijse H. Near infrared light absorption in the human eye media. Vision Res 1997;37:249-53.
- [51] Nathu Z, Dwivedi DJ, Reddan JR, Sheardown H, Margetts PJ, West-Mays JA. Temporal changes in MMP mRNA expression in the lens epithelium during anterior subcapsular cataract formation. Exp Eye Res 2008.
- 1090 [52] Tanaka S, Saika S, Ohmi S, Miyamoto T, Ishida I, Okada Y, et al. Cellular fibronectin, but not collagens, disappears in the central posterior capsules during healing after lens extraction and IOL implantation in rabbits. Jpn J 1091 1092 Ophthalmol 2002;46:147-52. 1093
- Kawashima Y, Saika S, Miyamoto T, Yamanaka O, Okada Y, Tanaka S, et al. Matrix [53] metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases of fibrous humans lens capsules with intraocular lenses. Curr Eye Res 2000;21:962-7.
- Stump RJ, Lovicu FJ, Ang SL, Pandey SK, McAvoy JW. Lithium stabilizes the [54] polarized lens epithelial phenotype and inhibits proliferation, migration, and epithelial mesenchymal transition. J Pathol 2006;210:249-57.
- Hodgkinson LM, Duncan G, Wang L, Pennington CJ, Edwards DR, [55] Wormstone IM. MMP and TIMP expression in quiescent, dividing, and differentiating human lens cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2007;48:4192-9.
- Seomun Y, Kim J, Lee EH, Joo CK. Overexpression of matrix metalloproteinase-[56] 2 mediates phenotypic transformation of lens epithelial cells. Biochem J 2001;358:41-8.
- [57] Hayashi H, Hayashi K, Nakao F, Hayashi F. Elapsed time for capsular apposition to intraocular lens after cataract surgery. Ophthalmology 2002;109: 1427-31.
- Nishi O, Nishi K, Akura J. Speed of capsular bend formation at the optic edge of [58] acrylic, silicone, and poly(methyl methacrylate) lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002:28:431-7
- Wormstone IM, Liu CS, Rakic JM, Marcantonio JM, Vrensen GF, Duncan G. [59] Human lens epithelial cell proliferation in a protein-free medium. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1997;38:396-404.
- [60] Cleary G, Spalton DJ, Koch DD. Effect of square-edged intraocular lenses on neodymium:YAG laser capsulotomy rates in the United States. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1899-906.
- Sacu S, Findl O, Linnola RJ. Optical coherence tomography assessment of capsule closure after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2005;31: 330-6.
- [62] Katayama Y, Kobayakawa S, Yanagawa H, Tochikubo T. The relationship between the adhesion characteristics of acrylic intraocular lens materials and posterior capsule opacification. Ophthalmic Res 2007;39:276-81.
- Grobelny D, Poncz L, Galardy RE. Inhibition of human skin fibroblast colla-[63] 1116 genase, thermolysin, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa elastase by peptide 1117 hydroxamic acids. Biochemistry 1992;31:7152-4.
 - 1118
 - 1119
 - 1120

9

1085

1086

1087

1088

1089

1094

1095

1096

1097

1098

1099

1100

1101

1102

1103

1104

1105

1106

1107

1108

1109

1110

1111

1112

1113

1114

6.0 PAPER FOUR: CHELATORS FOR MITIGATING SECONDARY CATARACTS: DELIVERY FROM PDMS AS A MODEL INTRAOCULAR LENS MATERIAL

Authors:

Diana Morarescu, Heather Sheardown

Objectives:

The objective of this work was to determine whether, chelators can be used as MMP inhibitors block migration of LECs in the first 4-6 weeks after surgery based on the fact that MMP binding to MMP inhibitors is a zinc dependent process. Furthermore, release of biologically active chelators from a PDMS matrix, for sufficient periods of time was also tested.

Main Scientific Contributions:

- 1. Chelators were found to be potent MMP inhibitors which maintain high activity even after prolonged periods of release.
- 2. The released chelators induced cell detachment and lowered the viability of several ocular cell lines, indicating the potential for toxicity in case of accumulation
- 3. 1-10 phenanthroline was the only chelator tested that was able to significantly reduce LEC migration rates. The effect was greater than that observed with the synthetic MMP inhibitors. However, these molecules were found to be more toxic to other ocular cell types that the MMPIs.

Abstract

Posterior capsule opacification (PCO) remains the most common complication of cataract surgery, with 20-40% of patients needing additional intervention in the first 5 years post-surgery. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are thought to play an essential role in migration of any lens epithelial cells (LECs) to the posterior capsule, which is ultimately thought to lead to the occurrence of PCO. In the current work, we explore the hypothesis that the release of chelator molecules from model intraocular lens materials may be effective at inhibiting LEC migration based on the mechanism of action of MMPs. Three different chelators, ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), phenanthroline and N,N,N',N'-tetrakis-(2-pyridylmethyl)-ethylenediamine (TPEN), loaded and released from silicone rubber as a model intraocular lens (IOL) material, were examined. Using two different methods of loading, continuous release of active chelator molecules for periods of over 3 months in some cases was observed. The activity of released chelators was not influenced by loading conditions, but was found to be altered by the composition of the release medium. Reduced migration rates were observed in the human lens epithelial cell line FHL124 in vitro upon exposure to the released inhibitors. While accumulation of these molecules in the ocular tissues is not expected due to the effective drainage processes in the eye, toxicity tests demonstrated that high concentrations of the released chelators may have damaging effects on most ocular cell populations. Therefore control over the amounts of the chelators released would be necessary. Further studies are therefore necessary to optimize the systems in order to achieve efficacious rates of release. However, since delivery of chelators from model

silicone IOL materials has the potential to decrease migration of lens epithelial cells, this treatment method may ultimately be useful for decreasing the incidence of PCO.

Keywords: EDTA, TPEN, 1-10 phenanthroline, polydimethylsiloxane, intraocular lens, controlled drug release, lens epithelial cell migration

1. Introduction

While cataract surgery is currently the most performed surgery in the world, the high incidence of secondary cataracts, and specifically posterior capsule opacification (PCO), still creates a major burden to both health care systems and patients. In past years, advances in IOL design have dramatically reduced the rate of PCO requiring follow up treatment to 20-40% of patients within 5 years of surgery [1]; however, rates as high as 78% are still reported in pediatric patients [2]. While PCO is relatively easily treated with Nd:Yag lasers in the developed world, this is not a feasible option in developing nations [3,4]. Furthermore, this treatment is not without risk, with associated side effects including retinal detachment and endophthalmitis [5,6]. Therefore, there is clearly a need for better intraocular lenses with fewer side effects.

Secondary cataracts are the result of the migration and trans-differentiation of lens epithelial cells remaining in the lens capsule following surgery [7]. The latter process, known as epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), is followed by aberrant extracellular matrix (ECM) deposition [8]. The combination of this matrix and wrinkling

of the capsule leads to the visual distortions. Research has shown that square edged IOLs lead to the formation of a mechanical barrier to LEC migration known as the capsular bend within one month post-surgery [9,10]. Therefore proposed treatments which prevent these remaining cells from breaching the posterior capsule within the first 4 weeks following surgery may successfully minimize the complication [10]. Two possible approaches are envisioned – reducing cell migration or minimizing cell viability. To date, many studies have focused on the latter approache. In the current work, we propose to examine the former as a means of improving outcomes of cataract surgery.

While lens epithelial cells typically have limited migration ability, following cataract surgery, initiation of migration is thought to stem from the LECs undergoing EMT [11-13]. In the lens, this process can occur due to the normal aging process or can be the result of the stress of the surgical manipulation. Regardless, these have in common an accumulation of activated growth factors, particularly transforming growth factor beta 2 (TGF β 2) [8,12,14]. As a result of TGF β 2 stimulation, expression of matrix metalloproteases (MMPs), particularly MMP-2 and MMP-9, becomes elevated [15,16]. MMP enzymes are a large class of proteases capable of cleaving specific extracellular matrix components whose activity has been associated with the PCO process [16,17]. *In vivo*, it has been shown that lens epithelial cells (LECs) produce elevated levels of MMP-2 and MMP-9 up to 18 months following cataract surgery [17]. Blocking MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity *in vitro* with the synthetic inhibitors GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II has been shown effective in reducing migration rates of LECs [17,18]. However, while effective, this may not be sufficient, as the inhibitors used are somewhat unstable in aqueous conditions [19,20]. Thus, while blocking MMP enzyme activity seems to have potential, alternative methods of inhibiting these molecules should be considered.

Silicone based IOLs have rapid unfolding times [10,21] and may exhibit lower rates of PCO compared to other IOL materials [22]. Furthermore, silicone materials, especially poly (dimethyl siloxane) (PDMS) have been successfully used in controlled drug release applications [23,24]. Therefore, these may be suitable model materials for the release of MMP inhibiting molecules from IOLs. Incorporating drugs which have the potential to reduce PCO directly into the IOL material may be an effective way to deliver the agent directly to the lens, avoiding additional trauma to the patient. There are a limited number of published studies on drug-releasing IOL materials for PCO prevention; none have used silicone IOL materials [25-31]. While the initial, mainly in vitro, results of these studies showed promise, in most cases the focus was drugs that affected cell viability. In the current work, chelators were examined as potential MMP inhibitors. We have previously demonstrated that release from a PDMS matrix is affected by the addition of small amounts of drug containing solvent added prior to curing [32] which will be exploited in the current work to allow for flexibility of manufacturing and for controlling the initial burst and the rate of release.

As MMPs are dependent on divalent cations for their activity, particularly Zn^{2+} , chelators with high zinc activity were selected in the current work for MMP inhibition. N,N,N',N'-Tetrakis-(2-pyridylmethyl)-ethylenediamine (TPEN) is the most cited Zn^{2+} specific chelator used in literature while ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) was

chosen due to its previous use in studies involving lens cell migration and adhesion properties [29,33]. Commercially available kits for MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity use 1-10 phenanthroline as a positive inhibitor control. The chelators were loaded in PDMS either as part of the manufacturing process, or by soaking after the PDMS was prepared. Activity against MMP-2 and effect on LEC migration *in vitro* were measured.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Drug Loading and Release

All reagents, unless otherwise specified, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Burlington, ON). PDMS was prepared from Sylgard 184 from Dow Corning (Midland, MI), according to manufacturer's instructions, using 10:1 ratio of elastomer base to curing agent. Disks with a diameter of approximately 0.6 cm and a thickness of approximately 0.5 mm were punched from the PDMS films. To incorporate the chelators during PDMS manufacture, each inhibitor was dissolved in either dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) or ethanol at concentrations of 0.3 M. The chelator solution was subsequently added to the PDMS elastomer base (1% v/w) followed by addition of curing agent. For example, the resulting 1-10 phenanthroline disks loaded in this manner (denoted MIX) contained approximately 4.6nmols.

An alternative loading method involved soaking plain PDMS disks in 0.7 M ethanol solutions of each inhibitor. Disks were soaked for 4 days with mild shaking, at

room temperature, followed by evaporation of the solvent for 48 hours in the fume hood (denoted SOAK).

Release studies were performed using 2 separately produced sheets of PDMS, with n=8. For release, each inhibitor-loaded silicone disk was incubated in 600 μ l phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4) at 37°C with mild agitation. This relatively small release volume was selected to mimic the relatively low volume of fluid that would be expected in the lens capsule. At regular time intervals, the disks were transferred to fresh buffer solution, and the releasates were analyzed, either for concentration, for activity, or both. The releasate concentration of 1-10 phenanthroline and TPEN was determined by mixing 100 μ L of releasate with 100 μ L of FeCl₂ solution and the mixture incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. The solution was then read at 450nm, with a reference at 630nm. A standard curve was prepared with varied amounts of 1-10 phenanthroline or TPEN and used to determine concentration in releasate solutions.

2.2. MMP-9 Activity Assay

Activity of the releasates was measured using a modified version of the Invitrogen EnzCheck gelatinase activity kit (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON), using human active recombinant MMP-9 enzyme (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA), and DQ-gelatin substrate (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). The enzyme was diluted to 75 ng/ml in reaction buffer, and 10 μ l was used per reaction. The DQ-gelatin substrate was diluted to 250 μ g/ml in reaction buffer, and 20 μ l was used per reaction. The reactions were set in 50 mM

TrisHCl, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM CaCl₂, and 1 μ M ZnCl. An 80 μ L volume of sample was placed into a 96 well plate and the enzyme and substrate added. The change in the relative fluorescence units (Δ RFU) was measured using an excitation wavelength of 495 nm and an emission wavelength of 518 nm. The initial reading was made immediately after adding the substrate, while the final reading was performed after 2 hours. Calibration was based on fresh inhibitors of known concentration.

2.3. Cell Toxicity Assay

All cell media and supplements were purchased from Invitrogen, Burlington ON, unless otherwise stated. Human corneal epithelial cells were grown in KSFM media with complete supplement [34]. Human corneal stromal fibroblasts were grown in M199 media with 1% ITS supplements (Becton Dickinson, Mississauga, ON) [35]. Human retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cells were grown in DMEM:F12 media, with 5% FBS, 1% L-glutamine and 0.8% sodium bicarbonate [36]. The human lens epithelial cell line, FHL 124, was grown in MEM media, with 1% L-glutamine, 10% FBS and 50µg/ml gentamycin [37]. The human lens epithelial cell line B3 was grown in MEM:F15 media (Sigma, Burlington, ON), with 1% L-glutamine, 0.8% sodium bicarbonate, 20% FBS, 1% sodium pyruvate [38]. All media preparations also contained 1% penicillin-streptomycin solution.

Cell viability was tested using the MTT assay. Briefly, cells were grown in appropriate medium in 96 well plates for either 1 day or 5 days, in presence or absence of

the inhibitor solutions (3.5mM of TPEN and 1-10 phenanthroline and 2.5mM EDTA). MTT reagent (Sigma, Burlington, ON) was added and cells were incubated for a further 16 hour period. At the end of the incubation period, the medium was removed and the purple formazan precipitate was dissolved in 100 μ l DMSO. The concentration was measured by a BioRad 96-well plate reader at 570 nm, with a reference filter at 630 nm. Viability was assessed by comparison of each test result to the untreated controls, and significance was computed by a t-test.

2.4. Cell Migration

FHL124 were grown to confluence, under the conditions described above. The cell monolayer was scratched with a pipette tip and the gap was monitored microscopically (Zeiss Axiovert 200) at 20x magnification. The cells were treated with a 800µM aphidicolin solution, to inhibit mitosis [39], so that the entire analysis is based on migration of already existing cells. Distance migrated by cells was measured after 48 hr, using AxioVision 3.1 software. Significance was computed by a t-test.

3. Results

3.1. Inhibitor Release and MMP Inhibitor Activity

The release profiles of 1-10 phenanthroline and TPEN are presented in Figures 1 and 2. MIX and SOAK batches of 1-10 phenanthroline show different release profiles, with the SOAK batch having a lower burst and lower release rate.

There is a difference in the burst amount of the MIX batches, between the ethanol dissolved chelator and the DMSO dissolved inhibitor, in concordance with results from previous studies [32]. As ethanol has a higher ability to swell PDMS than DMSO [40], it allows for higher bursts and faster rates of release [32]. MIX batches of EDTA and TPEN were not analyzed, as the PDMS did not cure in the presence of these chelators at any of the concentrations tested. The release profile of 1-10 phenanthroline SOAK and TPEN SOAK were analyzed for concentration and release profiles are presented in Figure 2.



Figure 1: Release of 1-10 Phenanthroline MIX batch. The chelator displays a slight variation in burst rate when loaded dissolved ion ethanol compared to DMSO. Constant release after 200 hours is achieved at a similar rate for both formulations.



Figure 2: Release of SOAK batches. Even with soaking in equal concentration of inhibitor dissolved in ethanol, TPEN shows both a higher initial burst and a higher constant rate of release in the first 400 hours. This may be an indication of inhibitor/silicone interaction with 1-10 phenanthroline, resulting in a slower prolonged release rate.

3.2 MMP-9 Inhibitory Activity

Released 1-10 phenanthroline and TPEN maintain full activity as expected, since these molecules are not susceptible to hydrolysis [41,42] (Figure 3). The activity assay was performed on release samples after various time periods. Controls consisting of PBS solutions obtained after a mock release consisting of incubation of PDMS disk without the loaded chelators were also tested as controls, and showed no effect on enzyme activity.



Figure 3: 1-10 Phenanthroline maintains full activity after release. The slight variation in the plots is most likely due to the variation in sensitivity of the two ways used to measure concentration and activity.

3.4. Toxicity to Neighboring Ocular Cell Types

The inhibitors, once released from the lens material, can diffuse out of the capsular bag, which is compromised during the surgical procedure. Therefore the potential toxicity of high concentrations of the chelators was tested with various ocular cells using an MTT assay. As noted from Figure 4, both at Day 1 and at Day 5, treatment with EDTA shows the highest remnant cell viability, while treatment with both TPEN and 1-10 phenanthroline resulted in a significant decrease in cell viability for all ocular cell types tested (p<0.005). The tested chelator concentration for these tests was approximately 100 times higher than the initial 3 day average daily release from the disks



prepared. Cell detachment due to inhibition of cell-cell interactions may also have

skewed the results.

Figure 4: Toxicity of chelators on lens epithelial cells and other ocular cell types after 1 day and 5 days of treatment with 3.5mM of TPEN and 1-10 phenanthroline and 2.5mM EDTA. Prolonged exposure to high concentrations of TPEN and 1-10 phenanthroline result in very low results, which may indicate a risk for toxicity. (* p<0.005) *3.5 Cell Migration*

After scratching, the FHL124 cells migrate into the opening. When the scratched cells were exposed to the prepared disks, only the 1-10 phenanthroline MIX preparations are capable of significantly reducing migration (p<0.002). Both EDTA and TPEN SOAK preparations were found to have no significant effect on cell migration after 24 hours.



Figure 5: Migration of FHL124 cells is influenced significantly by 1-10 phenanthroline inhibitor-loaded silicone disks. Neither EDTA nor TPEN were able to affect migration rates. Cells were grown to confluence, then scratched and their migration in the gap was monitored by microscopy, in the presence of an anti-mitotic agent, aphidicolin. Both 1-10 phenanthroline preparations were able to significantly reduce migration rates (*p<0.002).

4. Discussion

While the potential of IOL materials for drug delivery to the eye has been previously demonstrated [26,27,29], the use of drug-releasing IOL materials for mitigating posterior capsule opacification, the main complication of intraocular lens surgery, has not been widely investigated. Releasing drugs constantly over long period of time, in a constant manner or at least in a controlled manner may be a desirable way to deliver preventive treatment to the lens capsule.

Recent studies have shown that MMP inhibitors influence LEC migration and the EMT process [17,43]. Previous research from our laboratory demonstrated that synthetic

MMP Inhibitors GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II released from PDMS as a model lens material are able to significantly reduce both the migration of LECs and the production of collagen I/III production following TGF β 2 treatment *in vitro*. However, while significant changes in migration were possible, the synthetic MMP inhibitor formulations were able to reduce migration rates only by 20-30%. Therefore, it is of interest to examine alternatives which have the potential to induce desired cellular changes in lens epithelial cells and which might have a more pronounced effect on LEC migration.

Migration, proliferation and transformation are the three main changes in LECs which occur after cataract surgery, and prior to PCO. While a combination of all of these events is necessary for PCO, it has been suggested that delaying or blocking LEC migration, particularly during the first four weeks post-cataract surgery might be an effective approach [1,7,21]. This four week timeframe is based on the fact that with square-edged IOL designs, a period of 2-4 weeks is thought to pass prior to the formation of the capsular bend which produces a permanent physical barrier for LECs, presumably preventing migration to the posterior of the capsular bag [9,10,22].

MMP enzymes play a crucial role in cell migration, not only in the lens, but also in other tissues [44]. In previous work, two common and efficient synthetic MMP inhibitors were examined; *in vitro* results suggested that while this approach seems to be promising, the effects of these inhibitors may not be sufficient to counteract the migration that is known to lead to PCO. As with any enzyme that uses a divalent cation as a cofactor, MMPs are inhibited by chelators. The chelators selected for this work were TPEN, a Zn^{2+} ion specific chelator, 1-10 phenanthroline, used in commercial kits as an MMP-9

inhibitor (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON) and EDTA, a common chelator, selected based on the fact that its impact on LECs has briefly been investigated [29,33,45,46]. It has shown success in preventing LEC adhesion to an EDTA-soaked acrylic IOL [29]. Furthermore, EDTA, when used as a capsular wash in rabbits prior to IOL insertion, was found to significantly reduce or delay PCO onset [46].

While two loading methods were initially sought for all three chelators, the PDMS curing method developed in previous work was found to be inappropriate for use with TPEN and EDTA as the PDMS did not cure in their presence. However, since PDMS disks were prepared following soaking in these chelators, their effect was analyzed especially in cell toxicity and cell migration studies as these tests are able to demonstrate the potential of these systems for inducing a significant effect on the LECs. Migration results were thought to provide the most relevant information and therefore were examined in this study. The results indicated that the 1-10 phenanthroline produced by the loading during preparation led to disks that were capable of significantly (p<0.002) reducing LEC migration in the first 24 hours. A reduction of more than 50% was observed. These results are dramatically better than those previously obtained the synthetic inhibitors GM6001 and MMP2/9 inhibitor II loaded into the PDMS disks using a similar method.

However, toxicity assays performed by measuring cell metabolic activity demonstrated that 1-10 phenanthroline accumulation may lead to significant decrease in cell viability in all ocular cell types tested. With all of the chelators, effects on cell detachment have to be clearly determined when using MTT assays to determine viability.

An alternative cell viability test may be necessary in these conditions to better determine cellular toxicity. Cell division studies using incorporation of labeled nucleotides (such as the Edu assay from Invitrogen, Burlington, ON) may also prove a good alternative for determining the effect of accumulating chelators on cell function. The rate of clearance and degradation of 1-10 phenanthroline from the eye has yet to be determined. EDTA showed very promising toxicity results, but no significant decrease in LEC migration. Higher loading amounts may be needed to produce the desired cellular effects. In contrast, TPEN showed high toxicity and no effect on cell migration. The specificity of this chelator might not be sufficient to balance its negative impact on cell viability, thus it will not be considered for further studies. Further animal testing is necessary to examine EDTA and 1-10 phenanthroline clearance and accumulation both following intraocular injection and following release from model lens materials.

5. Conclusions

In the current work, release of 1-10 phenanthroline was demonstrated to have the potential to be effective at decreasing the incidence of PCO, reducing LEC migration by more than 50% (p<0.002). Of the molecules tested, this chelator was the most versatile, as it could be incorporated into the PDMS by either loading during fabrication or loading post fabrication. The initial burst as well as the release rate were found to be somewhat altered by changing the loading method and solvent used. Furthermore, release of 1-10 phenanthroline was shown to significantly delay the migration of lens epithelial cells following the creation of a wound (p<0.002). However, further studies are necessary to

assess the efficacy of this system as this study also indicate a potential for cellular

toxicity.

Acknowledgments: The funding support of NSERC is gratefully acknowledged.

References:

[1] Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol 2009;127:555-62.

[2] Hosal BM, Biglan AW. Risk factors for secondary membrane formation after removal of pediatric cataract. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:302-9.

[3] Cleary G, Spalton DJ, Koch DD. Effect of square-edged intraocular lenses on neodymium: YAG laser capsulotomy rates in the United States. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1899-906.

[4] Pandey SK, Apple DJ, Werner L, Maloof AJ, Milverton EJ. Posterior capsule opacification: a review of the aetiopathogenesis, experimental and clinical studies and factors for prevention. Indian J Ophthalmol 2004;52:99-112.

[5] Burq MA, Taqui AM. Frequency of retinal detachment and other complications after neodymium: Yag laser capsulotomy. J Pak Med Assoc 2008;58:550-2.

[6] Kelkar A, Kelkar J, Amuaku W, Kelkar U, Shaikh A. How to prevent endophthalmitis in cataract surgeries? Indian J Ophthalmol 2008;56:403-7.

[7] Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[8] de Iongh RU, Wederell E, Lovicu FJ, McAvoy JW. Transforming growth factor-betainduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the lens: a model for cataract formation. Cells Tissues Organs 2005;179:43-55.

[9] Nishi O, Yamamoto N, Nishi K, Nishi Y. Contact inhibition of migrating lens epithelial cells at the capsular bend created by a sharp-edged intraocular lens after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1065-70.

[10] Nishi O, Nishi K, Akura J. Speed of capsular bend formation at the optic edge of acrylic, silicone, and poly(methyl methacrylate) lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:431-7.

[11] Ikegami T, Zhang Y, Matsuzaki Y. Liver fibrosis: possible involvement of EMT. Cells Tissues Organs 2007;185:213-21.

[12] Willis BC, Borok Z. TGF-beta-induced EMT: mechanisms and implications for fibrotic lung disease. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2007;293:L525-34.

[13] Kalluri R, Neilson EG. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and its implications for fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2003;112:1776-84.

[14] Zavadil J, Bottinger EP. TGF-beta and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transitions. Oncogene 2005;24:5764-74.

[15] Nathu Z, Dwivedi DJ, Reddan JR, Sheardown H, Margetts PJ, West-Mays JA. Temporal changes in MMP mRNA expression in the lens epithelium during anterior subcapsular cataract formation. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[16] West-Mays JA, Pino G. Matrix Metalloproteinases as Mediators of Primary and Secondary Cataracts. Expert Rev Ophthalmol 2007;2:931-8.

[17] Wong TT, Daniels JT, Crowston JG, Khaw PT. MMP inhibition prevents human lens epithelial cell migration and contraction of the lens capsule. Br J Ophthalmol 2004;88:868-72.

[18] Li JH, Chen FH, Wang NL. Study on inhibitory effects of matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor on migration of cultured human lens epithelial cells. Zhonghua Yan Ke Za Zhi 2008;44:315-20.

[19] Galardy RE, Grobelny D. N alpha-(diphenoxyphosphoryl)-L-alanyl-L-proline, N alpha-[bis (4-nitrophenoxy)phosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline, and N alpha-[(2-phenylethyl)phenoxyphosphoryl]-L-alanyl-L-proline: releasers of potent inhibitors of angiotensin converting enzyme at physiological pH and temperature. J Med Chem 1985;28:1422-7.

[20] Levy DE, Lapierre F, Liang W, Ye W, Lange CW, Li X, Grobelny D, Casabonne M, Tyrrell D, Holme K, Nadzan A, Galardy RE. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors: a structure-activity study. J Med Chem 1998;41:199-223.

[21] Vock L, Crnej A, Findl O, Neumayer T, Buehl W, Sacu S, Rainer G, Menapace R. Posterior capsule opacification in silicone and hydrophobic acrylic intraocular lenses with sharp-edge optics six years after surgery. Am J Ophthalmol 2009;147:683,690.e2.

[22] Cheng JW, Wei RL, Cai JP, Xi GL, Zhu H, Li Y, Ma XY. Efficacy of different intraocular lens materials and optic edge designs in preventing posterior capsular opacification: a meta-analysis. Am J Ophthalmol 2007;143:428-36.

[23] Schulze Nahrup J, Gao ZM, Mark JE, Sakr A. Poly(dimethylsiloxane) coatings for controlled drug release--polymer modifications. Int J Pharm 2004;270:199-208.

[24] Brown RS, Akhtar P, Akerman J, Hampel L, Kozin IS, Villerius LA, Klamer HJ. Partition controlled delivery of hydrophobic substances in toxicity tests using poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) films. Environ Sci Technol 2001;35:4097-102.

[25] Chieh JJ, Carlson AN, Jaffe GJ. Combined Fluocinolone Acetonide Intraocular Delivery System Insertion, Phacoemulsification, and Intraocular Lens Implantation for Severe Uveitis. Am J Ophthalmol 2008.

[26] Tsuchiya Y, Kobayakawa S, Tsuji A, Tochikubo T. Preventive effect against postcataract endophthalmitis: drug delivery intraocular lens versus intracameral antibiotics. Curr Eye Res 2008;33:868-75.

[27] Kleinmann G, Apple DJ, Chew J, Hunter B, Stevens S, Larson S, Mamalis N, Olson RJ. Hydrophilic acrylic intraocular lens as a drug-delivery system for fourth-generation fluoroquinolones. J Cataract Refract Surg 2006;32:1717-21.

[28] Siqueira RC, Filho ER, Fialho SL, Lucena LR, Filho AM, Haddad A, Jorge R, Scott IU, Cunha Ada S. Pharmacokinetic and toxicity investigations of a new intraocular lens with a dexamethasone drug delivery system: a pilot study. Ophthalmologica 2006;220:338-42.

[29] Matsushima H, Mukai K, Gotoo N, Yoshida S, Yoshida T, Sawano M, Senoo T, Obara Y, Clark JI. The effects of drug delivery via hydrophilic acrylic (hydrogel) intraocular lens systems on the epithelial cells in culture. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers Imaging 2005;36:386-92.

[30] Nishi O, Nishi K, Morita T, Tada Y, Shirasawa E, Sakanishi K. Effect of intraocular sustained release of indomethacin on postoperative inflammation and posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 1996;22 Suppl 1:806-10.

[31] Nishi O, Nishi K, Fujiwara T, Shirasawa E. Effects of diclofenac sodium and indomethacin on proliferation and collagen synthesis of lens epithelial cells in vitro. J Cataract Refract Surg 1995;21:461-5.

[32] Morarescu D, Sheardown H. Solvent effect on the release of small molecules from PDMS. Journal of Biomaterials Applications 2009; submitted June 9.

[33] Fernandez V, Fragoso MA, Billotte C, Lamar P, Orozco MA, Dubovy S, Willcox M, Parel JM. Efficacy of various drugs in the prevention of posterior capsule opacification: experimental study of rabbit eyes. J Cataract Refract Surg 2004;30:2598-605.

[34] Aucoin L, Griffith CM, Pleizier G, Deslandes Y, Sheardown H. Interactions of corneal epithelial cells and surfaces modified with cell adhesion peptide combinations. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 2002;13:447-62.

[35] Carrier P, Deschambeault A, Audet C, Talbot M, Gauvin R, Giasson CJ, Auger FA, Guerin SL, Germain L. Impact of cell source on human cornea reconstructed by tissue engineering. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2009;50:2645-52.

[36] Hoffmann S, He S, Ehren M, Ryan SJ, Wiedemann P, Hinton DR. MMP-2 and MMP-9 secretion by rpe is stimulated by angiogenic molecules found in choroidal neovascular membranes. Retina 2006;26:454-61.

[37] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, Anderson I, Duncan G. Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14.

[38] Ibaraki N, Chen SC, Lin LR, Okamoto H, Pipas JM, Reddy VN. Human lens epithelial cell line. Exp Eye Res 1998;67:577-85.

[39] Jackman J, O'Connor PM. Methods for synchronizing cells at specific stages of the cell cycle. Curr Protoc Cell Biol 2001;Chapter 8:Unit 8.3.

[40] Lee JN, Park C, Whitesides GM. Solvent compatibility of poly(dimethylsiloxane)based microfluidic devices. Anal Chem 2003;75:6544-54.

[41] da Silva MR, Trovo AG, Nogueira RF. Treatment of 1,10-phenanthroline laboratory wastewater using the solar photo-Fenton process. J Hazard Mater 2007;146:508-13.

[42] Cai F, Adrion CB, Keller JE. Comparison of extracellular and intracellular potency of botulinum neurotoxins. Infect Immun 2006;74:5617-24.

[43] Dwivedi DJ, Pino G, Banh A, Nathu Z, Howchin D, Margetts P, Sivak JG, West-Mays JA. Matrix metalloproteinase inhibitors suppress transforming growth factor-betainduced subcapsular cataract formation. Am J Pathol 2006;168:69-79.

[44] Bjorklund M, Koivunen E. Gelatinase-mediated migration and invasion of cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2005;1755:37-69.

[45] Nishi O. Posterior capsule opacification. Part 1: Experimental investigations. J Cataract Refract Surg 1999;25:106-17.

[46] Inan UU, Ozturk F, Kaynak S, Kurt E, Emiroglu L, Ozer E, Ilker SS, Guler C. Prevention of posterior capsule opacification by intraoperative single-dose pharmacologic agents. J Cataract Refract Surg 2001;27:1079-87.

7.0 PAPER FIVE: SULFADIAZINE AS A WAY TO MITIGATE POSTERIOR CAPSULE OPACIFICATION BY IMPEDING LENS EPITHELIAL CELL MIGRATION

Authors:

Diana Morarescu, Heather Sheardown

Objectives:

This work assessed the potential of the widely used antibiotic sulfadiazine for release from PDMS as a model IOL material, for activity against MMPs and for its ability to inhibit cellular changes consistent with PCO.

Main Scientific Contributions:

- 1. Sulfadiazine release can be modulated by controlling drug amount, solvent used to load and loading method.
- 2. Sulfadiazine can inhibit lens epithelial cell migration by up to 40% compared to untreated controls in the first 48 hours (p<0.0005). Of the various molecules tested, this molecule showed the greatest potential for reducing cell migration. Coupled with its long history of use and well known systemic effects, these results suggest that sulfadiazine may have significant potential for further development.
- 3. Sulfadiazine is stable when loaded in the PDMS matrix and stored in the dark at room temperature for over 18 months.

Abstract:

Posterior capsule opacification (PCO) remains the most significant complication of cataract surgery. Attempts to reduce its incidence have been somewhat successful, but not to completely mitigate the complication. Thus it is critical to find an effective, economical and feasible solution to this problem. Inhibitors of MMPs have been shown to have promise for minimizing the cellular changes associated with PCO. In this study, the common antibiotic sulfadiazine which has a similar chemical structure to commercially available synthetic MMP inhibitors, was delivered from PDMS as a model lens material. The released sulfadiazine was examined for its MMP inhibiting properties as well as its ability to inhibit migration of lens epithelial cells in vitro. Changing the solvent used to load sulfadiazine into the PDMS matrix proved to be an efficient method to manipulate initial burst and rate of release. Some preparations released inhibitor for up to 4 months. Both freshly prepared disks and disks stored for 18 months in the dark at room temperature, were able to significantly (p < 0.0005) reduce lens epithelial cell migration in a scratch assay in vitro. Based on the known low systemic toxicity of this inhibitor as well as its low cost, delivery of this inhibitor from an IOL should be further investigated as a potentially feasible method for reducing the incidence of PCO.

Introduction:

Posterior capsule opacification (PCO) remains the main complication of cataract surgery. Despite the fact that its incidence has decreased dramatically in the past decade due to improvements to surgical technique and intraocular lens (IOL) design, the latest

study indicates that approximately 28% of patients still require secondary laser interventions to treat PCO within 4 years after surgery [1]. Lens epithelial cells (LEC) remaining in the capsule following insertion of the IOL undergo epithelial to mesenchymal (EMT) transformation, migrate to the posterior capsule and deposit aberrant extracellular matrix (ECM) components [1-3] which leads to the formation of the characteristic white opacities in the lens capsule [4,5].

While a number of factors contribute to PCO, lens epithelial cell migration is thought to play a crucial role in the remodeling of the lens capsule following cataract surgery [1]. Currently, the most effective method of reducing PCO to date is the squareedged IOL design, which is thought to physically block migration of the lens epithelial cells to the posterior of the capsule [6-8]. These new IOLs have led to a decrease in the incidence of PCO but a significant incidence of this complication still remains [1,9]. Studies have shown that it takes any LECs remaining in the capsule following extraction of the cataract 7-11 days after surgery to reach the posterior capsule [10-14]; however, it takes up to 1 month for the capsular bend to completely form a physical barrier a squareedged IOL [13,15]. Therefore a delay in cell migration, until the capsular bend seals, after a square-edged IOL is implanted, will theoretically stop the cells from reaching the posterior capsule, eliminating PCO.

Previous research in our lab has shown the potential of either synthetic MMP inhibitors or chelators released from PDMS as a model lens material in delaying LEC migration *in vitro*. The synthetic MMP inhibitors GM6001 and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II were able to reduce migration rates by 20-30% relative to controls (submitted to

Biomaterials), while the chelators produce a more pronounced effect, with an up to 40% reduction using 1-10 phenanthroline (manuscript in preparation). However, the chelators proved to have a high potential for toxicity to adjacent ocular cell types. Therefore it remains of interest to find a molecule which can be released from an IOL material with sufficient potency to block migration during the first two weeks of surgery with minimal toxicity to surrounding ocular cells.

In the current work, the potential of sulfadiazine, a commonly used antibiotic, as an MMP-9 inhibitor was examined. This substance is commonly used as systemic therapy for the treatment of toxoplasmosis [16,17]. Its dose-related systemic effects on human cells have been studied in clinical trials at doses of up to 50-100 mg/kg per day in infants [16] and 1500 mg 4 times daily for adults [18]. Its use for treatment of ocular toxoplasmosis in particular is of interest, especially for patients who are intolerant of systemic treatments [19]. Chemically, its similar properties to those of the synthetic inhibitors suggest that it may be suitable for MMP inhibition (see Figure 1). Furthermore, this substance is cost effective when compared to the synthetic inhibitors used in previous studies, making it the ideal drug candidate from a pragmatic perspective.

Materials and Methods:

All reagents, unless otherwise specified, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Oakville ON). PDMS was prepared from Sylgard 184 from Dow Corning (Midland, MI), according to the manufacturer's instructions, using 10:1 ratio of elastomer base to curing agent, with and without the addition of solvent containing the drugs.



Figure 1: Chemical structure of Sulfadiazine (panel A) and MMP-2/MMP-9 Inhibitor II (panel B) from Calbiochem. Note the central sulfanilamide group bound to the aromatic ring that the two structures have in common (circled with blue).

The solvents were selected based on solubility of the PDMS base and the potential interactions in the system. An amount of 7 μ l (0.8-1.0% v/v) for tetrahydrofurane (THF) and dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), or 40 μ l (4.5-5.0% v/v) of dimethyl formamide (DMF), 1:1 (v/v) DMF:THF or water (pH 8.5 with NaOH) containing drug at a concentration of 100-300 μ M was mixed with the PDMS elastomer base prior to the addition of the curing agent. This was subsequently mixed with an appropriate amount of curing agent and the films were cured for up to 7 days at 37°C.

Drug Release, Released Drug Activity

Disks of approximately 1/4" in size containing sulfadiazine were punched from the cured films. The samples were placed in 600 µl PBS at 37° C and the substance was released over a period of 120 days with regular sampling. The sulfadiazine concentration in PBS was determined by absorbance at 253 nm in comparison to a standard curve. Two individual batches of each sheet of PDMS and a total of 6 disks for each loading condition were used to construct the release curves. Sulfadiazine activity against MMP-9 was measured using a protocol adapted after a modified version of the Invitrogen EnzCheck gelatinase activity kit (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON), using human active recombinant MMP-9 enzyme (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA), and DQ-gelatin substrate (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). A total of 7.5 ng of enzyme was mixed with 5 μ g DQ-gelatin substrate and 80 μ l of sample. The reactions were performed in an aqueous solution containing 50 mM TrisHCl, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM CaCl₂, and 1 μ M ZnCl. The change in the relative fluorescence units (Δ RFU) was measured fluorimetrically using an excitation wavelength of 495 nm and an emission wavelength of 518 nm. The initial reading was made immediately after adding the substrate, and the final reading was performed after 2 hours of incubation, as per manufacturer's instructions (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). Calibration was based on solutions of sulfadiazine of known concentration. All data was collected from sheets of PDMS loaded with drugs produced in 2 separate batches, with n=6.

Drug Toxicity to Ocular Cells

Fresh sulfadiazine (0.8 mM) was added to the *in vitro* cultures of various ocular cells in order to assess any potential for ocular toxicity. The cells were incubated with the sulfadiazine for periods of either 1 day or 5 days at which time the cells were analyzed using an MTT assay to determine cell viability following drug exposure. Human corneal epithelial cells were grown in KSFM media with complete supplement. Human corneal stromal fibroblasts were grown in M199 media with 1% ITS supplements. Human retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cells were grown in DMEM:F12

media, with 5% FBS, 1% L-glutamine and 0.8% sodium bicarbonate. The human lens epithelial cell line, FHL 124, was grown in MEM media, with 1% L-glutamine, 10% FBS and 50µg/ml gentamycin. The human lens epithelial cell line B3 was grown in MEM:F15 media (Sigma, Burlington, ON), with 1% L-glutamine, 0.8% sodium bicarbonate, 20% FBS, 1% sodium pyruvate. All media preparations also contained 1% penicillinstreptomycin solution. All cell culture supplies were purchased from Invitrogen (Burlington, ON), with the exception of ITS supplement for HSFC, which was purchased from Becton Dickinson (Mississauga, ON).

Cell Migration Test

A scratch assay was used to test the effect of released sulfadiazine on FHL124 lens epithelial cells in culture, following a protocol previously described [20]. Briefly, cells were grown to confluence, then the monolayer was scratched with a cell scraper, creating an approximately 1-2 mm gap. The cells displaced by this procedure were removed from the plate by washing twice with PBS. The media added to the cells immediately following creation of the scratch was supplemented with 0.8 μ M aphidicolin (Sigma, Burlington, ON), to prevent cell division [21], which allowed for monitoring of cell migration into the gap. The lack of cell division was confirmed by the Click-IT Edu assay (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). Cell migration was measured microscopically, using a Zeiss Axiovert microscope.

Results:

Released Drug Activity and Concentration

As it has been previously shown that changing solvent during the curing/loading process can affect initial burst and rate of release, various solvents were examined as a means of controlling release parameters. The results demonstrated that sulfadiazine was released for periods of over 4 months, depending on solvent used to load. While this is far greater than the time for capsular bend formation to occur, the optimal release durations are as yet unknown and it was therefore of interest to determine that the inhibitor could be released for periods significantly longer than the anticipated time necessary. When the sulfadiazine dissolved in water was mixed with the curing PDMS, the result was a small burst and low sustained rate of release. However, the disks were translucent, making them inappropriate for use in ophthalmic applications. DMF, DMSO and a 1:1 (v/v) mixture of DMF/THF resulted in similar burst and release rates which were higher than those obtained for water but the disks were transparent even at relatively high loadings. Mixing the sulfadiazine with THF produced the highest burst and fastest rate of release. Figure 2 summarizes these results.

When looking at the inhibitory effect of sulfadiazine on MMP-9, an IC_{50} value was calculated to be approximately 26μ M. However, more detailed analytical studies are needed to determine the exact value and the inhibition equilibrium constant, Ki (Figure 3).



Figure 2: Sulfadiazine release can be somewhat altered by the change in solvent used to dissolve the drug prior to addition to the PDMS elastomer base. The use of THF as a solvent results in a larger burst and higher relative release rate, resulting in complete disk depletion in less than 45 days, while the use of other solvents increases the lifetime of the device for longer than 3 months.



Figure 3: Sulfadiazine inhibits MMP-9 activity in a dose dependent manner. In this experiment, 7.5 ng of the enzyme was inhibited with an IC_{50} value of approximately 26μ M.

As observed in tests using human MMP-9 recombinant enzyme, only a percentage of released sulfadiazine remains active after release. In Figure 4, it can be seen that after

only approximately 3 days of release, active sulfadiazine represents only a half of the total amount released, and that this percentage decreases with time. Only disks prepared with DMSO solvent were used for this test; a control prepared with DMSO without sulfadiazine was used. This control showed no activity against MMP-9.



Figure 4: Active sulfadiazine against MMP-9 represents less that 50% of the total released amounts of the drug, starting 3 days after release.

Drug Toxicity to Ocular Cells

As the capsule is compromised by the surgical procedure, it is possible that drugs released from the lens inside the capsule have the potential to escape from the capsule through the opening left by the surgery. While systemic toxicity assays have shown that the drug is not toxic in quantities thousands of times larger than the doses proposed in this research [16-18], the specific effects of this drug on ocular cells has not been investigated. Exposure to sulfadiazine concentrations of 0.8 mM in DMSO for 1 or 5 days resulted in some adverse effects, with a significant (p<0.04) decrease of

approximately 15% in human corneal epithelial cell (HCEC) and retinal pigment epithelial cell numbers after 5 days, a 23% decrease in RPE cell numbers after just one day (p<0.0004) and a 35% decline in the numbers of HLE B3 cells, an infant derived lens epithelial cell line after 5 days (p<0.003), as shown in Figure 5. Exposure of cells to the same volume of DMSO without the drug resulted in no significant changes in viability.



Figure 5: Exposure to sulfadiazine, at 0.8 mM, for 1 or 5 days, produces significant cell reduction in HCEC, RPE, FHL124 and HLE B3 cells. Results are presented with untreated controls for each cell line representing 100% viability. * p<0.005; *p<0.04; hp<0.0004. Significance was calculated by ANOVA and bars represent standard deviation.

Cell Migration

Cell migration was monitored in 24-well plates (BD, Mississauga, ON), using a scratch assay as previously described [20]. The disks, prepared immediately prior to the

experiments as well as disks prepared 18 months in advance using DMSO as a solvent and stored in the dark at room temperature were used to assess drug stability in the solid matrix. There was no statistical difference between the freshly prepared disks and those which had been stored for 18 months (p=0.67). Furthermore, in both cases a significant (p<0.0005) reduction in migration of approximately 50% after 48 hours exposure to prepared disks was observed (Figure 6).



Figure 6: FHL124 cells migrate at approximately 50% slower rates (* p<0.0005), when exposed to sulfadiazine releasing disks, compared to untreated control. Migration of untreated cells is presented as 1, and migration of treated cells was calculated as a ratio relative to untreated controls. There is no significant difference (p<0.67) between freshly prepared disks and 18 month old disks.

Discussion:

PCO remains the main complication of cataract surgery, although the incidence

has been reduced to some extent in the recent past, primarily due to improved surgical

technique and IOL design [1,8,22]. However, complete mitigation of this complication is still very desirable, both from a financial perspective, to ease the burden on the health system, and from a patient perspective, where a secondary intervention will no longer be necessary. The latter is especially important in developing countries, where facilities for laser treatment of secondary cataract might simply not be available [23,24].

While pharmacological approaches to treat PCO have become increasingly popular in research, none has been able to completely mitigate PCO [25,26], and only one pharmacological treatment, in the form of an injection in the capsular bag just after inserting the IOL and prior to closure of the surgery [27], is currently in human clinical trials.

Our laboratory has examined various pharmacological approaches to mitigating PCO based on inhibition of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), and has successfully developed a PDMS drug-release platform, with physical properties suitable for use as an IOL material [34, 35]. Using this drug-delivery platform, it was found that the release rate of various molecules could be manipulated and could presumably provide appropriate amounts of drug, as needed to control cellular changes associated with PCO. However, there is a lack of information about the specific concentrations which are required *in vivo* and therefore, further *ex vivo* and *in vivo* human and animal studies will be necessary.

Sulfadiazine, with chemical properties which are similar to the commercially available synthetic inhibitors, has numerous advantages compared with other inhibitors that have been previously tested. It has been successfully applied as systemic therapy in
humans for the past decade for the treatment of toxoplasmosis [17,18]. Ocular toxoplasmosis accounts for 20-30% of pediatric congenital toxoplasmosis cases [28]. Up to 10% of these infants are also born with congenital cataracts [29]. In post-natal acquired toxoplasmosis, ocular lesions can appear in up to 45% of patients [30]. In all cases, lesions are mainly cysts attached to the retina or the optic nerve, that can lead to vision loss when activated [18,30]. While sulfadiazine has been used in systemic therapy, with promising results of up to 71% of patients with ocular lesions having no retinal scarring after treatment [30], the levels of sulfadiazine in the eyes have not be measured. Thus the safe dose to ocular cells is unknown.

In this work we have shown that sulfadiazine can be released in a controlled manner for up to 4 months. It has been noted that some of the activity of the drug against MMP-9 is lost after less than 3 days from the start of the release. It is possible that the sulfadiazine is starting to degrade, as degradation products absorb at similar wavelengths as the original molecule [31-33]. Further testing should be performed using HLPC.

Notwithstanding the above, it is clear that sulfadiazine has the potential to reduce the rate of lens epithelial cell migration particularly during the first 48 hours. Due to the possible degradation noted, longer migration studies should be performed in order to determine whether the sulfadiazine will be able to maintain these inhibitory properties for the full 2-4 weeks that will presumably be necessary before the capsular bend closes [15]. It is also possible that only a short burst of sulfadiazine immediately following implantation of the device may be necessary to elicit cellular changes sufficient to inhibit PCO. Degradation products may also block migration as they maintain the sulfanilamide

group bound to the aromatic ring structure that is similar to the synthetic MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II molecule (see Figure 1) [32,33]. If that is the case, the effect of these degradation products on cell toxicity has to be assayed.

The more than 18 month stability of the sulfadiazine in the proposed PDMS drugrelease matrix has promise for the development of systems for using this molecule for treating PCO. Other MMP inhibitors show much lower levels of stability after only 6 months of storage at 4°C.

It should be noted that the activity tests were performed against an MMP-9 enzyme. This substance has the potential to inhibit other enzymes, due to its small structure and similarity to other synthetic MMP inhibitors (see Figure 1). Therefore, tests to better assess potential targets of sulfadiazine related to its capacity to reduce lens epithelial cell migration *in vitro* should be performed.

The cumulative release profiles of the prepared disks demonstrates that the total amount of drug released is approximately 100 times lower than the experimentally determined IC_{50} value of 7.5 ng for MMP-9 recombinant enzyme. This combined with the low cell toxicity results suggests that this substance has potential for further development. However, information in the form of kinetic studies on this and other MMPs to determine *Ki* values will be useful in determining affinities of the various enzymes for the drug. A better understanding of the mechanism by which sulfadiazine is able to mitigate FHL124 migration would enable more efficacious systems to be prepared.

Conclusions

Sulfadiazine, an antibiotic drug commonly used in systemic human treatments, has demonstrated in this study to have significant potential in delaying lens cell migration *in vitro*. Its release profile from the PDMS matrix can be adjusted by changing dose and solvent. The stability of the sulfadiazine in the PDMS matrix is not significantly altered by 18 months of storage. However, further studies are necessary to completely evaluate its safety in the eye, as well as its long term ability to mitigate migration *in vitro*. Ultimately *in vivo* testing will be necessary to demonstrate efficacy in an appropriate model. Furthermore, due to the drug's efficacy against ocular toxoplasmosis, an IOL product delivering sulfadiazine might be ideal for cataract patients with ocular toxoplasmosis.

References:

[1] Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol 2009;127:555-62.

[2] de Iongh RU, Wederell E, Lovicu FJ, McAvoy JW. Transforming growth factor-betainduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the lens: a model for cataract formation. Cells Tissues Organs 2005;179:43-55.

[3] Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[4] Neumayer T, Findl O, Buehl W, Georgopoulos M. Daily changes in the morphology of Elschnig pearls. Am J Ophthalmol 2006;141:517-23.

[5] McDonnell PJ, Stark WJ, Green WR. Posterior capsule opacification: a specular microscopic study. Ophthalmology 1984;91:853-6.

[6] Matsushima H, Iwamoto H, Mukai K, Katsuki Y, Nagata M, Senoo T. Preventing secondary cataract and anterior capsule contraction by modification of intraocular lenses. Expert Rev Med Devices 2008;5:197-207.

[7] Cleary G, Spalton DJ, Koch DD. Effect of square-edged intraocular lenses on neodymium:YAG laser capsulotomy rates in the United States. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1899-906.

[8] Buehl W, Findl O. Effect of intraocular lens design on posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1976-85.

[9] Vock L, Crnej A, Findl O, Neumayer T, Buehl W, Sacu S, Rainer G, Menapace R. Posterior capsule opacification in silicone and hydrophobic acrylic intraocular lenses with sharp-edge optics six years after surgery. Am J Ophthalmol 2009;147:683,690.e2.

[10] Li JH, Chen FH, Wang NL. Study on inhibitory effects of matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor on migration of cultured human lens epithelial cells. Zhonghua Yan Ke Za Zhi 2008;44:315-20.

[11] Zelenka PS, Arpitha P. Coordinating cell proliferation and migration in the lens and cornea. Semin Cell Dev Biol 2008;19:113-24.

[12] Katayama Y, Kobayakawa S, Yanagawa H, Tochikubo T. The relationship between the adhesion characteristics of acrylic intraocular lens materials and posterior capsule opacification. Ophthalmic Res 2007;39:276-81.

[13] Nishi O, Yamamoto N, Nishi K, Nishi Y. Contact inhibition of migrating lens epithelial cells at the capsular bend created by a sharp-edged intraocular lens after cataract surgery. J Cataract Refract Surg 2007;33:1065-70.

[14] Stump RJ, Lovicu FJ, Ang SL, Pandey SK, McAvoy JW. Lithium stabilizes the polarized lens epithelial phenotype and inhibits proliferation, migration, and epithelial mesenchymal transition. J Pathol 2006;210:249-57.

[15] Nishi O, Nishi K, Akura J. Speed of capsular bend formation at the optic edge of acrylic, silicone, and poly(methyl methacrylate) lenses. J Cataract Refract Surg 2002;28:431-7.

[16] Schmidt DR, Hogh B, Andersen O, Hansen SH, Dalhoff K, Petersen E. Treatment of infants with congenital toxoplasmosis: tolerability and plasma concentrations of sulfadiazine and pyrimethamine. Eur J Pediatr 2006;165:19-25.

[17] Matsui D. Prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of fetal toxoplasmosis. Clin Perinatol 1994;21:675-89.

[18] Chirgwin K, Hafner R, Leport C, Remington J, Andersen J, Bosler EM, Roque C, Rajicic N, McAuliffe V, Morlat P, Jayaweera DT, Vilde JL, Luft BJ. Randomized phase II trial of atovaquone with pyrimethamine or sulfadiazine for treatment of toxoplasmic encephalitis in patients with acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: ACTG 237/ANRS 039 Study. AIDS Clinical Trials Group 237/Agence Nationale de Recherche sur le SIDA, Essai 039. Clin Infect Dis 2002;34:1243-50.

[19] Sallam A, Jayakumar S, Lightman S. Intraocular delivery of anti-infective drugsbacterial, viral, fungal and parasitic. Recent Patents Anti-Infect Drug Disc 2008;3:53-63.

[20] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, Anderson I, Duncan G. Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14.

[21] Jackman J, O'Connor PM. Methods for synchronizing cells at specific stages of the cell cycle. Curr Protoc Cell Biol 2001;Chapter 8:Unit 8.3.

[22] Menapace R, Sacu S, Georgopoulos M, Findl O, Rainer G, Nishi O. Efficacy and safety of capsular bending ring implantation to prevent posterior capsule opacification: three-year results of a randomized clinical trial. J Cataract Refract Surg 2008;34:1318-28.

[23] Chang MA, Congdon NG, Baker SK, Bloem MW, Savage H, Sommer A. The surgical management of cataract: barriers, best practices and outcomes. Int Ophthalmol 2008;28:247-60.

[24] Baltussen R, Sylla M, Mariotti SP. Cost-effectiveness analysis of cataract surgery: a global and regional analysis. Bull World Health Organ 2004;82:338-45.

[25] Gupta SK, Selvan VK, Agrawal SS, Saxena R. Advances in pharmacological strategies for the prevention of cataract development. Indian J Ophthalmol 2009;57:175-83.

[26] Walker TD. Pharmacological attempts to reduce posterior capsule opacification after cataract surgery--a review. Clin Experiment Ophthalmol 2008;36:883-90.

[27] Meacock WR, Spalton DJ, Hollick EJ, Boyce JF, Barman S, Sanguinetti G. Doublemasked prospective ocular safety study of a lens epithelial cell antibody to prevent posterior capsule opacification. J Cataract Refract Surg 2000;26:716-21.

[28] Garza-Leon M, Muccioli C, Arellanes-Garcia L. Toxoplasmosis in pediatric patients. Int Ophthalmol Clin 2008;48:75-85. [29] Bosch-Driessen LH, Plaisier MB, Stilma JS, Van der Lelij A, Rothova A. Reactivations of ocular toxoplasmosis after cataract extraction. Ophthalmology 2002;109:41-5.

[30] Dodds EM. Toxoplasmosis. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2006;17:557-61.

[31] Pathmanathan U, Halgrain D, Chiadmi F, Schlatter J, Vermerie N. Stability of sulfadiazine oral liquids prepared from tablets and powder. J Pharm Pharm Sci 2004;7:84-7.

[32] Baran W, Sochacka J, Wardas W. Toxicity and biodegradability of sulfonamides and products of their photocatalytic degradation in aqueous solutions. Chemosphere 2006;65:1295-9.

[33] Lamshoft M, Sukul P, Zuhlke S, Spiteller M. Metabolism of 14C-labelled and nonlabelled sulfadiazine after administration to pigs. Anal Bioanal Chem 2007;388:1733-45.

[34] Morarescu D, Sheardown H. Solvent effect on the release of small molecules from PDMS. Journal of Biomaterials Applications 2009; submitted June 9.

[35] Morarescu D, West-Mays JA, Sheardown H. MMP Inhibitors for Mitigating Secondary Cataracts: Delivery from PDMS as a Model Intraocular Lens Material. Biomaterials 2009; submitted August.

8.0 SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

In this thesis, three different classes of MMP inhibiting molecules were loaded into and delivered from PDMS as a model IOL material, and the systems were investigated *in vitro* for their capacity to block changes in lens epithelial cells, consistent with those which are known to lead to PCO.

Two different methods of loading the molecules into the PDMS matrix were examined as well as material properties, their release rates and remnant activity. Loading drugs into PDMS by soaking pre-made PDMS in highly concentrated drug solutions in ethanol was found to be a feasible option, especially from a manufacturing perspective. However, shorter release times and a lower, limited amount of drug can be loaded by this method. Furthermore, some of the potential drugs were found to lose the majority of their activity when loaded by this method. Loading dissolved small molecular weight hydrophilic and hydrophobic molecules into the PDMS elastomer base prior to addition of curing agent proved to be a way to allow for adjustment of initial burst and subsequent release rate. It was found that the release rate could be controlled through the choice of solvent used to dissolve the drugs, and that this correlated with the ability of the solvent to swell PDMS. Furthermore, not unexpectedly, solvents such as ethanol, that have high PDMS swelling capacity [1], were found to result in a large initial burst followed by a rapid rate of release. Solvents which swell the PDMS matrix to a lesser extent including water, PBS, DMSO and DMF were shown to lead to release profiles characterized by small bursts and prolonged release at a slower rate. This loading method was also shown

to lead to more preferential release rates compared with those from samples prepared using traditional powder loading of drugs into the PDMS. Most importantly in ophthalmic applications, the loading of powdered drugs were shown to lead to a loss of polymer transparency.

While *in vivo* testing is ultimately necessary for demonstrating efficacy of any system under development, in vitro testing plays a valuable role in screening potential alternatives. However, for the screening of potential alternatives for minimization of PCO, there are not suitable in vitro models or tests. Therefore, two human lens epithelial cell lines were compared to assess their interaction with different materials as well as to assess their response to compounds known to stimulate cellular changes consistent with PCO. The results demonstrated that while it is possible to use cell lines for *in vitro* screening of potential PCO treatments, the limitations of these systems should be considered and the markers tested should be selected appropriately. Due to the difference in initial donor age and cell line preparation method, the two cell lines showed some significant differences in their response to stimuli and in their basal composition of commonly used PCO markers. However, further studies will be needed to determine which changes are due to donor age in particular, as this might be relevant in the future for examination of potential materials and other treatments aimed at use in the paediatric population. The results also demonstrated that, in the current work, examination of changes in cell migration may be useful for assessing the potential to mitigate PCO of the materials developed.

Synthetic MMP inhibitors including GM6001, a generic MMP inhibitor, and MMP 2/9 Inhibitor II, an inhibitor with specificity for MMP-9, and MMP-2, the two MMP enzymes most actively involved in PCO, were incorporated into PDMS, as a model lens material. Release profiles were manipulated by altering loading solvent. However, the released inhibitors were found to reduce cell migration by only 20-40% (p<0.005) over the first 48 hours. Furthermore, both of the inhibitors tested were found to lose activity after the prolonged periods of storage in aqueous buffers necessary to obtain measurable concentrations. However, this was thought to be primarily the result of the long storage periods rather than the material. Remnant activity *in vivo* would be expected as the inhibitors would be able to interact with the MMPs at the site of release. Further studies are needed to confirm this hypothesis.

As all MMP enzymes are Zn^{2+} dependent, three different chelators, EDTA, 1-10 phenanthroline and TPEN were tested. It was found that, using the same loading method as in the previous studies, none of the chelators was susceptible to hydrolysis. However, using several combinations of solvent and chelators, it was not possible to produce cured disks. Furthermore, in contrast with the synthetic MMP inhibitors and with the exception of EDTA, the chelators demonstrated a higher potential for toxicity to surrounding ocular cells. This is detrimental, since the released chelators can diffuse out of the lens capsule through the capsulorhexis and may reach other ocular cells. Notwithstanding the above, the 1-10 phenanthroline formulations were able to reduce lens epithelial cell migration by a promising 40-60% (p<0.002). Therefore, it may be possible to use chelators in this application and to optimize the systems in order to obtain cellular changes consistent with decreased PCO.

As a result, a further alternative, sulfadiazine, was investigated. This molecule has both a small size and contains key functional groups which make it comparable to the chemical structure of synthetic MMP inhibitors. When tested against MMP-9 in vitro, this drug showed potent inhibitory activity at low concentrations. Low cell toxicity was also observed. When incorporated into the PDMS matrices, release rates and burst amounts could be adjusted with changes in solvent. Furthermore, in migration studies, formulations of sulfadiazine loaded PDMS were able to reduce lens epithelial cell migration by up to 60% in the first 24 hours. Therefore, the results suggest that, of the compounds tested, sulfadiazine has the greatest potential to impact cellular changes consistent with PCO. The effect of sulfadiazine on PCO markers and the EMT process should also be investigated. While reducing migration by a significant 60% (p<0.0.0005), it is not known whether this is sufficient to completely eradicate PCO. Therefore, drug combinations may provide increased efficacy. It may also be desirable to perform studies with IOL materials soaked in sulfadiazine solutions as this is a simple way to post modify a lens with little need to alter existing manufacturing processes. This treatment might be most beneficial in particular to patients with ocular toxoplasmosis and cataracts, as this molecule has the potential to treat toxoplasmosis and prevent secondary cataracts at the same time. Animal studies are needed to test this hypothesis. The delivery of sulfadiazine and other MMP inhibitors from a platform that allows for long and constant release rates

might be beneficial in other systems where MMP-9 activity in particular is a concern, such as breast cancer and other metastatic cancers [2,3] or coronary artery re-stenosis [4].

Testing using animal studies and studies of human lens epithelial cell migration in *ex vivo* lens capsules should ultimately be performed with the most promising formulations in order to further demonstrate efficacy in a system, where drug clearance and degradation might occur. Positive results from these tests would then precipitate IOL production and possible future animal and even human trials. The IOL production step is also crucial and with any successful system, manufacturing processes will need to be developed in order to fabricate devices.

8.1 References

[1] Lee JN, Park C, Whitesides GM. Solvent compatibility of poly(dimethylsiloxane)based microfluidic devices. Anal Chem 2003;75:6544-54.

[2] Nilsson UW, Garvin S, Dabrosin C. MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity is regulated by estradiol and tamoxifen in cultured human breast cancer cells. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2007;102:253-61.

[3] Deryugina EI, Quigley JP. Matrix metalloproteinases and tumor metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2006;25:9-34.

[4] Jones GT, Tarr GP, Phillips LV, Wilkins GT, van Rij AM, Williams MJ. Active matrix metalloproteinases 3 and 9 are independently associated with coronary artery instent restenosis. Atherosclerosis 2009.

APPENDIX A: METHODS

A.1. Drug loading into PDMS

In order to study the effect of released drugs on cultured LECs, an appropriate drug-delivery platform had to be researched. Two methods of drug incorporation were designed and used in subsequent tests.

A.1.1 Drug Incorporation Prior to PDMS Curing

PDMS films were produced using the Sylgard 184 kit (Dow Corning, Midland, MI) and following manufacturer's instructions. A 1:10 curing agent to elastomer base ratio has been used throughout. For all films, after addition of curing agent, PDMS was first aerated under a fume hood for 1 hour (to remove any volatile solvents) then incubated for 1 hour under vacuum at room temperature, to remove air bubbles formed during mixing. Subsequently, films were incubated in a 37°C oven for 6 days to set.

Dissolved drug was incorporated in the elastomer base, prior to addition of curing agent, in order to obtain films with high transmittance. This method has been previously used successfully for production of other drug-delivery devices [1,2]. The most common solvents used for dissolved drug incorporation in literature are ethanol and hexanes [2-4], however, only one other report of water used as a solvent has been published [2]. In this work, the following solvents have been used to dissolve a variety of drugs prior to loading into PDMS: water, phosphate buffered saline (PBS), dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), dimethyl formamide (DMF), tetrahydrofurane (THF), isopropanol (IPA),

ethanol and some combinations of these solvents. In order to allow for curing within 6 days after film preparation, the volume/weight ratio of solvent to PDMS elastomer base has been maintained between 1% and 5%. Films that have not cured in this time interval have not been included in this research.

While the exact changes that occur in the PDMS network in the presence of these solvents have not been studied in detail, it has been documented that the solvent may have an effect in creating holes or channels in the network, allowing for differential burst and release rates of the incorporated drugs [1,5-7].

For all drugs used, a concentration close to saturation in each solvent was added to the PDMS film, to ensure maximum loading capacity. This resulted in film with unequal drug amounts, but constant solvent/elastomer ratios.

A.1.2 Drug Incorporation by Soaking

Several previous studies have incorporated drugs into prepared IOLs by soaking them into concentrated solutions of the desired drugs [8-12]. This method was used in this study in parallel to the method described above, since some drugs have failed to produce cured films. This drug loading method is not ideal, as it would follow a release pattern that is directly connected to the solvent used to soak [4,13], and on the concentration of the soaking solution [14]. The advantage of this method is that drugs can be incorporated in pre-fabricated IOLs, thus making it possibly easier to reach the market. For PDMS disks, we have only used ethanol as the soaking solvent, since of all used solvents, it has the best PDMS swelling ability [13]. Soaking of disks was done with mild agitation, ensuring disks are completely submerged in solution. After incubation for 4 days, disks were rinsed briefly with water and air dried in the fume hood for 2 hours, then stored at 4°C.

A.2 PDMS Film Analysis

Film material properties are essential in designing a potential IOL material. To be compatible as an IOL, the material needs to meet specific transmittance and refractive index limits [15]. The material also needs to be easily manipulated, since silicone IOLs have been preferred by surgeons for their fast folding/unfolding times [16].

A.2.1 Microscopy for Film Properties

In initial study of the PDMS drug-delivery platform, studies of drug distribution and polymer morphology were performed. Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) is a method of discerning between material density or content, given that the electron density in the different phases is strong enough to be observed. TEM was necessary for these studies, as light microscopy is limited in resolution capacity by the wavelength of visible light. PDMS mixed with other polymers was previously shown to create interpenetrating networks of dimensions smaller than 100nm [5], thus TEM analysis was deemed necessary. TEM resolution is given by the capacity of the sample to absorb electrons. Thicker regions of the sample, or regions with a higher atomic number, appear darker.

Confocal microscopy was also used to determine fluorescent drug distribution for model PDMS materials. A Zeiss LSM 510 laser scanning microscope at 40x magnification was used. This technique allows image stacking in the z plane, and the creation of a three-dimensional image of the sample.

A.2.1 Transmittance Assay

Light transmittance is an important property of ophthalmic materials, as a high percentage of visible light (range of 360nm-700nm) has to reach the retina [17]. With age, the normal lens allows less and less light transmittance, with average values 70-80% between 15 and 60 years of age [18]. This measurement is important in order to ensure the material matches or improves the qualities of the normal lens. In order to determine light transmittance properties of the drug-loaded films, disks of 7/32" diameter were punched out and placed at the bottom of a well in a 96-well plate. The disks were then covered with 100µl water. Water was used as a control. Results were obtained from 2 different batches, with n=6-8. Light transmittance was measured as a percentage, at wavelengths in the visual spectrum: 405nm, 450nm, 540nm, 630nm, 700nm, on a BioRad plate-reader.

A.2.2 Refractive Index Measurement

The refractive index measurement provides an indication of how light is bent when passing through the material. The biconvex natural lens is able to bend light in order to focus it on the retina [17]. The range of refractive indices used commercially in

IOLs has varied from 1.38 to 1.55 [15,19]. To test whether these novel materials fit within the recommended values, ¼" disks were placed on a Digital Hand-held Pocket Refractometer, Model: PAL-RIA made by Atago. The measurements were done with disks originating from 2 or 3 different sheets of PDMS, with n=6-9.

A.3 Releasate Analysis

Release studies were performed using 6 disks, produced from the same sheet of PDMS, or soaked in the same inhibitor solution. Each drug-loaded silicone disk was incubated in a known volume (400 or 600µl) phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4) or tris-buffered saline (TBS, pH 7.5) at 37°C with mild agitation. This relatively small release volume was selected to mimic the relatively low volume of fluid that would be expected in the lens capsule [20]. At regular time intervals, the disks were transferred to fresh buffer solution, and the releasates were analyzed.

A.3.1 Concentration Determination

The absorption spectra of each drug tested was measured on a Bio-Rad spectrometer machine, or obtained from literature. For each drug and each release condition, a standard curve was created, with freshly prepared drug solutions. Sulfadiazine measurements were done at 250nm, MMP 2/(iNhibitor II measurements were done at 260nm, while GM6001 measurements were done at 280nm.

Concentrations of the chelators 1-10 Phenanthroline and TPEN were determined with a colorimetric method adapted from an iron salt detection technique [21]. This

method is based on the ability of neighbouring aromatic hydroxyl groups to reduce iron ions, under acidic conditions. In this method, a constant ferrous salt was maintained, and incubated with varying concentrations of chelator, for 15 minutes at room temperature. The change in color was measured by reading absorbance at 450nm, with a reference at 630nm. A standard curve was established for each compound prior to testing releasate samples.

A.3.2 Inhibitory Activity Towards MMP-9

Activity of the released MMPIs from disks prepared with high concentrations of inhibitors (HC) was measured using a modified version of a MMP-9 activity assay [22]. The MMP Substrate III Fluorogenic (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) was diluted to 12.5 mM in PBS. An 80µl volume of sample was placed into a 96 well plate and the substrate and enzyme added. At lower concentrations of inhibitor, activity was measured using a modified version of the Invitrogen EnzCheck gelatinase activity kit (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON), using human active recombinant MMP-9 enzyme (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA), and DQ-gelatin substrate (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON). A 250 µl volume of sample was used instead. The change in the relative fluorescence units (Δ RFU) was measured using an excitation wavelength of 340 nm and an emission wavelength of 485 nm. The initial reading was made immediately after adding substrate, and the final reading was performed after 18h. Calibration and quantification of the results was based on fresh inhibitors of known concentration.

A.4 Biological Effects of Drug-Loaded PDMS Disks

As the focus of this work was on changes induces by the drug-loaded materials on cells, several biological tests were used. Two different cell lines were studied, to determine the differences in response to the stimuli and the impact of the new materials on lens cell behaviour *in vitro*. Cells were examined every other day by inverted light microscopy, using a 10x, 20x or 40x objective. For quantification of cell growth, both visual counting and a Coulter Counter machine were used. All cells were detached using a trypsin-like protease in the Tryple-Express mix (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON).

A.4.1 Lens Epithelial Cell Culture

Two human epithelial lens cell lines were used in these studies. The differences between their responses to different drugs and surfaces were highlighted in Paper 2 (Chapter 5). HLE B3 cells are infant-derived, SV-40 transformed cells; they were grown in conditions recommended by supplier (ATCC, Manassas, VA) [23]. FHL 124 cells are adult-derived primary cells [24]; they were grown in MEM media with 10% FBS, 0.01mM L-glutamine for complete media conditions [25]. All media contained 1% antibiotic-antimycotic mix. Cells were washed in PBS prior to medium change, and the medium changed every 2-3 days.

A.4.2 Ocular Cell Lines in Culture

Human corneal epithelial cells were grown in KSFM media with complete supplement [26]. Human corneal stromal fibroblasts were grown in M199 media with 1%

ITS supplements (Becton Dickinson, Mississauga, ON). Human retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cells were grown in DMEM:F12 media, with 5% FBS, 1% L-glutamine and 0.8% sodium bicarbonate [27]. All media preparations also contained 1% penicillin-streptomycin solution.

A.4.3 Immunostaining

Immunostaining experiments were done to assess the expression of both extracellular and intracellular markers. Fixed (using 4% formalin) and stained surfaces were observed for using fluorescence microscopy at 20x and 40x magnification. Antibody quantification was done using the Perkin-Elmer Victor 3 fluorometer and its software.

A.4.4 Colorimetric assays

Colorimetric assays are less sensitive, but more economical and often faster to perform than immunostaining. For quick assessments or for tests where antibodies are not readily available, colorimetric assays are ideal. Glycosaminoglycan (GAG) measurements in the extracellular matrix were done, as these levels are thought to be important in cytokine transport and retention through the ECM [28-31]. GAG staining is commonly done on histology specimens. A protocol using alizarin blue solutions was adapted and used in this study [32].

Another colorimetric assay was used to determine Collagen I/III amounts. The Sirius Red dye is commonly used in histological studies to differentially color the

different types of collagen, due to its birefringence, which is highly specific for collagen. Binding to different types of collagens will cause absorption at different wavelengths due to alignment and thickness of the different fibers [33-35]. For Collagen I/III, a wavelength of 630nm was recommended and used. Dye incubated with empty TCPS surfaces was used as a negative control.

A.4.5 Cell Number and Cell Viability Assays

In this study, the MTT assay was used to determine cell viability after treatment with the study drug. This assay is based on mitochondrial activity, more specifically on the activity of the mitochondrial succinic dehydrogenase, a reductase, capable of converting a tetrazole (3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide or MTT) to formazan. This chemical reaction produces a color shift, from a pale yellow of the MTT, to a deep purple of the formazan [36].

As some cells can survive without mitochondrial activity, and the MTT product can be reduced by a variety of other factors in the media, especially if it contains FBS, a control of MTT in media with no cells has been used as a blank standard. The assays were done mostly after treatment with either drug solutions (positive controls) or drugloaded PDMS disks. Cells were treated for a pre-determined period, then incubated with a 5mg/ml DMSO dissolved MTT solution. The volume of the MTT solution always represents 15% of the volume of the media. Cells were incubated with the MTT solution for 18 hours. Then the supernatant was carefully aspirated, without disturbing the purple formazan precipitate. The formazan precipitate was then dissolved in 300µl DMSO, by

incubating at room temperature for 15 minutes. The concentration was measured on BioRad machine, with absorbance set at 540nm, and a reference at 630nm. Viability was calculated as the ratio between the mean sample reading and the mean control reading.

For calculating cell numbers using this same assay, cells were exposed to different growth conditions, surfaces or drugs. A calibration curve has been produced in advance, showing the linear dependence of cell number and formazan production, for each cell line used. The number of cells in the experimental conditions was calculated using the standard curve.

Cell numbers were also calculated by using a Beckman Coulter cell and particle counter instrument. This machine uses a measurement of impedance between the electrodes to calculate particle number and to select a desired particle size by changing the aperture.

A.5 Cell Migration Assay

As cell migration is crucial to PCO development, assaying cell migration as influenced by the proposed drugs and drug-delivery systems, is important. FHL124 were grown to confluence, then the monolayer was scratched with a pipette tip and the gap was monitored by microscope (a 20x magnification, using a Zeiss Axiovert 200 microscope), following the scratch assay protocol previously described [24]. The cells were treated with an 800µM aphidicolin solution, to inhibit mitosis [37], so that the entire analysis is based on migration of already existing cells. Distance migrated by cells was measured after 48hr, using the AxioVision 3.1 software, and visualizing cells with a 20x objective.

The amount of aphidicolin necessary to inhibit mitosis in both HLEB3 and FHL124 was monitored by trying a variety of concentrations, ranging from 200 to 800µM aphidicolin solution. Cell division after aphidicolin treatment was monitored by using the ClickIT Edu (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON) kit, using manufacturer's instructions.

A.5.1 ELISA Assay for TGFβ2

As TGF β 2 is important in PCO etiology, it was necessary to ensure that its production was increased as a result of the scratch induced for the migration assay. An enzyme-linked immuno assay (ELSA) kit from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, MN) was used, as per manufacturer's instructions.

A.6 References

[1] Brown RS, Akhtar P, Akerman J, Hampel L, Kozin IS, Villerius LA, Klamer HJ. Partition controlled delivery of hydrophobic substances in toxicity tests using poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) films. Environ Sci Technol 2001;35:4097-102.

[2] Barrios CA, Xu Q, Cutright T, Newby BM. Incorporating zosteric acid into silicone coatings to achieve its slow release while reducing fresh water bacterial attachment. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2005;41:83-93.

[3] Gelotte KM, Lostritto RT. Solvent interaction with polydimethylsiloxane membranes and its effects on benzocaine solubility and diffusion. Pharm Res 1990;7:523-9.

[4] Dias M, Hadgraft J, Lane ME. Influence of membrane-solvent-solute interactions on solute permeation in model membranes. Int J Pharm 2007;336:108-14.

[5] Liu L, Sheardown H. Glucose permeable poly (dimethyl siloxane) poly (N-isopropyl acrylamide) interpenetrating networks as ophthalmic biomaterials. Biomaterials 2005;26:233-44.

[6] Juchniewicz M, Stadnik D, Biesiada K, Olszyna A, Chudy M, Brzózka Z, Dybko A. Porous crosslinked PDMS-microchannels coatings. Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical, 2007;126:68-72.

[7] Anglin EJ, Cheng L, Freeman WR, Sailor MJ. Porous silicon in drug delivery devices and materials. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2008;60:1266-77.

[8] Duarte AR, Simplicio AL, Vega-Gonzalez A, Subra-Paternault P, Coimbra P, Gil MH, de Sousa HC, Duarte CM. Impregnation of an intraocular lens for ophthalmic drug delivery. Curr Drug Deliv 2008;5:102-7.

[9] Sallam A, Jayakumar S, Lightman S. Intraocular delivery of anti-infective drugsbacterial, viral, fungal and parasitic. Recent Patents Anti-Infect Drug Disc 2008;3:53-63.

[10] Tsuchiya Y, Kobayakawa S, Tsuji A, Tochikubo T. Preventive effect against postcataract endophthalmitis: drug delivery intraocular lens versus intracameral antibiotics. Curr Eye Res 2008;33:868-75.

[11] Kleinmann G, Apple DJ, Chew J, Hunter B, Stevens S, Larson S, Mamalis N, Olson RJ. Hydrophilic acrylic intraocular lens as a drug-delivery system for fourth-generation fluoroquinolones. J Cataract Refract Surg 2006;32:1717-21.

[12] Matsushima H, Mukai K, Gotoo N, Yoshida S, Yoshida T, Sawano M, Senoo T, Obara Y, Clark JI. The effects of drug delivery via hydrophilic acrylic (hydrogel) intraocular lens systems on the epithelial cells in culture. Ophthalmic Surg Lasers Imaging 2005;36:386-92.

[13] Lee JN, Park C, Whitesides GM. Solvent compatibility of poly(dimethylsiloxane)based microfluidic devices. Anal Chem 2003;75:6544-54.

[14] Unterman SR, Rootman DS, Hill JM, Parelman JJ, Thompson HW, Kaufman HE. Collagen shield drug delivery: therapeutic concentrations of tobramycin in the rabbit cornea and aqueous humor. J Cataract Refract Surg 1988;14:500-4.

[15] Lloyd AW, Faragher RG, Denyer SP. Ocular biomaterials and implants. Biomaterials 2001;22:769-85.

[16] Cheng JW, Wei RL, Cai JP, Xi GL, Zhu H, Li Y, Ma XY. Efficacy of different intraocular lens materials and optic edge designs in preventing posterior capsular opacification: a meta-analysis. Am J Ophthalmol 2007;143:428-36.

[17] Andley UP. Crystallins in the eye: Function and pathology. Prog Retin Eye Res 2007;26:78-98.

[18] van den Berg TJ, Spekreijse H. Near infrared light absorption in the human eye media. Vision Res 1997;37:249-53.

[19] Koester CJ, Ting AC, Holladay JT, Willis TR. Intraocular lens performance in air, in water, and in situ: a computer study. J Cataract Refract Surg 1993;19:499-504.

[20] Fisher RF. Elastic constants of the human lens capsule. J Physiol (Lond) 1969;201:1-19.

[21] Rioux C, Jordan DC, Rattray JB. Colorimetric determination of catechol siderophores in microbial cultures. Anal Biochem 1983;133:163-9.

[22] Beekman B, Drijfhout JW, Bloemhoff W, Ronday HK, Tak PP, te Koppele JM. Convenient fluorometric assay for matrix metalloproteinase activity and its application in biological media. FEBS Lett 1996;390:221-5.

[23] Andley UP, Rhim JS, Chylack LT, Jr, Fleming TP. Propagation and immortalization of human lens epithelial cells in culture. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 1994;35:3094-102.

[24] Wormstone IM, Tamiya S, Eldred JA, Lazaridis K, Chantry A, Reddan JR, Anderson I, Duncan G. Characterisation of TGF-beta2 signalling and function in a human lens cell line. Exp Eye Res 2004;78:705-14.

[25] Nathu Z, Dwivedi DJ, Reddan JR, Sheardown H, Margetts PJ, West-Mays JA. Temporal changes in MMP mRNA expression in the lens epithelium during anterior subcapsular cataract formation. Exp Eye Res 2008.

[26] Aucoin L, Griffith CM, Pleizier G, Deslandes Y, Sheardown H. Interactions of corneal epithelial cells and surfaces modified with cell adhesion peptide combinations. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 2002;13:447-62.

[27] Hoffmann S, He S, Ehren M, Ryan SJ, Wiedemann P, Hinton DR. MMP-2 and MMP-9 secretion by rpe is stimulated by angiogenic molecules found in choroidal neovascular membranes. Retina 2006;26:454-61.

[28] Tessmar JK, Gopferich AM. Matrices and scaffolds for protein delivery in tissue engineering. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2007;59:274-91.

[29] Kleinman HK, Philp D, Hoffman MP. Role of the extracellular matrix in morphogenesis. Curr Opin Biotechnol 2003;14:526-32.

[30] Boyer B, Valles AM, Edme N. Induction and regulation of epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. Biochem Pharmacol 2000;60:1091-9.

[31] Badylak SF, Freytes DO, Gilbert TW. Extracellular matrix as a biological scaffold material: Structure and function. Acta Biomater 2009;5:1-13.

[32] Grist M, Chakraborty J. Identification of a mucin layer in the urinary bladder. Urology 1994;44:26-33.

[33] Taskiran D, Taskiran E, Yercan H, Kutay F. Quantification of Total Collagen in Rabbit Tendon by the Sirius Red Method. Turkish Journal of Medical Sciences 1999;29:7.

[34] Junqueira LC, Bignolas G, Mourao PA, Bonetti SS. Quantitation of collagen - proteoglycan interaction in tissue sections. Connect Tissue Res 1980;7:91-6.

[35] Lee DA, Assoku E, Doyle V. A specific quantitative assay for collagen synthesis by cells seeded in collagen-based biomaterials using sirius red F3B precipitation. J Mater Sci Mater Med 1998;9:47-51.

[36] Chiba K, Kawakami K, Tohyama K. Simultaneous Evaluation of Cell Viability by Neutral Red, MTT and Crystal Violet Staining Assays of the Same Cells. Toxicology in Vitro 1998;12:251.

[37] Jackman J, O'Connor PM. Methods for synchronizing cells at specific stages of the cell cycle. Curr Protoc Cell Biol 2001;Chapter 8:Unit 8.3.

APPENDIX B: PERMISSIONS





	optic edge of acrylic, silicone, and poly (methyl methacrylate) lenses	
Author:	Okihiro Nishi, Kayo Nishi and Junsuke Akura	
Publication:	Journal of Cataract & Refractive Surgery	
Publisher:	Elsevier	
Date:	March 2002	
Copyright © 2002 ASCRS and ESCRS. Published by Elsevier Science Inc.		

Logged in as: Diana Morarescu Account #: 3000167761

LOGOUT

Order Completed

Thank you for placing your Rightslink license request for reuse of Elsevier Limited content. It consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier Limited and the <u>payment terms and conditions</u>.

Get the printable license.

License Number	2225000031805
License date	Jul 09, 2009
Licensed content publisher	Elsevier
Licensed content publication	Journal of Cataract & Refractive Surgery
Licensed content title	Speed of capsular bend formation at the optic edge of acrylic, silicone, and poly(methyl methacrylate) lenses
Licensed content author	Okihiro Nishi, Kayo Nishi and Junsuke Akura
Licensed content date	March 2002
Volume number	28
Issue number	3
Pages	7
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Portion	Figures/table/illustration/abstracts
Portion Quantity	1
Format	Both print and electronic
You are the author of this Elsevier article	No
Are you translating?	No
Order Reference Number	
Expected publication date	Oct 2009
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Billing type	Invoice
Company	Diana Morarescu
Billing address	15 Naomi Crt
	Ancaster, ON L9G 5E4
	Canada
Customer reference info	
Permissions price	0.00 USD
Value added tax 0.0%	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
	ORDER MORE CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2009 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

TESTED DAILY 09-JULY



Order Completed

Thank you for placing your Rightslink license request for reuse of Elsevier Limited content. It consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier Limited and the <u>payment terms and conditions</u>.

Get the printable license.

License Number	2224990070565
License date	Jul 09, 2009
Licensed content publisher	Elsevier
Licensed content publication	Experimental Eye Research
Licensed content title	Posterior Capsule Opacification: A Cell Biological Perspective
Licensed content author	I. Michael Wormstone
Licensed content date	March 2002
Volume number	
Issue number	
Pages	0
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Portion	Figures/table/illustration/abstracts
Portion Quantity	1
Format	Both print and electronic
You are the author of this Elsevier article	No
Are you translating?	No
Order Reference Number	
Expected publication date	Oct 2009
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Billing type	Invoice
Company	Diana Morarescu
Billing address	15 Naomi Crt
	Ancaster, ON L9G 5E4
	Canada
Customer reference info	
Permissions price	0.00 USD
Value added tax 0.0%	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
	ORDER MORE CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2009 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com





Home | Archive | Search | Instruction for Authors | Editorial Board | About IABS | Submit Manuscript | Help

Instruction for Authors

ABOUT THE IJBS

SCOPES

MANUSCRIPT SUBMISSION

COST FOR PRINTING AND CIRCULATING

OPEN ACCESS AND COPYRIGHT

REVIEW PROCEDURE

We support the concept of "open access" for using scientific and medical information and contents which are freely available online via the Internet. The author(s) or copyright owner(s) irrevocably grant (s) to any third party, in advance and in perpetuity, the right to use, reproduce or disseminate the research article in its entirety or in part, in any format or medium, provided that no substantive errors are introduced in the process. If the article is reproduced or disseminated in part, this must be clearly and unequivocally indicated.

OPEN ACCESS AND COPYRIGHT

All manuscripts must be original and have not been previously published. Upon accepted by *International Journal of Biomedical Science*, the manuscripts must not be considered for publication elsewhere in similar form and in any language without the consent of Master Publishing Group. Articles should represent advances in technical or conceptual methodology both in clinical and basic studies. All manuscripts are subject to editorial review. Materials published in this journal or statements expressed in articles herein are those of the author(s). Neither the editor nor publisher guarantees or endorses any product or service advertised in this publication.

Liability: No responsibility is assumed by the journal for any injury and/or damage to persons or property as a matter of products liability, negligence or otherwise, or from any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions or ideas contained in the material published herein.

Feedback | About IJBS | Contact Us | Subscription Master Publishing Group 328 N. Moore Avenue, Monterey Park, CA 91754, USA Tel:1-626-943-7985, Fax:1-626-282-8693, Email editor@ijbs.org

Copyright © 2005 by the Master publishing Group

ELSEVIER

Page 1 of 3

- <u>Home</u>
- Products
- Alerts
- User Resources
- About Us
- Support & Contact
- Elsevier Websites

Search

COPYRIGHT

For Authors

- Journal authors' home
 Why publish with Elsevier
- <u>Resource center</u>
- Guide to publishing
- with Elsevier
 Funding body
- agreements/policies
 Authors' rights
 Track your accented
- <u>Track your accepted</u> article
- FAQ
- Book authors' home
 Barmissions
- Permissions

Products

Support & contact

About Elsevier

User Resources

What rights do I retain as a journal author *? When Elsevier changes its journal usage policies, are those changes also retroactive? How do I obtain a Journal Publishing Agreement? Can I post my article on the Internet? Why does Elsevier request transfer of copyright? Why does Elsevier believe it needs exclusive rights? Can you provide me with a PDE file of my article?

What is Elsevier's policy on plagiarism and conflicts of interest?

Advanced Product Search

What rights do I retain as a journal author*?

As a journal author, you retain rights for large number of author uses, including use by your employing institute or company. These rights are retained and permitted without the need to obtain specific permission from Elsevier. These include:

- the right to make copies (print or electric) of the journal article for their own personal use, including for their own classroom teaching use;
- the right to make copies and distribute copies (including via e-mail) of the journal article to research colleagues, for personal use by such colleagues (but not for Commercial Purposes**, as listed below);
- out for Commercial Purposes**, as listed below);
 the right to post a pre-print version of the journal article on Internet web sites including electronic pre-print servers, and to retain indefinitely such version on such servers or sites (see also our information on electronic preprints for a more detailed discussion on these points);
- the right to post a revised personal version of the text of the final journal article (to reflect changes made in the peer review process) on the author's personal or institutional web site or server, incorporating the complete citation and with a link to the Digital Object Identifier (DOI) of the article;
- the right to present the journal article at a meeting or conference and to distribute copies of such paper or article to the delegates attending the meeting;
- for the author's employer, if the journal article is a 'work for hire', made within the scope of the author's employment, the right to use all or part of the information in (any version of) the journal article for other intra-company use (e.g. training), including by posting the article on secure, internal corporate intranets;
- patent and trademark rights and rights to any process or procedure described in the journal article;
- the right to include the journal article, in full or in part, in a thesis or dissertation;
- the right to use the journal article or any part thereof in a printed compilation of works of the author, such as collected writings or lecture notes (subsequent to publication of the article in the journal); and
- the right to prepare other derivative works, to extend the journal article into book-length form, or to otherwise re-use portions or excerpts in other works, with full acknowledgement of its original publication in the journal.

***Please Note:** The rights listed above apply to journal authors only. For information regarding book author rights, please contact the **Global Rights Department**.

Elsevier Global Rights Department phone (+44) 1865 843 830 fax (+44) 1865 853 333 email: permissions@elsevier.com

Other uses by authors should be authorized by Elsevier through the **Global Rights Department**, and journal authors are encouraged to let Elsevier know of any particular needs or requirements. • Obtain permission to use Elsevier material

Your question not found here?

- Submit question
- Specific contacts

**Commercial Purposes includes the use or posting of articles for commercial gain including the posting by companies or their employee-authored works for use by customers of such companies (e.g. pharmaceutical companies and physicianprescribers); commercial exploitation such as directly associating advertising with such postings; the charging of fees for document delivery or access; or the systematic distribution to others via e-mail lists or list servers (to parties other than known colleagues), whether for a fee or for free.

t≣

When Elsevier changes its journal usage policies, are those changes also retroactive?

When Elsevier changes its policies to enable greater academic use of journal materials (such as the changes several years ago in our web-posting policies) or to clarify the rights retained by journal authors, Elsevier is prepared to extend those rights retroactively with respect to articles published in journal issues produced prior to the policy change.

Elsevier is pleased to confirm that, unless explicitly noted to the contrary, all policies apply retrospectively to previously published journal content. If, after reviewing the material noted above, you have any questions about such rights, please contact Global Rights.

t≣

How do I obtain a Journal Publishing Agreement?

You will receive a form automatically by post or email once your article is received by Elsevier's Editorial-Production Department. View a <u>generic example of the agreement</u> <u>here</u>. Some journals will use another variation of this form.

t≣

Can I post my article on the Internet?

You can post your version of your journal article on your personal web page or the web site of your institution, provided that you include a link to the journal's home page or the article's DOI and include a complete citation for the article. This means that you can update your version (e.g. the Word or Tex form) to reflect changes made during the peer review process.

Complete information about proper usage and citation of journal articles can be found in this $\Box \rightarrow$ pamphlet, published by the Global Rights Department.

t≣

Why does Elsevier request transfer of copyright?

Elsevier wants to ensure that it has the exclusive distribution rights for all media. Copyright transfer eliminates any ambiguity or uncertainty about Elsevier's ability to distribute, sub-license and protect the article from unauthorized copying or alteration.

Why does Elsevier believe it needs exclusive rights?

The research community needs certainty with respect to the validity of scientific papers, which is normally obtained through the editing and peer review processes. The scientific record must be clear and unambiguous. Elsevier believes that, by obtaining exclusive distribution rights, it will always be clear to researchers that when they access an Elsevier site to review a paper, they are reading a final version of the paper which has been edited, peer-reviewed and accepted for publication in an appropriate journal. See also our information on electronic preprints for more detailed discussion on these points.

Can you provide me with a PDF file of my article?

Many Elsevier journals are now offering authors e-offprints – free electronic versions of published articles. E-offprints are watermarked PDF versions, and are usually delivered within 24 hours, much quicker than print copies. These PDFs may not be posted to public websites.

For more information, please see your Journal's Guide to Authors or contact sciencereprints@elsevier.com

What is Elsevier's policy on plagiarism and conflicts of interest?

While it may not be possible to draft a "code" that applies adequately to all instances and circumstances, Elsevier and the journal editors believe it useful to outline our expectations of authors and procedures that the journal will employ in the event of questions concerning author conduct. Procedures and guidelines with respect to such queries and investigations are outlined in the Elsevier Position on Journal Publishing Ethics and Responsibilities and Conflicts of Interest are incorporated herein by reference, and should be reviewed by authors. The policies of individual journals may differ, please review the relevant journal's instructions to authors.

t≣

Printer-friendly version



ELSEVIER <u>Home</u> | <u>Elsevier Sites</u> | <u>Privacy Policy</u> | <u>Terms and Conditions</u> | <u>Feedback</u> | <u>Site Map</u> | <u>A Reed Elsevier</u> <u>Company</u>

Copyright © 2009 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.